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Describing Rashtriya Janata
Dal (RJD)-Congress

“Mahagathbandhan” combine
as an “alliance of dynasts”,
Prime Minister Narendra Modi
on Sunday hit out at the
Opposition saying they were
only concerned about their
own families. He urged people
of Bihar not to allow the State
go “sick again” and see the “dif-
ference” between the “Jungle
Raj and Sushasan”.

Kicking off the second-
phase of his election campaign
in Bihar, the PM claimed that
the first round of the poll
“indicates NDA victory”.

“Voter turnout in phase one
elections on Wednesday proves
that the NDA Government
under Chief Minister Nitish
Kumar is returning to power,”
said Modi in his first rally in
Chapra, the political bastion of
Lalu Prasad, the RJD leader
serving a prison sentence in
corruption cases.

The turnout was around 54
per cent on first-phase voting
on October 28. In the second
phase, voting for 94 seats will
be held on November 3. In the
third phase, 78 seats will go to
polls on November 7. Counting
will take place on November
10. In a stinging jibe at RJD
leader Tejashwi Yadav as

“yuvraj of Jungle Raj” and for-
mer Congress president Rahul
Gandhi, another Yuvraj whom
“people have already tested”,
Modi said the contest is
between “double Yuvraj versus
double engine” in Bihar.

The PM addressed four
rallies in Bihar that is the first
State voting amidst the coron-
avirus pandemic.

“Bihar will re-elect the
“double engine” Government
of Janata Dal United and the
Bharatiya Janata Party,” said
Modi alleging the Opposition
will bring back “Jungle Raj”. He
said the public response dur-
ing the Bihar Assembly elec-
tions clearly indicated that the

new Government in the State
will again be formed under
Chief Minister Nitish Kumar’s
leadership.

In Samastipur, his second
rally of the day, the PM again
claimed every assessment was
predicting NDA victory in
Bihar. He urged people to vote
for the NDA alliance.

Tejashawi’s public rallies
are, however, witnessing huge
public attendance making poll

observers hold their horses
until the last phase of the poll
in the State. “What have these
family-oriented parties working
only for themselves given you?
If big bungalows are being
built, whom are they built for?
If palaces are built, whom are
they for? If a large number of
vehicles worth crores of rupees
have arrived, who gets them,”
the PM asked people at the rally.

“Today, if every assess-

ment, every survey is claiming
NDA victory, there is a strong
reason for it. Our mothers and
sisters are again helping to
form another NDA
Government in Bihar,” he said.

Modi stressed on the dif-
ference between what he called
‘Jungle Raj’ and ‘development’.
He cautioned the people of
Bihar against going back to the
days of being ‘bimar’. 

Continued on Page 6
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Hizbul Mujahideen’s Chief
Operational Commander

Saifullah alias Ghazi Haider
(code name) was gunned down
by the joint team of security
forces in Rangreth of Srinagar
late Sunday afternoon without
suffering any collateral damage.  

Resident of Malangpora, he
was one of the most wanted ter-
rorists in Kashmir Valley and
as directly involved in several
attacks on the security forces,
according to the police records.

He was active since 2014 in
Valley and became operational
commander of the pro-
Pakistan terrorist outfit in
Kashmir in May 2020 after the
elimination of Reyaz Naikoo,
former HM commander.

Official sources said, “Late
Saturday evening the intelli-
gence network of the Jammu &
Kashmir police had shared
information about the presence
of one of the top commanders
in the Rangreth area. The oper-
ation was launched late Sunday
afternoon after rushing sepa-
rate teams in the area.” 

Inspector General of
Police, Kashmir range Vijay
Kumar said, “This is a huge
success for the police and secu-
rity forces.”

Kumar said, “During the
search operation, the terrorist
was given the opportunity to
surrender, however, he fired
indiscriminately upon the joint
search party, which was retal-
iated leading to an encounter.

Continued on Page 6
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Army Chief General M M
Naravane’s three-day visit

to Nepal starting on Tuesday
and his meeting with Prime
Minister KP Sharma Oli is
likely to paper over the con-
troversy over road construction
in Uttrakhand. The road in
Lipulekh in Uttarakhand was
inaugurated in May leading to
mass protests in Nepal and
cooling down of relations
between two traditional
friends.

Defence Minister Rajnath
Singh had inaugurated the
road in May. It reduces the trav-
el time to Kailash Mansarovar
pilgrimage by several km. 

Nepal said the road was
constructed in its territory
but New Delhi all along main-
tained it was well within its
boundary and some kilome-
ters away from the Line of
Actual Control (LAC) with
China there.

Besides mass protest,
Nepal also issued a new map
that showed Kalapani,
Lipulekh and Limpiyadhura,
all controlled by India, as part
of Nepalese territory thereby
heightening tension between
the two countries.

In a seminar then,
Naravane said the protests were
being held at the behest of
“someone else” in obvious ref-
erence to China.  Taking excep-
tion to these comments by the
Army Chief, Nepalese Defence
Minister Ishwar Pokhrel had
said they “hurt the sentiments
of the Nepali Gurkha army per-
sonnel who lay down their
lives to protect India.”

Continued on Page 6
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Hyderabad-based Bharat
Biotech in all likelihood

will launch its vaccine,
“Covaxin” for Covid-19 in the
second quarter next year, the
pharma manufacturer said on
Sunday.

The company’s vaccine has
been developed in collabora-
tion with the Indian Council of
Medical Research (ICMR)-
National Institute of Virology
(NIV) using inactivated Sars-
Cov-2, the virus that causes
Covid-19. The virus was iso-
lated in an ICMR lab.

The firm said its immedi-
ate focus is to conduct the
phase 3 trials successfully
across sites in the country.  “If
we get all the approvals after
establishing strong experi-
mental evidence and data, and
efficacy and safety data in our
last stage of trials, we aim to
launch the vaccine in Q2 of
2021,” said the company in a
statement.

After the company received

approval from the Drugs
Controller General of India
(DCGI) to conduct phase 3
clinical trial to establish the effi-
cacy of the vaccine candidate,
it has begun site preparatory
exercises for phase 3, recruit-
ment and dosage will begin in
November.

“The trial to be conducted
in 25 to 30 sites across 13-14
States, will provide two doses
each for the vaccine and place-
bo recipients. About 2,000 sub-
jects could be enrolled per
hospital,” it said.

Continued on Page 6
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The National Aeronautics
and Space Administration

(NASA) satellite images show
a sudden increase in paddy
crop residue burning cases in
Punjab, Madhya Pradesh,
Haryana and Uttar Pradesh
since October 25. 

Satellite images show that
farm fire incidents have dra-
matically increased in the past
few days as large parts in these
States seem lit with orange
dots, signifying farm fires.

The images show 4,229
incidents which include 3,616
in Punjab, 404 in Madhya
Pradesh, 162 in Haryana and
47 in Uttar Pradesh on
October 31. 

According to the
Agriculture Ministry, as many
as 35,228 farm fire incidents
were reported in these States
between October 1 and 31 so
far as compared to the 25,778
in 2019 and 22,665 in 2018.

As per the satellite data
images, there were 4,853 inci-
dents in these States on
October 30. 

The Ministry of Earth
Sciences said paddy crop
residue burning contribution in
Delhi and NCR’s pollution is
around 40 per cent on
November 1 this year as com-
pared to the 44 per cent last
year during the same period.

Punjab has reported 4,272
incidents, highest in the season
on October 30. The previous

highest number of farm fires
was 2,926 reported on October
28. Tarn Taran and Amritsar
are among the top in the list of
farm fires in the state.

The Agriculture Ministry
said the reason behind increas-
ing incidents of paddy crop
residue burning is that the
paddy area harvested in
Amritsar district has increased
by 35,500 hectare and in Tarn
Taran by 39,300 hectare in
2020 as compared to 2019.

Continued on Page 6
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The air quality in the
nat ional  Capita l

remained in the “very poor”
category on Sunday morn-
ing as the overall air quali-
ty index (AQI) was record-
ed at 384 with residents

complaining about itching
eyes ,  sour throats  and
breathing problems. 

Fol lowing which,  
pollution monitoring agen-
cies have issued alert and
advised people to stay
indoors and avoid outdoor
physical activities.

��������	
�����
���
������
�������	���
�����
�
����������
����������������������������������
���������������������� ��!����
"�����!��
#�$%�����
���
�����������
�����&"�!��'
���(�����)$&����&�����������������"��*��������������	��
�����	�����
+��!�,���������������"�������
�����
������!��
#�$-�����
���
�������(����,,
�� ����������������������������������
�
�������������	�����'
����.����"�������������
#���
�,������ !��� ,��

��������	�
������	����������������

,�
���/

�����0�������/��
����'
����1�
�	�/

�����0
�
���2!�����������������������!�
#��������
��������	������������
�������	�'
����.����"����������
� �����
�!���
���
������ !��� ,��

 ��!�
������������!�
#������!�����
���������
���������#������������!��*
���
�	� �
�#����� !��� ,��

�������	
��
�������	�
�����
����������


���
�����	��������
��������
��������
 �����!����������
��	
������������
��
���
��
�������
���
���
��
��		
����	�
��
����

���� ��
������
���
������
!���


�����	
���3�������
�����
&01�3�
����!�
�����������4567�/

����

"�#������
��$�%�����������������&����

"�
�����	
��#
$��
��
%	�
��	�&
��	�����	
���������������
�	
��������
��
����	�	

9 �
+��������

	 ���
��������:���������

	'������������

���������	�
�����
�

�����	������:���������

	:

6�
�)�� ���(�01;��))*' /<.
=��	���	���	�
�4>	��������������


�������
���	����
+46!7��6()?,25 @!2��6��@!(@�,4�5��

��,)!7���7�(� )!�,+7"��!�
+4!��+(, !*+4��@�+�'78�*5�+�

�)+�,�#)�'"�-./0
��������	
��
���������������������������	
��


�� ����1����
���������� 21�23234��
��	�-0��5

�
()"�"(��*�
�4�2���6�,+
)4767,"�6�5�

+(� &�,,�
"2�� �74�� 2���'4�7 ���4,� 4

��82�7 *&�57 !�2��57 !2( �+2,�6+

�
-)(�.�,/

)�?�4,+��4��2,
57 !�57,

�������	
��
���	���
��
��
����������



��	�� 6()?,25

Giving a call to make child
health protection a mass

movement, Uttar Pradesh
Chief Minister Yogi Adityanath
on Sunday said that the dream
of a ‘golden’ Uttar Pradesh
could not be realised until
childhood was healthy and
safe.

“Infant mortality rate of UP
has come down but it is still a
big challenge for us to bring it
below the national average,” he
said here on Sunday.

The chief minister said
this while inaugurating a spe-
cial vaccination campaign for
children and pregnant women
who were left out during the
COVID-19 transit period. He
also distributed golden cards to
the beneficiaries under the
Ayushman Bharat scheme and
launched a special drive to
search for tuberculosis patients.

On the occasion, the chief
minister said that the state
government was committed to
protecting women and children
in every possible way.
Necessary vaccination of chil-
dren and pregnant women that

could not be done during the
COVID-19 period would be
completed through this cam-
paign, which would continue
till January 2021.

“It will cover all the left
outs from block level in rural
areas to urban areas,” he said. 

Referring to Prime
Minister Narendra Modi’s
vision of a ‘Healthy India’, the
chief minister said that the
Ayushman Bharat scheme
aimed at providing medical
care to all. 

He said those who could
not be covered under the

Ayushman Bharat scheme
would be covered under the
Mukhya Mantri Jan Arogya
Yojana launched by the state
government. The chief minis-
ter asked officials to ensure dis-
tribution of golden cards,
required to avail the benefit of
the scheme, to all the eligible
persons so that the needy peo-
ple could get the best possible
medical treatment.

To serve the purpose of the
scheme, the UP government
has launched a drive to verify
the beneficiaries of the
Ayushman Bharat and pro-

vide them the golden card. The
drive has been undertaken in
6,709 villages of the state which
have no golden cards as yet. 

Stating that the role of
Ayushman Mitras was very
important, the chief minister
said their responsibilities
should be fixed to ensure that
no eligible person was deprived
of the ‘golden card’.

He also directed officials to
collect information about the
houses and the families that
were earlier left out from the
Ayushman Bharat scheme.

It may be mentioned here

that while 1.18 crore families
that were identified in Socio
Economic Caste Census
(SECC) 2011 are getting the
benefit of Ayushman Bharat
scheme of the Central govern-
ment, 8.43 lakh families
deprived of this scheme are
receiving benefits of Mukhya
Mantri Jan Arogya Abhiyan. 

Thus, as many as 6.32 crore
people of UP are getting free
health facilities under both
these schemes and Arogya
Mitras have been appointed to
assist them in getting benefits
of the health schemes. 

A total of 98 lakh beneficia-
ries have been identified in the
state and golden cards have
been issued to them. Out of
these, 5.3 lakh are beneficiaries
of the Mukhya Mantri Jan
Arogya Abhiyan.
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Bharatiya Janata Party’s senior leader and
a minister in the Yogi Adityanath cab-

inet, Sidharth Nath Singh, said that the pol-
icy of zero tolerance towards corruption
and the decisive action against mafia and
criminals by the Uttar Pradesh chief min-
ister had unsettled the Samajwadi Party
and the Congress.

“The recent activities of opposition
leaders like SP president Akhilesh Yadav
and Congress general secretary Priyanka
Gandhi Vadra have shown their true
colours and exposed their intent before the
people of the state,” Singh said here on
Sunday.

He said the action initiated against
Mukhtar Ansari had left both these lead-
ers anguished, thus making it apparent that
the political DNA of both these parties was
more or less the same when it came to
criminals and mafia.

Pointing out that Priyanka Gandhi
Vadra has chosen not to respond to an
emotional letter sent to her by Alka Rai,
widow of late lawmaker Krishnanand Rai
over help to Ansari by the government of
Punjab where he is lodged, Singh said, 

“The fact that Alka Rai’s letter has not
been answered shows how hand-in-gloves
the Congress government in Punjab and
mafiosi are.  The world has also seen how
brazenly and unabashedly the Punjab
government has thrown its lot behind a
dreaded, anti-social mafia like Mukhtar
Ansari.”

“The Punjab government has gone all
out to ensure that the law does not catch
up with Mukhtar Ansari. It is twisting laws
and doing everything it can to ensure that

Ansari is out of reach of the courts where
he is wanted to be present in Uttar
Pradesh. It would have been prudent on
part of Vadra, that being a woman herself,
she should have at least responded to the
letter by Alka Rai,” Singh said.

“Similarly, Akhilesh Yadav has been
raising questions in the past on the war

waged by the Yogi Adityanath against
criminals and organised mafia and their
fiefdom. We can understand the pain and
trauma of Yadav with all these actions ini-
tiated by the state government,” Singh said.

The state government spokesman fur-
ther said that the mafia had always been
protected and patronised by the Samajwadi
Party and its leaders. 

“What the Yogi Adityanath’s govern-
ment is cleaning up is the mess created by
the Samajwadi Party and other opposition
party governments,” the BJP senior leader
added.

He said that many Congress leaders
recently shifted allegiance to SP, only show-
ing that they had moved from one room
of the house to another as these parties had
so much in common.

Singh also underlined that anyone and
everyone who was against the law was on
the radar of the Yogi Adityanath govern-
ment. “Be it in the garb of political
protests, damaging government and pri-
vate properties or indulging in arson, all
such elements who were permanent fix-
tures in the corridors of power are in pris-
ons and watching their empires go down
like a pack of cards,” he said.

“When the palatial bungalows on
forcibly occupied lands were being demol-
ished, such moves should have been
rather welcomed by the opposition parties
but they are squirming, even as people
applaud the all out action against crimi-
nals by the Yogi government. The only
people who are saddened by these acts of
the government are those who have fed
these mafia and enjoyed a symbiotic rela-
tionship with them for the past many
years,” Singh said.
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Uttar Pradesh Congress pres-
ident Ajay Kumar Lallu

slammed the state government
for the delay in the payment of
cane to the arrears to farmers
by the sugar industry for the
previous crushing season (2019-
20).

He demanded that the gov-
ernment take steps to ensure
immediate payment to the farm-
ers by the sugar industry.  

He also demanded a hike in
the state administered price

(SAP) of the sugarcane at Rs 450
per quintal for the next season
2020-21.

The UPCC chief said here on
Sunday that the farmers were
incurring huge losses due to
the hike in the price of agricultur-
al inputs like fertiliser, diesel and
electricity so the only option
available was to hike the SAP for
the next cane crushing season.

He said the government
should take immediate steps to
clear the outstanding cane arrears
which had reached a staggering
Rs 14,000 crore.  
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With the aim to combat
tuberculosis, Chief

Minister Yogi Adityanath
launched a special campaign to
identify TB patients in the state
so that the infected persons
were identified and given
proper treatment.

Under this campaign, a
special drive will be carried out
up to November 11 to search
active TB cases in 29 districts.
The objective is to find out the
potential TB patients and con-
nect them to screening and
treatment.

The chief minister said
that Prime Minister Narendra
Modi had pledged to make
India TB-free by the year 2025
and UP would contribute its
best towards this important
campaign. 

To achieve this, besides

social participation, availabil-
ity of proper health services
and coordination with other
departments will also be
ensured.

During this 10-day cam-
paign, health workers will
go from door to door to
reach out to a population of 81
lakh in the 29 districts and
provide free treatment to the
TB patients after identifying
them. 

Calling upon the public
representatives for their active
participation in the campaign,
the chief minister released a
fact-sheet that has been com-
piled for their participation.

Uttar Pradesh has the
largest number of TB patients
than any state in India. It
accounts for over 20 percent of
the total number of notified
TB cases in the country.

Tuberculosis (TB) is an

infectious disease caused by
the bacterium Mycobacterium
tuberculosis. 

It is spread through the air
by a person suffering from
TB. A single TB patient can
infect 10 or more people in a
year.

According to the report
which gives the data for the
year 2018, around 4.2 lakh TB
cases from Uttar Pradesh were
notified to the Revised
National Tuberculosis Control
Programme (RNTCP) in the
country. A total number of
21.5 lakh cases of tuberculosis
were registered in the year
2018.

The chief minister also
inaugurated the newly-con-
structed Culture and Drug
and Susceptibility Testing
(DST) lab of the Baba Raghav
Das Medical College in
Gorakhpur.

��	�� 6()?,25

Samajwadi Party chief Akhilesh
Yadav has accused the ruling

Bharatiya Janata Party of misusing
the state machinery and intimidat-
ing the voters for winning the by-
elections to seven UP Assembly
seats. 

He claimed that the electorate
of the state have decided to ensure
the victory of the Samajwadi Party
and Rashtriya Lok Dal candi-
dates in the by-elections in all the
seven constituencies.

Polling for the bypoll will be
held on November 3.  

The campaigning for the
seven Assembly seats ended on
Sunday evening.

Yadav alleged that the BJP
never had faith in democratic
convention and niceties and the
ruling party could stoop to any low
to win elections and grab
power.  He urged the Election
Commission to deploy Central
Para-Military Forces for ensuring
free and fair elections. 

He also urged the Election
Commission to act tough on the
complaints of violation of the
model code of conduct during the
campaigning.

The SP chief alleged that the
ministers of the Yogi Adityanath
government were camping in the
poll-bound constituencies to influ-
ence the election. 

He said the basic education
minister was openly   asking offi-
cials to ensure that the votes were
cast in BJP’s favour.   

Yadav alleged that village
pradhans, PDS shop owners, lekh-
pals and lower rung police person-

nel were being offered inducement
or being intimidated to force peo-
ple to vote for the ruling party.  

Of the seven Assembly seats,
Samajwadi Party has fielded can-
didates on six seats while the
Rashtriya Lok Dal is contesting
one seat — Bulandshahar. The SP
has extended support to the RLD.

Meanwhile, Bahujan Samaj
Party supremo Mayawati on
Sunday appealed to voters to vote
for her party candidates in the
November 3 UP Assembly bypolls
and send a political message to
rivals. 

“I appeal to the voters to
make the BSP candidates success-
ful so that the right political mes-
sage goes to the rivals,” she said in
a tweet in Hindi.

In another tweet, the BSP
chief said, “Campaigning for the
94 assembly seats in the second
phase of Bihar assembly elections
is ending today. And everybody’s
focus is on the November 3 vot-
ing. My appeal to voters is that
they have seen the governments of
Janata Dal (United) and Rashtriya
Janata Dal. Now, one chance
should be given to our new
alliance.” The BSP, which is con-
testing on 80 seats in Bihar, has
entered into an alliance with the
Rashtriya Lok Samaj Party.

UP Congress chief Ajay
Kumar Lallu said the BJP govern-
ment had failed on all fronts and
asserted that the people had decid-
ed to teach the ruling party a les-
son. Of the seven seats going to the
polls on Tuesday, six were held by
the BJP and one by the Samajwadi
Party.

“All preparations to ensure

free, fair and peaceful polling
keeping in mind COVID-19 have
been made. Voters will have to
adhere to the COVID-19 protocol
and maintain distance among
themselves while casting their
votes, “ Chief Electoral Officer
Ajay Kumar Shukla said.

The seven Assembly seats
where the bypolls will be held are
Naugaon Sadat, which fell vacant
after the death of state minister
Chetan Chauhan. The BJP has
fielded his wife Sangeeta Chauhan
for the bypolls.

In Ghatampur (Kanpur), the
bypolls were necessitated due to
the death of sitting MLA and state
minister Kamal Rani Varun while
bypoll is being held in Tundla
(Firozabad) as its MLA SP Singh
Baghel was elected to the Lok
Sabha. The Bangarmau (Unnao)
seat fell vacant following the con-
viction of Kuldeep Singh Sengar in
a rape case.

The seats of Bulandshahr,
Deoria and Malhani will go to
bypolls due to the demise of sit-
ting MLAs Virendra Singh Sirohi,
Janmejay Singh and Parasnath
Yadav (SP) respectively.

The counting of votes will be
taken up on November 10.

The maximum 18 candidates
are in the fray from Bulandshahr.
Six candidates are locked in a
contest in Ghatampur, the
lowest number among the con-
stituencies.

There are 16 candidates in the
fray from Malhani (Jaunpur); 14
each from Naugawan Sadat
(Amroha) and Deoria; 10 each
from Bangarmau (Unnao) and
Tundla (Firozabad).
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Directing officials to chalk
out an effective strategy to

check the spread of communi-
cable disease in Lucknow, Chief
Minister Yogi Adityanath, on
Sunday, said that a cleanliness
drive should be carried out to
stop the spread of dengue in the
state capital. He said that along
with this, spray of anti-larva
chemicals and fogging should
also be done regularly.

The chief minister said
that action to control dengue
and other communicable dis-
eases should be continued
effectively and sanitisation
should also be carried out reg-
ularly.

He said print and electron-
ic media should be used effec-
tively to make people aware
about coronavirus infection.

Presiding over an Unlock
review meeting at his official
residence here on Sunday, the
chief minister said that it was
very important to remain cau-
tious about the novel coron-
avirus. 

So far, 1.50 crore Covid
tests have been conducted in
the state, the highest in the
country, and in view of the
upcoming festivals, everyone
should be vigilant, he added.

“By strictly adhering to
the Covid protocols, the coro-
navirus infection can be pre-
vented. The spread of coron-
avirus infection can be stopped
by using a mask and sanitiser,
frequently washing hands with
soap and maintaining social
distancing,” the chief minister
said.

He also stressed on making
people aware of ‘SMS’
(Soap/Sanitiser, Mask and
Social distancing).

Meanwhile, with 1,984
fresh cases in a day, the
COVID-19 tally reached
4,83,832 in Uttar Pradesh on
Sunday.   

Official sources here said
there were 23,323 active
COVID-19 patients in the state.

So far 4,53,458 COVID-19
patients have recovered in the
state, including 2,390 on

Sunday, taking the recovery
rate to about 94 percent.

Altogether 7,051 people
have died of COVID-19 in the
state, including 26 in the past
24 hours.

On Saturday, 1,51,778 sam-
ples were tested for Covid
infection. With this,
1,50,15,118 Covid tests have
been conducted in UP.

Those present in the meet-
ing included Medical
Education Minister Suresh
Khanna, Minister of State for
Health Atul Garg, Chief
Secretary RK Tiwari,
Infrastructure and Industrial
Development Commissioner
Alok Tandon, Agricultural
Production Commissioner
Alok Sinha, Additional Chief
Secretary (Home) Awanish
Kumar Awasthi, Director
General of Police Hitesh C

Awasthi, Additional Chief
Secretary (Revenue) Renuka
Kumar, Additional Chief
Secretary (MSME and
Information) Navneet Sehgal,
Additional Chief Secretary
(Medical Education) Dr
Rajneesh Dube, Additional
Chief Secretary (Rural
Development and Panchayati
Raj) Manoj Kumar Singh,
Additional Chief Secretary
(Agriculture) Devesh
Chaturvedi, Additional Chief
Secretary to Chief Minister, SP
Goyal, Additional Chief
Secretary (Women Welfare and
Child Development) S Radha
Chauhan, Principal Secretary
(Animal Husbandry)
Bhuvnesh Kumar, Principal
Secretary (Health) Alok
Kumar, Secretary to CM, Alok
Kumar, Director Information
Shishir and other officials.
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Aryan Verma, a

meritorious class XI
student of City
Montessori School,
Gomti Nagar
Campus I, has
achieved a remark-
able feat by winning
silver medal in
Science and Maths
Olympiad, organised online by
International Society for Olympiad.
Students of several prestigious schools of
India and abroad participated in this con-
test and in a tough competition, Aryan
ended up with the silver winner. The
olympiad was organised to prepare stu-
dents for the challenges of science and
mathematics.
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Two teams of Special Task Force
(STF) nabbed four ganja smugglers

from Jhansi and Fatehpur districts on
Sunday.

In Jhansi, the team nabbed
Pushpendra Singh and Anil Pratap, both
of Etah, and recovered 708.49 kg ganja
worth about Rs 1.70 crore. The team
recovered a container, three mobile
phones, three Aadhaar cards, two ATM
cards and other documents besides Rs
630 in cash. They were arrested near a
temple on Jhansi- Kanpur highway.
Police said efforts were on to nab their
aides, who were identified as Anil
Chaudhary and Satyendra Pandit.

In Fatehpur, the STF team nabbed
Sachin Sharma and Jatin aka Honey,
both of Rohtak in Haryana, and recov-
ered 290 kg ganja worth Rs 70 lakh from
their possession. The team also recov-
ered a container, two mobile phones,
two Aadhaar cards and other docu-
ments besides Rs 1,030 in cash.)
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Meanwhile, five children were
injured in a firecracker blast during a
wedding procession in a Muzaffarnagar
village on Sunday. The injured were
identified as Savan (7), Ummed (8),
Rihan (9), Ankit (10) and Amir (10). 

According to police, the incident
took place during the departure of a
baraat at Palda village under the
Shahpur police station. Circle Officer
Virjashanker Tripathi said a bag con-
taining crackers caught fire, resulting in
the incident.

The injured were shifted to a hos-
pital for treatment, he said. 
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Vice-Chancellor of
Lucknow University AK

Rai has approved a set of
guidelines for formulation of
Meritorious Student Council
(MSC).

A senior faculty member
said the council would pro-
mote and encourage involve-
ment of students in organising
educational & recreational
activities for students, ensure

participation of students in
educational projects, provide
constructive feedback on var-
ious aspects of campus life &
other student service facilities,
assist the anti-ragging commit-
tee, identify and suggest meth-
ods of improving student life
and student contact at disci-
pline, apprise the university
administration of student
issues and identify students’
problems and participate in
students’ problem-solving

endeavours.
The council will consist of

various office-bearers, includ-
ing a president, two vice-pres-
idents, a general secretary and
two joint secretaries besides

arts, education, engineering,
science, commerce, manage-
ment, law, literary, media and
sports representatives.

All the members will be
nominated by the vice-chan-

cellor based on recommenda-
tions by a special committee.
Students with the highest
marks in their first semester
will be invited by the commit-
tee to present their vision for
the university and their pro-
posed plans for the welfare of
students. On the basis of their
presentations evaluated on
communication skills, con-
tent, vision and viability of
future plans, MSC members
will be selected.
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Seventy per cent of the coro-
navirus cases are in new

parts of urban Lucknow while
30 per cent in old parts. A
senior official at the CMO
office said that in urban areas,
Gomtinagar, Indiranagar and
Aliganj continue to have max-
imum cases.

He said if the rural and
urban ratio for coronavirus
cases is taken, there are only 20
per cent cases in rural parts as
compared to urban parts,
which have 80 per cent of the
cases. Most of the patients are
still opting for home isolation
and they are visited by rapid
response teams.

Meanwhile, 253 more per-
sons tested positive for coron-
avirus in the city on Sunday
while 244 patients recovered.
The death toll in the city at the
moment is 886. The new
patients included 26 from
Gomtinagar, 21 from Rae
Bareli road, 20 from
Hazratganj, 16 from
Indiranagar, 17 from Madiaon,
15 from Alambagh, 13 from
Jankipuram, 12 from
Vrindavan Colony, 11 each
from Chinhat & Vikasnagar
and 10 from Aliganj. There

were four deaths in the city and
three of the deceased belonged
to Lucknow.

Across the state, 1,989 per-
sons tested positive for coron-
avirus, including 173 from
Gautam Buddhnagar, 154 from
Ghaziabad and 121 from
Meerut, taking the UP tally to
4,83,832. There were 26 deaths
in the state, including two each
from Bulandshahr & Rae
Bareli, and one each from
Meerut, Jhansi, Ayodhya,
Lakhimpur Kheri,
Shahjahanpur, Muzaffarnagar,
Jaunpur, Maharajganj, Hardoi,
Sitapur, Unnao, Mainpuri,
Mirzapur & Banda, taking the

toll to 7,051. Besides, 2,390
patients recovered, taking the
recovery figures to 4,53,458. 

Meanwhile, the surge in
the number of pregnant
women testing Covid positive
has also eased now and there
have not been any major com-
plaints in the grievance cell
because every patient is being
treated and given packed
pouches of tablets along with
prescriptions.

About shortage of anaes-
thetists in non-Covid activities,
the official said most of them
were involved in Covid duties.
“However, we have shifted
duties of anaesthetists, with one

looking after two units and is
on call for both,” the official
said.

Nodal officer for Covid-19
at KGMU and incharge of
Infectious Diseases Cell Dr D
Himanshu said  they  have had
a long list of severe Covid-19
patients who have recovered.
“There was an 80-year-old
woman on ventilator and there
were also patients having TB
meningitis and cancer,” he
pointed out.

Dr Himanshu said they
have also had many who were
victims of road accidents and
were also suffering from Covid-
19. “There was a patient whose
leg had to be amputated after
which his Covid-19 treatment
began and his condition
improved. Accident victims
are brought to KGMU because
these are medico-legal cases,”
he said. Among other difficult
cases, there was a pregnant
woman suffering from Covid-
19 and her uterus got ruptured.
She was put on ventilator and
the ruptured uterus was  taken
out, he said.

“All these cases are being
documented as is the treatment
meted out to the patients, as per
their conditions. It is important
to know the underlying condi-

tion of a patient before starting
any treatment.

Dr Himanshu said they
sporadically have consultations
with doctors from other parts
of the world, if required. “There
was a case of molar pregnancy
in a Covid positive woman and
we consulted doctors from
other countries,” he said.

“With this kind of treat-
ment, we have learnt the usage
of many machines. High-flow
nasal cannula oxygen is a
machine which we had used
very less before Covid-19 times,
but now we are well-versed
with it and students also know
how to operate it. We are also
learning about CRT machines,”
he said. He pointed out that the
pandemic has brought a lot of
psychological trauma for
patients as they have to remain
separated from relatives.
“There have been instances
where patients died and their
close relatives had to be quar-
antined or admitted in hospi-
tals, and there is no one to take
the body. Even for doctors, it
has been very traumatic. It’s not
easy wearing PPE and being
quarantined and still facing the
possibility of contracting infec-
tion which could be fatal,” he
added.
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Lucknow University kicked
off its centennial celebra-

tions on Sunday with a friend-
ly cricket match between Vice-
Chancellor’s XI and Registrar’s
XI. Registrar’s XI won the toss
and elected to bowl first.

Nagendra Maurya and
Rajiv Manohar went as open-
ing batsmen and Maurya got
out early. However, Manohar
scored 19 runs with four
boundaries before he was
adjudged LBW off Ajay.

Shabib Alvi scored 20 while
VC AK Rai 14 before being dis-
lodged by Neeraj. The team got
all out for 113 runs and Neeraj
was the highest wicket taker for
Registrar’s XI with four wick-
ets to his credit.

Registrar’s XI opened with
Atul and Sandeep, who quick-
ly put up 25 runs. Sandeep got
out LBW to Dinesh Kumar. A
quick succession of wickets by
Anitya Gaurav, Anar Singh
and Nagendra Maurya had
almost won the match but
Mahesh and Neeraj had other
ideas. They stitched a partner-
ship and ensured victory for
their team by three wickets
with 16 balls to spare.

��	�� 6()?,25

Central Institute for
Subtropical Horticulture

(CISH)  has introduced off-sea-
son onion production technol-
ogy among farmers. Most
Indians, lower to upper-middle
class, are pinched by the high
price of onion that every year.

“Farmers also feel that they
should produce onion at the
time when it becomes expen-
sive. Usually in north India,
onion crops are available after
winters and farmers never get
the attractive market prices
that farmers of Maharashtra
enjoy,” CISH director
Shailendra Rajan said.  

This scene for onion
deficits has motivated farmers
to learn how to grow kharif
onion so that they can at least
grow this early crop for their
own families, he said.  

“CISH initiated promotion
of kharif onion cultivation
among SC farmers by provid-
ing planting material of suitable
variety and the required
knowhow. Mainly in northern
India, the rabi onion crop is
harvested during April-May.  In
October & December and
January & February, the pro-
duce is available in the market
from kharif onion and late

kharif crops from other parts of
the country.  Thus the cultiva-
tion of Kharif onion is becom-
ing important in non-tradition-
al areas too,” he said.  

He said that for demonstra-
tion in more than a dozen vil-
lages, SR Singh from CISH pro-
duced onion sets (planting
material) for kharif planting.

“The planting material
produced at CISH was supplied
at the proper time to farmers.
They ensured water drainage
and crops were grown on raised
beds. One or two years of
experience and handholding by
the scientist will guarantee the
production of onion when this
material is acutely scarce in the
market,” he said.

Ashok Kumar from CISH
promoted the technology
among the SC farming com-
munity. In addition, he said
that a workshop in conjunction

with NHRDF was organised.
The seed was obtained from
National Horticultural
Research and Development
Foundation (NHRDF) as they
have developed sufficient vari-
eties suitable for the kharif sea-
son. “Kharif crop is not popu-
lar in UP and is commonly
grown in Maharashtra,
Karnataka, Rajasthan, Haryana,
Bihar and Tamil Nadu which
have low rainfall. This cultiva-
tion plays an important role
when the stored rabi onion
stock decreases after November
and the demand for onion
increases. The rabi onion can-
not be stored after 4-5 months
due to decreased weight and
sprouting. Sprouted onion is
not preferred in the market,
and the losses to the growers
force them for disposal of the
produce before the glut in the
market,” he added.
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Aproperty dealer was killed
during a brawl on in PGI

police station area Saturday
night. Police registered a case
against several persons,
including a woman, on the
complaint of the deceased’s
family.

The deceased was identi-
fied as Afsan Siddiqui (35) of
Vrindavan Colony under PGI
police station area. He also
owned several tempos which
used to be driven around 
by different persons hired 
by him.

As per reports, Siddiqui’s
brother Imran got a call from
a woman, identified as Rinki,
around 10 pm on Saturday and
was informed that Afsan had
suffered injuries and she was
taking him to a private hospi-
tal. However, due to serious

condition, Afsan was referred
to Lokbandhu Hospital but he
did not get admission there as
needed special medical care.
He was later rushed to KGMU
Trauma Centre where he was
declared brought dead.

Imran alleged that Afsan
was killed during a brawl
which he had with some per-
sons on Saturday night but he
could not explain the motive
for attack. He named Rinki,
her husband Rinku aka
Bhaukali of Telibagh, Ramesh
Chand and Rashid (both of
Vrindavan Colony) for attack-
ing Afsan and killing him on
Saturday night.  Police regis-
tered a case of murder against
the above-named accused.

Preliminary investigation
revealed that Afsan was a hot-
tempered person and people
in the locality feared him a lot.
He had a good rapport with

tempo drivers as he had
employed many of them. It
also surfaced that Afsan was in
an affair with a woman but her
family members were against
him. The police said they
detained four persons, includ-
ing a woman, and were inter-
rogating them. The police said
they were also looking into
money disputes, if any. 

Interestingly, the police
failed to get any eyewitness to
the bloody brawl. “The police
have no idea about the motive
for murderous attack and they
are conducting a probe taking
into account different angles,”
sources said. They said group
clashes have been common in
some areas of the city and the
police would turn a blind eye
to such incidents. “The lack-
adaisical approach of the
police often results in serious
cases,” they said.
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An unidentified man was
killed while another suf-

fered grievous injuries after a
tempo they were travelling in
was hit by a speeding vehicle in
Chinhat on Saturday night.

As per reports, the tempo
was hit when it was moving
towards Safedabad soon after it
got past Saraswati Dental
College on Faizabad road. Due
to heavy impact, the tempo
overturned while the errant
driver sped off. Two passengers
came under the tempo and suf-
fered injuries. A police team
reached the scene and rushed
the injured to RML Institute of
Medical Sciences. One of the
passengers was declared
brought dead there. The
injured was identified as
Mohammed Sharif of

Mahanagar and his condition
was said to be improving. 

In another incident at
Chhatta Meel crossing in
Madiaon, three labourers suf-
fered injuries in a collision
between two trucks early
morning on Sunday. Those
injured were identified as Ram
Kumar (62) and his sons
Ashutosh (22) & Deepak (25)
— all of Bakshi-Ka-Talaab.
They were admitted to a hos-
pital where their condition was
said to be out of danger.

Meanwhile, a group of
persons thrashed an e-rick-
shaw driver for playing music
in Thakurganj on Saturday
night. The miscreants also
attacked his sister when she
tried to save him. Police regis-
tered a case in this connection
and arrested two persons iden-
tified as Lali and Avnish

Pandey, both of Baraura in
Thakurganj. Reports said
Sooraj was playing music in his
e-rickshaw when the above-
named accused and their aides
reached the scene and started
beating him.

As the victim cried for
help, his sister rushed to his
rescue but she was also
thrashed. Later, police were
informed and the victim was
rushed to hospital while the
accused were arrested. 

In another incident, a 20-
year-old girl was mowed down
by a speeding bus in Chinhat
on Sunday evening. Shaheen of
Mansa Garden in Tiwariganj
locality, along with her sister,
was going to a market for
shopping when she met the
mishap. She died on the spot.
The bus driver abandoned the
vehicle and fled the scene.
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Forest Minister Dara Singh
Chauhan inaugurated the

tourism season of Dudhwa
Tiger Reserve online in a pro-
gramme organised at the for-
est headquarters on Sunday.

The minister said that per-
mission was also secured from
the National Tiger
Conservation Authority. He

said eco-tourism was growing
steadily in the state and people
were also becoming aware of
the idea of wildlife conserva-
tion. He said more and more
people should connect with
eco-tourism to give a boost to
it. “The last tourism season had
to be closed abruptly on March
18 because of the pandemic.
This tourism season will see the
adoption of all Covid-19 guide-

lines such as sanitisation, social
distancing and wearing of
masks,” he added

Dudhwa and Katarniya
Tiger reserves have a wide
range of flora and fauna and
rare species. According to tour
operators, wildlife areas have
become great attractions in
the Covid-19 period and are
preferred destinations of
tourists.
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After finishing the first phase
of Mission Shakti pro-

grammes, BBAU has prepared
the details of the events to be
organised in the second phase
which will run till April next
year. BBAU spokesperson said
that in the second phase, online
and offline sensitisation cam-
paigns will be launched to cre-
ate gender sensitivity among
students in the new semester.

These campaigns will
include creating awareness
about women’s protection,
women’s rights, child educa-
tion, girl education, nutrition
campaign related to girls, preg-
nant women and older women
in five adopted villages under
Unnat Bharat Abhiyan.
Awareness will also be carried
out for the vaccination pro-
gramme of state government
for infants. Making women
self-reliant through skill devel-
opment and organising train-
ing programmes related to
women safety have also been
decided under second phase. 

Various programmes were

organised by BBAU under the
Mission Shakti initiative in the
first phase. Rangoli, poster and
slogan contests were organised
with the joint efforts of BBAU’s
Basic Facilities For Women
Committee, Unnat Bharat
Abhiyan Team and NCC.
BBAU also announced the
names of winners of these
competitions on Sunday.

In poster competition, the
first prize was received by
Akshay Kumar Singh Rathore
from the department of
Education, second prize by
Kishan Vishwakarma from
UIET. Research scholars Neha
Kanaujia and Rajeev Ranjan
shared the third prize.
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District Magistrate (DM)
Kaushal Raj Sharma said

that the risk of coronavirus has
decreased in the district, but
still in view of forthcoming fes-
tivals, a special mass/ group
sampling campaign, started a
few days ago will continue till
November 12. According to
him, this campaign is being run
in the entire state including
Varanasi, which aims to find
hidden corona patients and
treat them with immediate
effect apart from protecting
others from infection.

Sharma said that the fes-
tive season has started and if
we are not careful and active,
the risk of corona infection

may increase once again.
Therefore, in order to reduce
the possibility of the spread of
infection during crowded fes-
tivals, sampling has been
planned for corona investiga-
tion in the district as per the
guidelines of the government.
He has also appealed to the
people working at different
commercial places to provide
the necessary support to the
corona testing teams and
directed that the owners of the
establishments ensure sam-
pling of all their employees
under their supervision.

Chief Medical Officer
(CMO) Dr VB Singh
informed that complete
arrangements have been made
for success of the drive by giv-
ing necessary instructions to

all incharge medical officers of
urban and rural areas. Antigen
kits and RTPCR testing mate-
rials are available in sufficient
numbers. 

Teams of lab technicians
(LT) and lab assistants (LA)
have been formed. According
to him, during the first three
days, testing of three wheeler
drivers/rickshaw pullers,
Mehandi artists, beauty par-
lours and sweets shops
employees was done, while on
Sunday mass sampling was
done at different restaurants.
The same will be done at
places of worship, Malls
including security staff, elec-
tronics and auto shops, street
vendors selling idols, gifts,
diyas etc, sellers of crackers,
fruits and vegetables in the

coming days and from
November 7,  the same
would be repeated at all these
places.

Earlier, under ongoing
mass/ group antigen tests at
different government hospi-
tals, two out of 412 tests were
found positive at Shree Shiv
Prasad Gupta (SSPG)
Hospital, Kabirchaura while
all the 263 tests at adjacent
Government Women’s
Hospital,  105 at  Swami
Vivekanand Hospital,
Bhelupur and 192 at LBS
Hospital, Ramnagar were
found negative.

However, one out of 130
at CHC Shivpur and one out
of 306 at SSH BHU were
detected positive and
Saturday.
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Chief Minister Yogi
Adityanath after reaching

Shri Kashi Vishwanath temple
on Saturday night during his
two-day visit offered prayer at
Dwadasjyotilinga and inspect-
ed the progress made in con-
struction works. He instructed
the officers to preserve all old
temples of the premises so
that the corridor can give a
grand view to the devotees and
tourists visiting here from
across the world. After enter-
ing from the main gate, the CM
reached Gyanvapi Mandap via
Shani temple and Akshaya Vat

Hanuman temple and saw the
progress of ongoing projects
including Pradakshina Marg
being made with Chunar
stones.

He said that ambitious pro-
ject is being developed with the
blessings of Lord Vishwanath
(Shiva) and initiatives of Prime
Minister Narendra Modi. 

He also asked the
Divisional Commissioner (DC)
Deepak Agrawal and Chief
Executive Officer (CEO) Sunil
Verma about many construc-
tion works including Mandir
Chowk, Mumukshu Bhawan,
Museum, Gallery. Yogi saw
construction work near river

Ganga, where he was informed
that the work of the jetty has
also been started after the rain
season. 

He also inspected
Manikarnika and Lalitha ghats
via the ramp built there.

Earlier, after holding a
review meeting, the CM
inspected the Railway Over-
Bridge (ROB) site at Ashapur
and Rudrash Convention
Centre. He was informed that
Rudraksha Centre will be com-
pleted by the end of this year
and it will be maintained by the
Municipal Corporation. The
centre will be a world-class
technology scenic building for

tourists visiting the holy city
being constructed with the
Japanese support. Besides, the
CM was also informed that
Ashapura ROB will also be
completed in the next 4
months. As the ROB is near
Sarnath, the CM directed the
officers to ensure quality con-
struction of service roads there.
During the inspection, UP
Ministers of State (Independent
Charge) Dr Neelkanth Tiwari
and Ravindra Jaiswal, MLA
Saurav Srivastava, IG Vijay
Singh Meena, DM Kaushal Raj
Sharma, SSP Amit Pathak and
other officials were also pre-
sent.
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Senior Superintendent of
Police (SSP) Amit Pathak

inaugurated the month-long
Traffic Month awareness cam-
paign at the Police Lines here
on Sunday. Every year,
November is observed as traf-
fic month with an aim to cre-
ate awareness among the peo-
ple towards traffic rules.
Besides, the SSP also flagged off
awareness vehicle. Earlier, he
administered an oath to the
officers and police personnel
on National Unity Day on the
birth anniversary of Sardar
Vallabhbhai Patel.

Besides, for safety, respect
and self-confidence of women
under the ‘Mission Shakti’
campaign being run in the
district, the girls/ women of

various schools / colleges and
public places in different police
station areas were made aware
by giving information about the
helpline numbers (112, 1098,

1090, 181, 1076, 108, 102)
issued by the government
through posters / banners /
pamphlets / audios / video
clips. 

A total of 1,191 women /
girls were mobilised at 44
places and 358 leaflets were dis-
tributed. 

A total of 37 women / girls
were sensitised by the Anti-
Romeo Squads at 42 places. As
many as 31 eve teasers were
warned.

Apart from this, the police
arrested nine persons under
Section 151 of CrPC, while
challaned under Section 188
and took action under Section
51 of Disaster Management Act
against three persons. 

During checking at various
points, 959 vehicles were chal-
laned and seven seized. Apart
from this, � 1,66,400 were
realised from 156 vehicles,
while � 9,600 from 265 persons
for moving on the roads with-
out wearing masks.
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As many as 85 new cases of
COVID-19 were reported

within the last 24 hours out of
3,731 the suspected persons
whose corona sample was
taken a day before.. Once again,
a total of 134 people beat the
corona. Among these, 25
patients were discharged from
the different Covid hospitals
while the home isolation of 109
people was completed.

The number of Covid
active patients in the district
has increased to 1,364.
According to CMO Dr. GS
Bajpai, so far 16,368 people
have become infection free by
staying in home isolation.

According to the Nodal
Officer for Corona Dr. Rishi
Sahai, the names of one CIT
and three advocates of the
High Court have been infect-
ed on Saturday. At the same
time, the infected also include
two advocates, one of the advo-
cates posted in the District
Court. Among the infected, 75
people underwent RTPCR, 30
people with antigens and five
people underwent a trunat
test, which was reported pos-
itive. A total of 3,731 people
were screened during the day.

Meanwhile, in Doaba of
Manjhanpur the pace of infec-
tion is gradually decreasing.
The good thing is that the
number of people who won the

war from corona is increasing.
While nine people have been
infected on Saturday, 18
patients have beaten corona.

Surveillance Officer Dr
Yash Agarwal said that due to
the festive season, the Covid
test is being conducted in the
persons belonging to different
sections of the society every
day in the district.  On
Saturday, the third day of the
campaign, 1,617 suspects were
tested. Out of these, swab sam-
ples of 163 were taken along
with 504 people of the hotels,
restaurants and tea stalls test-
ed through antigen test. The
test report made by various
means, 18 patients came neg-
ative while nine new cases of

coronavirus came positive. 
The infected persons

included two people each from
Sirathu, Chail, and Kada and
one each from Manjhanpur,
Kaushambi and Muratganj.
Teams of the Health depart-
ment have started making
arrangements for the
treatment of all as well as
marking the people exposed to
them. 

Surveillance Officer said
that 1,806 patients have been
cured among 1,941 infected so
far. Due to this the recovery
rate of the district reached 93
per cent. 

At present 111 patients
are being treated in different
Covid hospitals.
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In a major achievement North
Central Railway accom-

plished highest ever loading in
a month in October 2020.
NCR has loaded 14.8 lakh
tonnes freight in October 2020
which is 10,000 tonnes more as
compared to previous best of
14.7 lakh tonnes freight load-
ing in March 2018. As per the
freight loading data released by
Railway Board for current
financial year, North Central

Railway is among top six zonal
railways in terms of percentage
improvement in freight load-
ing. With positive contribution
coming from all three divisions,
NCR has loaded more freight
consecutively for the past five
months as compared to last
year and achieved substantial
growth 33.34 per cent in
October 2020 as compared to
October 2019. Owing to lock-
down in April and May 2020,
loading was less by 8.4 lakh
tonnes for initial two months of

current financial year as com-
pared to last year however,
with marketing efforts through
formation of BDUs, efficient
train operation and customer
centric approach this gap has
been reduced to 2.5 lakh tonnes
by end of October 2020.  With
additional loading of 3.7 lakh
tonnes in October 2020 as
compared to October 2019
this gap of 2.5 lakh tonnes
freight will be filled shortly and
NCR is expected to cross last
year freight loading volume

within November 2020. As on
October 31, 2020 originating
freight revenue of NCR in cur-
rent financial year is � 923.33
crore registering growth of
�133.33 crore over freight rev-
enue of  �790 crore in same
period of last financial year.

For this outstanding freight
loading performance General
Manager Rajiv Chaudhry com-
mended divisions and
announced group reward for
officials involved in achieving
this rare feat.
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Akhil Bharatiya Akhada
Parishad has welcomed

the statement of the Chief
Minister Yogi Adityanath on
Love Jihad. The Akhara
Parishad president Mahant
Narendra Giri said that a strin-
gent law should be framed to
teach a lesson to the Love
Jihadis who are spoiling the
lives of Hindu girls.

Time has come when the
matter of Love Jihad should be
taken seriously because it has
now become an organised
crime, the Mahant said, and
added that boys a particular
minority community meet
Hindu girls as Hindu with
Tilak on the fore head, Kalava
on the wrist, and Rudraksh

around the neck. After taking
girls in their trap, they force
Hindu girls to adopt Islam, thus
spoil the whole life of the girl.
In a good number of cases the
girls are sent back to their par-
ents, or murdered brutally.

Mahant Narendra Giri said
that organised gangs are behind
this Love Jihad. He quoted
that the High Court has also
observed that religion conver-
sion just for the sake of mar-
riage is illegal. 

He called upon the Hindu
girls to go for arranged mar-
riage, and if they fall in love,
they should enquire about the
boy thoroughly. Governments
for the past 15 to 20 years kept
their eyes closed to let this Jihad
flourish, and the Love Jihadis
took full advantage of the sit-

uation. 
A strict law against such

evil designs will protect the life
of Hindu girls. He also said that
thousands of Bangladeshi
Muslims are residing here in
different locality posing them-
selves as Hindus, they should
also be identified.

KALA CHAUPAL HELD:
North Central Zone Cultural
Centre (NCZCC) organised a
Kala Chaupal in Sudhawar vil-
lage of the neighbouring
Kaushambi district under its
`Chalo Gaon Ki Ore’ pro-
gramme. Kala Chaupal has
been continuing for the past
two years on different art
forms.

The Kaushambi Kala
Chaupal was based on the folk
tradition and dance `Dhediya’

popular in and around
Prayagraj. The artistes per-
formed with Dhediyas (earth-
en decorative lamps) and told
the younger generation about
this fading art form. Women
folk from the village welcomed
the move and participated
actively by singing traditional
Dhediya songs for the long life
of brothers.

Some more performances
were organised to protect the
other fading performing folk
arts. The NCZCC Director
Indrajit Grover welcomed the
villagers on the occasion while
the performers were Bittan
Diwakar, Rajrani, Rekha, Reeta
Devi, Suggan Devi, Munshi Lal
Sonkar, Shyam Babu,
Chhotelal, Bhola, Kallu, Nanku,
and Gulab Bharatiya.
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Three people, including a
minor lost their lives in two

different incidents that took
place at Mauaima and Koraon.
In Mauaima, the innocent girl
and her grandfather were hit by
a speeding roadways bus,
killing both of them. In
Koraon, a bike-borne man died
after his bike collided with a
four-wheeler.

Ramjas (50), a resident of
Maganpur in Mauaima, was
crossing the Prayagraj-
Pratapgarh highway with his
three-year-old granddaughter
Aanchal late Saturday night. In
the meantime, the duo came
under the wheel of a roadways
bus. By the time people
reached the spot, the minor
had breathed her last. The vil-
lagers got Ramjas admitted to
the hospital after informing the
police, where soon after that he
too stopped breathing. The

people of the village gathered
and resorted to chakka jam.
The police persuaded the vil-
lagers and pacified them.
Inspector incharge Ramkeval
Patel said that a case has been
registered based on the num-
ber of the bus.

On the other hand, Ashish
(35) son of Kamalashkar, a res-
ident of Kurahara village, died
in an accident in front of
Rampur Bakhar village of
Koraon at around 9:30 pm on
Saturday night. Ashish used to
run a JCB machine in Varanasi.
He was coming to his house on
Saturday. His bike collided
with an uncontrolled four-
wheeler in front of Rampur
Bakhar village. Ashish died on
the spot in the accident. 

His partner Satish, a resi-
dent of village Pieri, was
injured in this mishap. The
police sent the injured to Mada
CHC, where doctors referred
him to the district hospital in
his critical condition. Ashish

was the second of the five
brothers. Wife Vandana
arrived at the scene with sons
Aryan, Adarsh and Ansh. 

TEACHER INJURED BY
CHINESE MANJHA: Despite
the ban in the city, the sale of
Chinese manjha (thread) is
being done indiscriminately,
due to which there frequent
accidents are taking place in
the city. 

On Sunday, in a similar
accident, Jhunsi resident
teacher Kamshen Bahadur was
seriously injured at Alopibagh
flyover. He had to be taken to
the hospital in critical condi-
tion.

A resident of Jhunsi area,
Kamshen Bahadur is a math-
ematics teacher at Saravarya
Inter College. He was return-
ing home on his mobike on
Sunday afternoon. Chinese
manjha suddenly got stuck in
his throat when he reached the
flyover in Alopibagh due to
which he lost control over his

bike. Luckily, he handled his
bike the next moment but by
then his throat was injured.
Seeing him badly injured and
in a pool of blood, passers-by
rushed him to the hospital
where he was sent home after
first aid. Eyewitnesses said
that if the teacher had not
worn a helmet, the face would
have been injured.

It may be pointed out here
that this is the third consecu-
tive accident from the Chinese
manjha on Alopibagh flyover.
Earlier, the son of a business-
man, a resident of Sulemasarai
and the wife of a bank employ-
ee and resident of Mundera
have also been injured by
Chinese manjha. In the case, a
number of campaigns have
also been conducted, but the
sale of Chinese manjha is not
completely banned. Police offi-
cials said that strict action
will be taken against those who
use and sell Chinese manjha
here.
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The district has inched close
to 17K-mark here on

Sunday as 47 new COVID-19
patients have been detected,
increasing the total number of
cases to 16,926. The day also
saw one more death, increasing
the toll to 272. During the day,
the follow-up negative reports
included 92 and out of them, 89
have been recovered from
home isolation while three
cured from the hospital,
increasing the number to

13,218 and 2,825 respectively.
The total number of patients
who have been recovered so far
is 16,043, leaving 611 active
cases. The recovery has
improved to 94.78 per cent and
the mortality rate has remained
at 1.60 per cent.

Chief Medical Officer
(CMO) Dr VB Singh has
informed that in the first report
of the day, 38 positive patients
were found out of 3,819 reports
received. Till then, the total test
reports received were 3,28,061
and the results of 2,464 are

awaited. Out of them, 3,11,144
were negative while 16,917
positive. The total number of
samples collected was 3,44,945.
Earlier, a male aged 64 from
Gandhi Nagar Colony
(Shivpur) succumbed to
COVID-19 at Sir Sundarlal
Hospital (SSH), Banaras Hindu
University (BHU). With the
addition of seven new red
zones, the total number of
hotspots has increased to 2,329
including 206 red zones. Three
green zones have been convert-
ed into red zones again. There

are 2,123 green zones with 18
new ones.

In this belt of Purvanchal
(eastern UP), comprising 10
districts of three divisions, the
COVID-19 cases have contin-
ued declining as 173 positive
patients were found on
Saturday and maximum of 61
were detected in Varanasi, fol-
lowed by 35 in Sonbhadra, 18
in Chandauli, 12 in Jaunpur, 10
each in Ballia and Mirzapur,
nine in Ghazipur, eight in
Azamgarh and five each in
Mau and Bhadohi.

0�����	�
�����	
���	�
��
%893���)

3�������&����	������		�����
�
ALLAHABAD (PNS): With
the starting of the Traffic Month
from November 1, the traffic
police has also increased strict-
ness. The emphasis of the police
is to reduce the death rate by
curbing the accidents. The
Traffic Month was inaugurated
on Sunday morning at the Civil
Lines Subhash Crossing by the
BJP MP Keshari Devi Patel. She
had appealed to people to fol-
low traffic rules. IG KP Singh,
SSP Sarvashresth Tripathi and
SP Traffic Akhilesh Bhadauria
while presenting the death toll
in the road accident said that the
traffic rules are only for the safe-
ty of common citizens. By fol-
lowing the rules, you can save
your and others’ lives. After the
launch of Traffic Month, the MP
flagged off the rally. Traffic
police, civil police personnel as
well as people associated with

Tempo and Taxi Union joined
it. The rally started from
Subhash Crossing and ended at
the same place via All Saints
Cathedral, GPO Crossing, Hot
Stuff. Simultaneously, separate
teams of traffic police person-
nel have been formed, who will
check the vehicles and collect
mitigation charges. While the
police will conduct an awareness
campaign regarding the rules
related to traffic, they will also
take action against those who do
not comply. SP Traffic Akhilesh
Bhadauria said that the traffic
rules will be told to the students
in schools and colleges. The dri-
vers of trucks parked on the
highway, the hotel dhaba, will
also be stressed to follow the
rule. Also, action will be taken
against those who do not wear
helmets, without wearing a belt,
and those who do not follow

other rules.
PORTERS FACING

FINANCIAL CRISIS:
Coronavirus infection has also
adversely affected people’s lives
with almost all occupations. In
such a situation, how can the
porter remain unaffected at the
railway station. The operation of
trains was also stalled in the
lockdown announced after the
pandemic knocked. Since
March, trains have not been
fully operational for about eight
months. In such a situation the
income of porters has also
ended. However, trains are slow-
ly starting to operate. However,
there is still no significant
increase in the income of
porters. Porters of Naini and
Prayag Junction railway sta-
tions including Prayagraj
Junction are facing financial cri-
sis these days. Due to the short

running of trains, only a few
passengers come to the  station.
Currently, travel is allowed only
on taking reserved tickets.
Therefore, the number of pas-
sengers is also limited. However,
the trains are running on track
slowly. Even after this, their
income did not increase. Porters
can be witnessed sitting on the
platform all day waiting for the
passengers. Porter Ramchandra
of Prayagraj Junction lamented
that earlier he used to earn �
1000-1500 daily. However, it
also becomes difficult to get �
200 in the corona period, he
added. Porter Devraj rued that
it is becoming difficult to pay
even room rent. Another porter
Ali Hasan said that the fees of
the children have not been
paid. And the porter Mustafa
said that the financial crisis is
causing problems in his family.
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To prevent Covid-19 infec-
tion among railway pas-

sengers, the Mechanical
Workshop,  Gorakhpur, has on
an experimental basis after
making necessary modifica-
tions in an LHB coach pre-
pared it as an anti-Covid coach.
It has been named ‘anti-Covid
coach’. (CPRO Pankaj Kumar

Singh said under the necessary
modifications a provision for
foot-operated flush in place of
conventional flush button has
been made in the coach, all
water taps and liquid soap
dispensers have also been
made foot operated and copper
coating has been done on all
hand rails and latches. Copper
has anti-microbial properties
due to which viruses on them

become ineffective within a few
hours. The coach is coated
with transparent titanium diox-
ide which destroys viruses,
bacteria and fungi. Apart from
it this coating has been done on
all wash basins, toilets, seats
and berths, snack tables, glass
windows, floors and all surfaces
which come in contact with the
passengers. The effective life of
this coating is up to 12 months.
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In continuation of the review
of the working and achieve-

ments of various departments
and divisions of North Eastern
Railway (NER) by General
Manager Vinay Kumar Tripathi
on Saturday in the GM’s audi-
torium here a meeting was
organised in which a detailed
discussion on the working of
Electricity, Safety, Engineering,
Mechanical and Stores depart-
ments was held. 

Laying special emphasis
on ensuring protected railway
movement, GM Vinay Kumar
Tripathi said loco pilots and
inspectors should be given
advanced training as a contin-
uous process so that their work
efficiency and dexterity con-
tinues to develop. After review-
ing various causes of loco fail-
ure, the GM directed to take
corrective action to minimise
such cases. Similarly he direct-
ed the officers concerned to pay
special attention to reduce
TRD failure. He said change is
happening at a very fast pace
on the NER. First from narrow
gauge to broad gauge, there-
after from non-electrified rail-
way it was fast moving forward
towards becoming an electri-
fied one so there is a need to

pay special attention to safety
and training of employees, he
said. GM Tripathi directed that
electrification of Gorakhpur-
Nakaha Jungle section should
be done on high priority. The
GM said that the target of scrap
disposal should be fixed in
workshops and their auction
should also be ensured. He fur-
ther said emphasis should be
given on increasing the speed
of converting old convention-
al coaches into NMG wagons.
The NER has converted 100
conventional coaches into
NMG wagons so far this year.
On the occasion Principal
Chief Electrical Engineer
(PCEE) AK Shukla, Chief

Safety Officer SN Shah,
Principal Chief Mechanical
Engineer Arvind Kumar
Pandey, Principal Chief
Engineer SK Pandey and
Principal Chief Material
Manager RK Yadav through
power-point presentation gave
detailed information about the
performance, achievements
and future action plan of their
respective departments.

PLEDGE ADMINIS-
TERED: On the occasion
Police Flag Day under the pro-
grammes organised from
October 21 to 31 on Saturday
at the saluting base in Railway
Protection Special Force
(RPSF), Second Battalion,
Rajahi camp, Gorakhpur-situ-
ated premises, Command offi-
cer Anirudh Chaudhary and
other officers of the Battalion
offered flowers at the statue of
the Iron Man of India Sardar
Vallabhbhai Patel. A parade
was organised at the parade
ground. Subsequently
Command Officer Chaudhary
administered the pledge of
national unity to all members
of the Force  and presented
commendation letters to the
winning participants of the
race competition held on
October 27, CPRO Pankaj
Kumar Singh said.
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Prabhat Kumar Sinha, Chairman-cum-
Managing Director (CMD) of Northern

Coalfields Limited (NCL) assumed the interim
charge of CMD of Mahanadi
Coalfields Limited (MCL).
In this connection Coal India
Limited has conveyed the
approval of the Minister of
Coal on Saturday. With a
diversified experience of
more than 37 years in open-

cast and underground coal mining, Sinha was
working as Director (Technical) in South
Eastern Coalfields Ltd (SECL), a subsidiary of

CIL, before assuming the charge in NCL and
now in MCL also. After obtaining a Mining
Engineering degree from the Raipur Engineering
College in the year 1982, Sinha started his career
in South Eastern Coalfields Limited (SECL), a
subsidiary of CIL, the same year. He complet-
ed his MTech from the prestigious Indian School
of Mines (ISM) during the year 1986-88.
During his stints as a mining engineer in dif-
ferent capacities in different subsidiaries of CIL,
Sinha has not only achieved the targets set for
the assigned jobs but has also successfully han-
dled all responsibilities related to production,
productivity and other parameters. Under his
dynamic leadership NCL had joined the elite 100
MT Coal Production Group. 
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Madihan police confiscated
the property of a cattle

smuggler under Gangster Act
on Saturday. As per the reports,
a truck carrying smuggled cat-
tle was caught by Madihan
police earlier. Police had seized
it and booked the truck owner
under the Gangster Act.
During the proceeding the
truck owner could not prove
that the property was accumu-
lated through legal means and
police came to the conclusion
that it was purchased through
the illegal means, including cat-
tle smuggling. At the report of
the police to confiscate the
truck worth �12 lakh the DM
approved it after the recom-
mendation of the SP. As a
result the police confiscated the
truck No UP-70 AT-4450
under the provisions of the act.
The owner of the truck was
identified as Faiyaz Usman, son
of Mohammad Usman, a resi-
dent of 18-C Elgin Road, Civil
Lines, Prayagraj.

MARCH-PAST ORGAN-
ISED: In the series of pro-
grammes to mark birth
anniversary of first Deputy
PM of the country, Sardar Patel,
a grand march-past was organ-
ised from Police Lines to Patel
Chowk located at Bharuhna
Chauraha. It was led jointly by
DM Sushil Kumar Patel and SP
Ajay Singh. Its main attraction
was the PAC band in which
regular force of police, PAC,
NCC, PRD, recruit police,

corona warriors etc took part.
Prominent among those who
took part in it were the ASPs,
CO Sadar and CO city, reserve
inspector, Police Lines, SHOs
City and Dehat Kotwali.
Meanwhile MP Anupriya Patel,
UP Minister of State for Energy
Rama Shankar Singh Patel,
MLAs and social workers paid
tribute to the Iron Man of India
at his statue at Patel Chowk,
Bharuhna Chauraha, in the
morning.       Besides, to mark
the Valmiki Jayanti the chant-
ing of Valmiki Ramayan was
held at the temples throughout
the district. In one of such pro-
grammes held at Lonhandi
Mahaveer temple DM Sushil
Kumar Patel also took part. At
Gaivi Ghat in the city the pro-
gramme of chanting of Valmiki
Ramayan was also held. 

ARRESTED: Padari police
arrested one person who was
accused of molestation. As per
the reports, in an an FIR lodged
on Wednesday a man had
claimed that the accused had
molested his daughter and
when he protested, he threat-
ened him too and hurled abus-
es. At the application the police
registered the case and taking
action arrested the accused
identified as Rajesh Yadav, son
of Munnilal Yadav, a resident of
Gopalpur village under Padari
police station.

SEMINAR: During a sem-
inar was held at Gyananda
Law College its managing
trustee Dr Sheela Singh said
that though so many laws had

been made to strengthen
women they were still facing
the discrimination at several
places.      A retired IPS officer
Ratan Kumar Srivastava threw
light over the provisions under
which the efforts were made to
provide security to women

even at work place and the pro-
visions paved the way to get
justice within the deadline. He
was of the view that the mean-
ing of domestic violence had
been changed in the prevailing
scenario. He said still majori-
ty of women at different places
in the country were unaware
about the laws so we should
make them aware.   On the
occasion were Anil Sindur and
Anand Sahay Srivastava who
threw light on laws along with
sites through which the justice
could be sought by women.The
programme was conducted by
Asha Srivastava. Prominent
among those who graced the
event were Dr Asha Rai, Dolly
Agrahari, Swechchha Mishra,
Vansh Raj Singh and Rama
Devi besides the students of the
college.
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NTPC Vindhyachal organ-
ised an oath-taking cere-

mony commemorating
National Unity Day on the
occasion of the 145th birth
anniversary of the first Home
Minister and Iron Man of
India Sardar Vallabhbhai Patel.
All Covid-19 prevention
guidelines, including social distancing norms,
were followed. Executive Director (Vindhyachal)
Munish Jauhari, and CGM (O&M) RK Rout
administered the unity pledge to employees pre-
sent in the Ramanujan Hall. Floral tribute were

paid to Sardar Patel by the
employees on the occasion.
The unity pledge was also
administered to all HoDs
during the morning meet-
ing as well as all employees
of the O&M department
during the daily planning
meeting via the MS Teams
online platform.  Vipan
Kumar, GM (SSC),

Virendra Kumar Malik, GM (SSC-F&A), Uttam
Lal, GM (HR) and Dr ER Murthy, GM (Medical
Services) took the pledge to follow the ideals of
Sardar Vallahbhai Patel along with other seniors
and Union/Association representatives. 
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After a tiff with her husband,
a woman committed sui-

cide by setting herself ablaze in
Domanpur Gaushala village
under Maharajpur police sta-
tion on Saturday night. 

While rescuing her, the
husband also suffered serious
burns and succumbed to it dur-
ing treatment at the UHM
Hospital on Sunday morning. 

According to reports,
farmer Jairam (40) had a tiff
with his wife, Usha, on
Saturday night following which
Usha set herself ablaze after
pouring diesel on her body. 

In an attempt to rescue her,
Jairam also suffered serious
burns. 

Police sent the injured cou-
ple to hospital late in the night.
While Usha succumbed to her
burns on the way to hospital,
Jairam breathed his last during
treatment at the UHM Hospital
on Sunday morning. 
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The sales manager of a real

estate company mysteriously
went missing in Chakeri police
station area. The family mem-
bers lodged a complaint with
the police in this regard.

A native of Jankipuram in
Lucknow, Anuj Pandey is
employed in a real estate com-
pany as sales manager. His
wife, Jigyasha, lives in Lucknow. 

The sales manager’s mater-
nal uncle Mahendra Dixit said
Anuj lived in an apartment in
Jajmau and during talk with his
mother, Madhuri, on Friday
night, he had informed her that
after dinner, he would sleep. 

On Saturday, when Anuj’s
phone did not respond, the
family members contacted his
friends who reached the house
and found his room open. 

They recovered Anuj’s
mobile phone and purse from
the room and informed his
family members about it. 

The family members
arrived here late in the evening
and informed the police about
Anuj’s disappearance. 

Station House Officer Ravi
Srivastava said during investi-
gations, a note was recovered
from the room and it stated
that Anuj was committing sui-
cide being in debt. 
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Bharatiya Janata Party MP
Satyadeo Pachauri said

traders should help their col-
leagues like Lord Krishna as
this would pave the way for
their progress and uplift the
society. 

Speaking at the swearing-
in ceremony of the newly-
elected office-bearers of
Govind Nagar (East) Vyapar
Mandal on Sunday, Pachauri
said society would progress
with the unity in traders. He
said traders should extend any
type of help in the marriages of
poor girls. MLC Arun Pathak
said every trader should take a
pledge to extend help to at least
two poor persons during the
coming Diwali festivities and
this practice should be contin-
ued in the future also. 

The newly-elected office-

bearers took oath to work with
full loyalty and honesty towards
the organisation and society.
They included Rajesh Verma

(president), Surendra Verma
(senior vice president), Rajesh
Bajpai (general secretary), Ved
Prakash, Gopal Dixit, Kamal

Malhotra (secretary), Anjani
Nigam (media incharge) and
other executive committee
members.  
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Additional Director General
of Police, Kanpur Zone, Jai

Narayan Singh, while inaugu-
rating the Traffic Month at the
Reserve Police Lines on
Sunday, said the objective of the
Traffic Awareness Month was
to focus more on spreading
awareness rather than enforce-
ment. 

He said during winters,
fatal road accidents often took
place due to fog and if there
was awareness among the peo-
ple driving four-wheelers, rid-
ing two-wheelers and crossing
roads then one could success-
fully and substantially reduce
the number of fatal road acci-
dents and if this happened, the
objective of the Traffic Month
would be achieved.

The ADG said it was more
essential for the traffic cops to
ensure they create awareness in
people so that they under-
stand the traffic police was
more focused on saving their
precious lives and precious
human resource of the country. 

He said preventing traffic
rule violation was the prime
objective of the traffic police
but that did not mean ignorant
persons were exposed to coer-
cive methods. 

He said if it was good to
check people who possessed
pollution certificates but above
this it was important to take to
task those who fraudulently

obtained pollution certificates
and were audaciously adding to
pollution.

Singh said the common
traffic rules were fastening seat
belt, not chatting on mobile
phones while driving, wearing
helmets and not jumping red
lights. He said it was true that
often people violating traffic
rules went scot free for various
reasons but one should under-
stand that traffic rules were
enforced by police for the safe-
ty of people and their children
and family 

The ADG said in the Hindi

belt, it had been observed that
people felt that driving and rid-
ing their vehicle was their fun-
damental right and they could
move on the roads in their own
desired manner. He said if this
was allowed then the reper-
cussion would be highly dan-
gerous. He said this issue could
be truly felt by the person who
had lost a valuable person’s life
in a road mishap. Singh said the
law enforcing agencies had to
enforce the traffic rules with an
iron hand but the traffic police
had to understand that traffic
awareness, if created, would

have a long lasting impact. 
He appealed to the people

to ensure that the indicators of
their vehicles were functional
and reflectors were pasted in
the front and the back of the
vehicle to reduce chances of
collision.

The ADG said the Traffic
Awareness Month would con-
tinue all through November
and exhorted people to coop-
erate with the traffic police. 

DIG Parminder Singh, DM
Alok Tiwari, SP (West), SP
(East) and SP (Traffic) were
present on the occasion..
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Additional Chief Medical
Officer Dr AK Singh said

although there was a sharp
decline in COVID-19 cases
yet the administration had
decided to break the infection
chain by adopting a special
strategy under which a Covid
testing drive would be carried
out at all public places till
November 12. 

He said all people visiting
11 prominent public places in
the city would be tested for
novel coronavirus infection.

The ACMO said on the
inaugural day, the team visited
all the restaurants in the city
and tested people present there
for coronavirus infection.

He said on Monday, Covid
tests would be carried out at all
the religious places while on
Tuesday, the testing would be
carried out at all the malls and
beauty parlours and salons. 

Dr Singh said on
November 4, the testing would
be carried out in auto show-
rooms and electronic shops and
on November 5, street vendors
would be tested. 

On November 6, all shops
selling firecrackers and those
purchasing the crackers will
have to undergo test.

The ACMO said that on
November 7, Covid tests would
be carried out at all the reli-
gious places once again and on
November 8 all shops selling
sweet would be covered while

on November 9, street vendors
would again be tested for coro-
navirus infection and left out
beauty parlours would also be
covered.

He said once again on
November 10, the firecracker
markets would be covered  for
Covid testing and on
November 11, the remaining
malls would be covered.

On November 12, auto
showrooms and electronic
shops would be covered once
again for Covid testing. 

Dr Singh appealed to the
people to cooperate in the
Covid testing drive and volun-
tarily get themselves tested. 

He said the paramedical
staff had been directed to go for
videography and take pho-

tographs while taking samples
at public places.
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Meanwhile, GSVM
Medical College Principal Prof
RB Kamal said that all the
OPDs of the LLR Hospital
would become functional from
Monday from 8.00 am to 2.00
pm. 

He said in the Medicine
department, a maximum of
100 patients would be
checked while in other depart-
ments, the limit was 50 patients
only. 

He said this facility was
apart from the OPDs running
at Maternity Hospital and
Chest Hospital.
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The Badshahi Naka police
arrested two auto-lifters

and recovered six stolen motor-
cycles from them. 

Addressing mediapersons,
Collectorganj Circle
Officer Nikhil Pathak said
during a vehicle checking
drive near Koela Tiraha on
Saturday night, the police spot-
ted two motorcycle-borne
youths coming from Coolie
Bazaar. 

He said when the youths
tried to escape after leaving
their motorcycles, the police-
men chased them and caught
both of them. 

During questioning, it
came to light that both were

notorious auto-lifters. On the
disclosures made by the duo,
the police recovered six stolen
motorcycles from separate
places. 

The accused were identi-
fied as Jishan of Latouche Road
and Sunny of Srinagar in
Shuklaganj (Unnao). 

Raids were on to nab their
accomplices. 

Station House Officer
Santosh Singh said the arrest-
ed auto-lifters used to sell the
stolen motorcycles in other
districts.

He said they had about
half-a-dozen cases registered
against them in the past. 

Details about their accom-
plices were being collected, he
added.
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Kanpur Nagar reported 47
more coronavirus positive

cases on Sunday evening.
Chief  Medical Officer Dr

Anil K Mishra said that 47
more people had tested posi-
tive for coronavirus infection
between Saturday evening and
Sunday evening taking the
tally of confirmed cases to
27,961 cases. 

He said no COVID-19
death in the city was report-
ed  till Sunday  evening keep-
ing the death toll to 734.

The CMO said  at present
734 active cases were under-
going treatment. Dr Mishra
said 3551 samples were sent
for testing in the city.
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KANPUR (PNS): Leaders of
the Joint Forum of Central
Trade Unions have resolved to
make the proposed nation-
wide strike on November 26 in
protest against
privatisation/corporatisation,
anti-labour and anti-farmers
policies of the Union govern-
ment, a grand success. 

Leaders of INTUC,
AITUC, HMS, CITU, AICC-
TU, AIUTUC, TUCC, bank,
insurance, railway, roadways,
electricity, defence employees
trade unions and representa-
tives of unorganised sector
employees attended a meeting
chaired be senior trade union
leader Rajesh Kumar Shukla on
Saturday on this issue.

Speaking on the occasion,
they said the Central and state
governments planned to pri-
vatise public sector undertak-
ings but they would not let this
happen under any circum-
stances. They said in a bid to
strongly oppose the govern-
ments’ move, a nation-wide
strike would be launched on
November 26. They urged the
trade unions to make the pro-
posed strike a grand success by
through pamphlets, posters,
banners, processions, nukkad
meetings to make people aware
of the pitfalls of privatisation.
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Three covid patients molest-
ed and abused on-duty

nurse in Deen Dayal Covid
Hospital's ward number 5. On
objection, they created a ruckus
in the ward. When the doctors
arrived to calm them, they
also started abusing doctors
and ran to beat them.
Somehow doctors and patients
saved their lives by escaping
from the ward. Hospital man-
agement has accused the police
of negligence. Police have reg-
istered a case and started an
investigation against accused
infected patients.

CMS Dr. AB Singh, of the
hospital, said that 3 Covid
patients of Gonda and Iglas are
admitted in Ward 5 since 1
week. They were frequently
demanding tea but not drink-
ing. When the nurse objected
this, they hold her hand. When
the hospital management came
to know about the incident, Dr.
Ankit went to the ward to talk

to them, on which those
patients started abusing the
doctor and attacked him, but
the doctor ran away and saved
his life. 

The information of the
incident was given to the
police, but despite repeated
calls, the police did not come.
Later, police helpline 112 was
called and asked for help.
Kwarsi police reached the hos-
pital on the information. A
complaint has been given
against the three in Kwarsi
police station to register a case.

CMS Dr. AB Singh told
that earlier police were
deployed in the security of the
hospital but now the police is
not seen anywhere. 

After informing the police
regarding the incident, hospi-
tal management has asked to
shift these patients to the sec-
ond ward, but the police
ignored it. Hospital manage-
ment kept calling the police,
but the police continued to
make the excuse of VIP duty.

KOCHI: While the Kerala unit
of the BJP was waging a “war”
against the CPI(M)-led
Government demanding the
immediate resignation of Chief
Minister Pinarayi Vijayan for
his alleged role in gold 
smuggling scam, a popular
woman leader of the Hindutva
party has written to the Central
leadership accusing the 
State-leadership of harassing
and victimising her.

“I was the lone woman
member of the core committee
of the party and was the general
secretary of the party till K
Surendran was appointed as the
party’s State president. He threw
me out of the core committee
though I had brought laurels to
the BJP by mobilising more

votes in all the elections I had
contested as the party candi-
date. This is an attempt to
politically annihilate me,”
Shobha Surendran, who used to
be a regular feature in channel
debates and in the forefront of
all agitations, said in a letter to
national president J P Naddha
and union Home Minister
Amit Shah.

Shobha Surendran has
been keeping a low profile
since the re-organisation of the
party by the national leadership.
K Surendran, a camp follower
of V Muraleedharan, minister
of state for external affairs, is
apprehensive of the possibility
of Shobha Surendran eclipsing
him in the race for top job in
Kerala. Though the BJP is no

force to reckon with in the State,
groupism is in the party is
galore and even  worse than that
of the Congress, according to
political commentators.

Muraleedharan leads the
Eezhava lobby while national
secretary P K Krishna das heads
the Nair lobby. Muraleedharan
was nominated to Rajya Sabha
from Maharashtra because the
BJP cannot win a single seat on
its own  anywhere in the State.

“The party may be staging
demonstrations across the State
against Pinarayi Vijayan. The
real test would be during the
assembly elections when the
group war will see to it that the
party does not win even a sin-
gle seat,” said a veteran BJP
leader in Kerala. PNS
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KOCHI: Bineesh Kodiyeri, who was arrested by
Enforcement Directorate in connection with his
role in drug trafficking and financing narcotics
dealer Anoop Mohammed, is a tip of the ice berg
and further investigation into his activities is like-
ly to reach many popular film stars and celebri-
ties in South India, according to an official privy
to the probe.

Bineesh, son of CPI(M) strongman Kodiyeri
Balakrishnan who was being projected as the chief
minister of Kerala once the tenure of incumbent
Pinarayi Vijayan is over, had been a problematic
son to his parents since his student days. He has
active interests in films, sports (especially crick-
et) and resort business. Reports from ED sources
say that Bineesh is proving to be a tough nut and
he is not cooperating with the officials. Bineesh’s
custody with the ED comes to an end on
Monday.   The health of Kodiyeri Balakrishnan,
suffering from many ailments,  has been aggra-
vated because of issues  created by his two sons,

according to party insiders. His elder son Binoy
was in the news for his liaison with a Bihari girl
with whom he has a five-year old son. Though
Binoy feigned ignorance about the relation, the
girl, who was working as a club dancer in Dubai
approached a Mumbai court which ordered DNA
testing of the child.

The test results proved that Binoy was the
father of the child and this made his wife walked
out of the marriage.    

Names of movie makers and artistes who were
in the forefront of anti-CAA agitation in the State
are being heard for their association with Bineesh,
complicity in drug trafficking and may figure in
the list of persons who may be picked up for inter-
rogation. There were instances of psychotropic
substances being seized from parties hosted by
some popular film stars in Kochi though the cases
were hushed up following interventions from ‘high
places’, according to officials in Kerala
Police. PNS
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RDoraikkannu, Tamil Nadu’s
Minister for Agriculture,

passed away late Saturday night
due to Covid-19. He was 72
and the end came at 11.15 pm
according to a release issued by
the corporate hospital in
Chennai where he had been
admitted in a critical condition
on October 13.

Doraikkannu, hailing from
Rajagiri in Thanjavur district
was a three time MLA in the
Tamil Nadu assembly having
been elected in 2006, 2011
and 2016 from Papanasam
assembly constituency. 

The then Chief
Minister J Jayalalithaa includ-
ed him in her cabinet
after the 2016 election and he
continued in the 
ministries headed by
OPannerselvam and 
Edappadi Palaniswamy.

More than that of  politi-
cian, Doraikkannu always
looked and behaved like a
farmer and villager and this
had endeared him to all people
irrespective of party affilia-
tions.

Doraikkannu is the fifth
law maker in Tamil Nadu
assembly to die causing five
vacancies in a House with
effective strength of 234.
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While the Central Bureau
of Investigation (CBI) is

yet to initiate a thorough probe
in the 25,000 crore Roshni
land scam,  the Jammu &
Kashmir Government has now
decided to implement the High
Court order  which had earli-
er declared the Jammu &
Kashmir State Land (Vesting of
Ownership to the Occupants)
Act, 2001, as amended from
time to time as unconstitu-
tional, contrary to law and
unsustainable.

Acting on the directions of
the High Court  the J&K
Government has also directed
the Principal Secretary
Revenue Department to ensure
that all the mutations done in

furtherance of the Act are
annulled, encroachers are evict-
ed and large tracts of land are
retrieved within a period of six
months.

On 9 October, a division
bench of Chief Justice Gita
Mittal and Justice Rajesh Bindal
ordered the CBI probe into
irregularities in the scheme
and directed the agency to file
a status report every eight
weeks.

On Saturday an order
issued by the Jammu and
Kashmir Department of Law,
Justice and Parliamentary
Affairs, with the approval of the
Lt Governor, stated that the
government has been found
necessary in the order to imple-
ment the judgment passed by
the court on a PIL and other
connected matters.

“Now, therefore, it is here-
by ordered that the principal
secretary to the government,
revenue department, shall pass
an order declaring all actions
taken under the Jammu and
Kashmir State Land (Vesting of
Ownership to the Occupants)
Act, 2001, as amended from
time to time, and rules made
thereunder as void ab-initio,”
the spokesman of J&K gov-
ernment said quoting the order.
He said it would be ensured
that all the mutations done in
furtherance of the act are
annulled.

The principal secretary will
also work out a plan to retrieve
the large tracts of state land
vested under the act in a time-
bound manner, the spokesman
said.

He said the secretary will

also work out the modalities
and a plan to evict encroachers
from such state Land and
retrieve it within six months.

The officer would also
work out modalities for han-
dling the money received for
these lands after the annulment,
the spokesman said.

The secretary will also
ensure that information regard-
ing district-wise state land, as of
1 January, is complied and
posted on official websites with
details of land that has been
encroached, he said.

“The details of the applica-
tions received under the act, the
valuation of land, amounts paid
by the beneficiary, the orders
passed under the act, and the
persons in whose favour the
vesting was done and also... fur-
ther transfers, if any, recognised

and accepted by the authorities”
should be posted on the web-
sites, the spokesman said.

The details should also
include, “complete identities of
all influential persons (includ-
ing ministers, legislators,
bureaucrats, government offi-
cials, police officers, business-
men) their relatives or persons
holding benami for them, who
have derived benefit under the
act or occupy state lands”, he
said.

The action would be com-
pleted within a period of one
month, the spokesman said.

Divisional commissioners
of Jammu as well as of the
Kashmir region will place on
the record before the high
court the details of encroached
state land not covered by the
act, he said.
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Ahead of the Maharashtra
Government formalising

modalities for restoring the
suburban train services for the
commuters in Mumbai
Metropolitan Region (MMR),
the Central and Western
Railways announced on
Sunday that they would
increase the number of services
by another 753 and  together
operate 2,773 suburban train
services from Monday.

Making an announcement
about augmenting the subur-
ban services from Monday,
the Central and Western
Railways indirectly put the
onus of restoring the normal
suburban train services in the
MMR on the Maharashtra gov-
ernment. The two Railways
said that they had given nec-
essary inputs sought by the
Uddhav Thackeray dispensa-
tion on Wednesday last  for
opening up “the local train ser-
vices to the general public
while ensuring adherence to
following all COVID 19 pro-

tocols”.
“Railways are hoping that

the State Government will
revert soon deciding the
modalities for providing ser-
vices to the commuters in
MMR,” the two railways stated
in a joint media update issued
here on Sunday evening.

As part of its effort to
increase suburban services
keeping in view the social dis-
tance norms and safety of the
public at large, the two
Railways said  that they would
operate 2773 suburban ser-
vices from Monday. 

While the CR and WR
increased suburban trains from
1,410 to 2,020 on Sunday, the
two Railways will start anoth-
er 753 suburban services from
Monday to take the total num-
ber of suburban train services
to 2773.

Currently, 1020 suburban
services are run on the Central
Railway, while the Western
Railway is operating 1000 sub-
urban services.

With an addition of 552
suburban services, the total

number of services on the
Central Railway will go up to
1572 from Monday. Similarly,
another additional 201 subur-
ban services will be run on the
Western Railway to take the
total number of services to
1201.

Meanwhile, both the CR
and WR said in an appeal that
they expected the  commuters
should follow medical and
social Covid-19 protocols as
mandated from time to time.

“In order to observe all
norms mandated for Covid-19,
Passengers are requested not to
rush inside the train and at sta-
tion at a time. The public is
requested not to believe in any
rumours,” the two Railways
stated in their joint media
update.It may be recalled that on
October 28, the Maharashtra
government said that it “is
looking to open up the local
train services to the general pub-
lic while ensuring adherence to
following all COVID 19 proto-
cols”.

In an effort to ensure that
this is done in a staggered man-

ner, Maharashtra’s secretary for
Disaster Management, Relief
and Rehabilitation Kishor Raje
Nimbalkar recommended the
following time slots—from the
day’s first local to 7.30 am for
any person with valid ticket or
pass, from 8 am to 10.30 am for
essential services with valid QR
Code, I card along with valid
ticket or pass, from 11 am to
4.30 pm for any person with
valid ticket or pass, from 5pm
to 7.30 pm for essential services
with valid QR  Code, I card
along with valid ticket or pass
and from 8 pm till local  for any
person with ticket or pass. 

In his letter, Nimbalkar also
recommended the operation of
ladies special trains – one local
each in every hour.    

In all, a staggering 80 lakh
commuters travel daily in sub-
urban trains on the Main and
Harbour lines of the Central
Railway and the Western
Railway to and fro from the dis-
tant suburbs to their offices, a
majority of which are located in
south Mumbai.   

In his letter, Nimbalkar

stated the schedule suggested by
the state government required
an increased number of local
trains to meet the demand of the
categories of commuters spec-
ified by it.

Nimbalkar asked the
Central and Western Railways
to give their inputs on the sug-
gestions made by the state gov-
ernment.

Quoting the Standard
Operating Procedure (SOP),
both the Railways in their
response to the State govern-
ment’s letter of October 28, a
maximum of 700 passengers
can be seated in a 12 car EMU
rake as per social distancing
norms against 1200 passengers
who can be seated

As a part of the unani-
mously decided SOP, maxi-
mum of 700 passengers can be
seated in a 12 car EMU rake as
per social distancing norms
against 1200 passengers who
can be seated. Therefore,1410
services are run in Mumbai
Suburban section, having the
total carrying capacity of
approx. 9,80,000.

In this regard, it is clarified
that Railways has always been
ready to augment/enhance
Suburban services keeping
social distancing norms. We are
working closely with
Maharashtra  Govt. to provide
these additional services after
consultation with them about
necessary modalities accord-
ingly.

It is worth mentioning that
currently, Railways are running
1410 special suburban ser-
vices.  As a part of the unani-
mously decided SOP, maxi-
mum of 700 passengers can be
seated in a 12 car EMU rake as
per social distancing norms
against 1200 passengers who
can be seated.

In effect, the CR and WR
will be able  to carry 19.41 lakh
commuters in the 2773 subur-
ban services to be run by them
from Monday. The commuter
carrying capacity of the two
Railways will be nearly one-
fourth of 80 lakh commuters
who used to travel by the sub-
urban lockdown more than
seven months ago.
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“Will you bring back those who made Bihar ill?” he
asked the audience in Samastipur.

“They have nothing to do with your development, but
with only their own development. This is their truth, this
is their way, this is their training,” Modi said while hit-
ting out at the Congress-RJD-Left alliance which is giv-
ing a tough challenge to the NDA’s bid to retain power in
Bihar with incumbent Chief Minister Nitish Kumar, mak-
ing his fourth bid at the chief ministership, facing huge
anti-incumbency. The Prime Minister claimed that a vote
for the Opposition will mean return to chaos and uncer-
tainty in Bihar. Modi said that the BJP will set up 1,000
farmer producer organisations for Bihar’s farmers and cre-
ate a better environment to attract investment in order
to generate jobs.  He claimed that the Left parties, which
are fighting elections as part of the Grand Alliance, have
a “history of closing down factories”.

Modi also referred to former CM Karpoori Thakur
and Sardar Vallabhbhai Patel during his speech, alleging
top Congress leader failed to remember India’s ‘Iron Man’
on his birth anniversary on October 31.

He also referred to Samastipur as the land of martyr
Aman Kumar, who made the supreme sacrifice in the vio-
lent clash between Indian and Chinese troops in the
Galwan Valley in June. 
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Later on 53RR also joined in the operation.  In the
ensuing encounter, one terrorist was killed and his body
was retrieved from the site of encounter.”

As per police records, the HM commander was
involved in many terror crimes and civilian atrocities
besides was instrumental in recruiting innocent youth into
terror folds. According to a Jammu & Kashmir police
spokesman, Saif-ul-Islam was involved in killing of SgCT
Khurshid Ahmad in Pulwama, killing of PSO of NC leader
& SgCt Manzoor Ahmed in Kokernag, killing of a non
local truck driver at Bijbehara, killing of Tanveer Ahmad
Dar in Shopian. He was involved in an attack on
Sarpanch in Kokernag, grenade attacks on Police Post
Kakapora & Police Post Lassipora.

Besides, he was also involved in many similar terror

crimes regarding which dozens of cases stand registered
against him in different police stations.
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Besides holding talks about the entire gamut to bilat-

eral ties, honouring the long standing convention between
the armies of the two countries, President Vidya Devi
Bhandari will “confer the honorary rank of general of the
Nepali Army to Naravane in an investiture ceremony dur-
ing this visit. India and Nepal have time-tested strong
defence and security ties, with regular exchanges and train-
ing programmes. Nearly 30,000 Gurkhas serve in seven
regiments of the Indian Army.

The Army chief ’s visit will see the two countries fur-
ther ramping up the ties and explore ways to have more
interactions including joint training and exchange of per-
sonnel for study visits to institutes in each other’s coun-
try, sources said here on Sunday. In August, the two sides
held a meeting of their oversight mechanism that over-
sees India-funded development projects and agreed to
speed up work on bilateral projects, including infra-
structure schemes and cross-border rail links.  It was the
first step by the two countries to mend their relations and
get down to business.

Coming days may see both the sides holding talks to
speed up the Pancheshwar multi-purpose project on river
Mahakali and other hydro-electric projects with India.

Also, India may also work closely with Nepal in the
fields of education, health and infrastructure development
sectors in Nepal.
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The proportion of burnt area to harvested area in

Amritsar has increased from 38 per cent in 2019 to 74.6
per cent in 2020 - an increase of 36.6 per cent. Similarly,
in Tarn Taran the proportion of burnt area to harvested
area has increased from 30.9 per cent in 2019 to 60.9 per
cent in 2020 - an increase of 30.0 per cent. Interestingly,
farmers in these two districts planted potatoes and veg-
etables peas after paddy harvesting, the sowing of which
needs to be completed by mid-October.

With many paddy growers continuing to defy the ban
on burning crop residue, the authorities concerned have
imposed a fine of over Rs 85 lakh in 3, 172 cases from
erring farmers.  A total of 16 FIRs have been registered

so far under section 188 (disobeying orders) of the Indian
Penal Code against farmers for burning residue, the offi-
cial said, adding 39 cases had also been filed in the court
under the relevant provisions of the Air Act.

The officials of the Agriculture Ministry attributed the
rise in stubble burning incidents this year to early arrival
of paddy crop and expressed hope that the number of such
cases would decrease. The State had seen 20096 stubble
burning incidents in 2019 and 16207 in 2018 the corre-
sponding period of last year, according to the data. The
spurt in stubble burning incidents came despite the State
Government appointing 8,000 nodal officers to check farm
fires, besides giving more machines for the management
of crop residue.

According to a study on paddy crop residue burning
Punjab, the practice of paddy residue burning in Punjab
has been reported every year first from the districts of
Amritsar and Tarn Taran. The farmers here plant potato
and vegetables like peas after paddy harvesting, the sow-
ing of which needs to be completed by mid-October.

As per study, it is estimated that increase in burning
in 2020 due to early harvesting is about 9800 ha and
increase in burning due to increase in burning practice
is about 16,900 ha area in Amritsar.

It is estimated that increase in burning in 2020 due
to early harvesting is about 7,020 ha and increase in burn-
ing due to increase in burning practice is about 16,380
ha area in Tarn Taran.

“The higher incidents of burning in 2020 in com-
parison to 2019 are on account of (a) increase in area har-
vested, as well as (b) increase in practice of residue burn-
ing this year. As both these districts have sizeable area
under Basmati varieties, it also implies that some farm-
ers are also practicing residue burning of Basamti paddy
also,” the study pointed out.

On Friday, of the total farm fire incidents with Sangrur
district seeing 753 stubble burning cases, the highest in
the State.  Among other districts, Patiala saw 458 incidents
of farm fire, followed by 533 in Ferozepur, 436 in Bathinda
and 223 in Mansa.
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While the drug major is yet to decide on the price

of the shot,  it is working out on strategy to supply the
vaccine to the government as well as in private mar-
kets even as it is in talks with other countries to export
the vaccine.
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In a clear indication of somewhat flat-
tened Covid-19 curve in Maharashtra,

the number of daily infections dropped
to 5,369 on Sunday, while as many as 113
people succumbed to the pandemic in
various parts of the state.

A day after the Covid-19 daily death
tally plummeted to 74 and infections
dropped to 5,548 in Maharashtra, the
state witnessed minor fluctuations on
Sunday, as the infected cases went down
to 5,369 and the deaths increased a rel-
atively low figure of 113.

With 113 fresh deaths, the total
number of deaths in the state rose from
43,911 to 44,024. Similarly with 5369
fresh infections, the total infected cases
jumped from   16,78,406 to 16,83,775.

As 3726 more people were dis-
charged from various hospitals in the
state, the number of people discharged
from various hospitals after full recovery
since the second week of March this year
went up to 15,14,079. The recovery rate
in the state dropped marginally from
89.99 per cent to 89.92 per cent.

With 25 deaths, the Covid-19 toll in
Mumbai rose from 10,293 to 10,318 while
the infected cases shot up by 1008 to trig-
ger a jump in the infections from 2,57,497
to 2,58,405. 

Meanwhile, the mortality rate in the
state stood at 2.61 per cent. The number
of “active cases” in the state increased
from 1,23,585 to 1,25,109.

Pune district, which continued to be
the worst-affected city-district in
Maharashtra, saw the total number of
cases increase from 3,33,962 to 3,34,719
while the total number of deaths in Pune
increased from 6678 to 6703.

Thane district remained in the third
spot --after Pune and Mumbai – after the

total number of infections rose from
2,23,197 to 2,23,802 while the pandem-
ic toll climbed from 5,337 to 5345. 

Out of 90,24,871 samples sent to lab-
oratories, 16,83,775 have tested positive
(18.66 per cent) for COVID-19 until
Sunday. Currently, 25,44,799 people are
in home quarantine while 12,230 people
are in institutional quarantine.
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Panaji: Goa's coronavirus positive
Caseload went up by 142 to reach
43,768 on Sunday, while the death toll
mounted to 609 as five people suc-
cumbed to the infection, an official
said. The number of people who have
recovered reached 40,915 after 237
were discharged during the day, he
added.The state now has 2,244 active
cases, the official said.”A total of 892
samples were tested during the day,” he
added. PTI
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The Central Reserve Police
Force (CRPF) has issued an

advisory to its jawans warning
them against cloning of their
social media handles by agen-
cies of hostile countries to
extract confidential informa-
tion related to the paramilitary’s
locations, deployment, strength
and movement.

Cloning of Facebook
accounts and profiles is one
such technique adopted by the
hackers to retrieve information
from unsuspecting jawans,
CRPF Deputy Inspector
General (Intelligence) Moses
Dhinakaran said. He said in
many such cases, even money
has been demanded from the
jawans’ family and friends.

The CRPF has circulated
the advisory across various
formations underscoring the
threat from cloning of
Facebook profiles of its per-
sonnel.

“It has been observed that
anti-social elements and peo-
ple with malicious intent are
using Facebook profile cloning
to target vulnerable users. This
scam is also being used to tar-
get security forces and extract
confidential information,” the
CRPF said in the recent advi-
sory to the formations in
Jammu and Kashmir and
Naxalism-hit States.

Following the emergence
of the latest cyber threat, the
Information Technology wing
of the CRPF issued a “Manual

on Social Media Cloning” and
prepared a video to educate the
jawans about how Facebook
profile cloning is used to tar-
get the security force person-
nel and preventive means to
avoid being trapped in the
designs of the inimical forces,
the DIG said.

In the last few months, the
paramilitary headquarters here
has received a number of com-
plaints from jawans highlight-
ing that their friends and fam-
ily members have received a
variety of requests from their
cloned Facebook profiles. In
one such case, friends of a
jawan, deployed in a sensitive
location, were asked to send
details of his location, claiming
“he was untraceable”, officials
added.  

In September, the CRPF
barred its personnel, civilian
employees, contractors and
visitors from using smart-
phones in office spaces han-
dling classified information
like Operations Room and
Conference Halls in order to
plug leakage of classified infor-
mation and personnel falling
prey to counterintelligence
operations of hostile coun-
tries and non-state inimical
groups.

The 14-page document for
smartphone usage also pro-
vided guidelines for using
social media in order to secure
classified data and informa-
tion.

The high sensitivity offices
encapsulate places designated

or accredited for the process-
ing, handling or discussion of
classified information in real
time like conference hall and
Operations rooms and smart-
phones that store and record
data are now prohibited for
smartphone usage. If brought
to the office, such devices
should be kept at specified
counters.

“The fundamental princi-
ples of information security are
confidentiality, integrity, and
availability. Every element of
an information security pro-
gram and every security con-
trol put in place by an entity
should be designed to achieve
one or more of these principles.
Therefore, it is important to
consider the acceptable and
not acceptable use of smart-
phones in an organisation,”
read the order issued by the
CRPF in September.

Excessive unrestricted
usage can lead to breach of
security and can compromise
national security, it had said.

Likewise, the guidelines
for social media usage sought
to sensitise the personnel
against unintentionally putting
classified information in the
public domain.

“Government officials
using various social platforms
are also vulnerable to being
counterintelligence (CI) tar-
gets of State agencies as well
as radical non-state inimical
groups. Social media plat-
forms are being used to ferret
information from unsuspect-
ing users and recruit gullible
officials to later exploit them
for subversion,” it added in
justification for social media
guidelines.

Earlier, following a gov-
ernment directive, the defence
forces issued directories to
delete over a 100 suspicious
Chinese mobile phone appli-
cations so as to avoid their per-
sonnel getting compromised
and inadvertently leaking clas-
sified information from hack-
ers of hostile countries.
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Healthcare workers, also
known as healthcare war-

riors, will be given priority as
far as immunisation is con-
cerned whenever Covid-19
vaccines are ready for launch.

“In all likelihood, the
Covid-19 vaccine introduction
will span over a year with
multiple groups being includ-
ed sequentially, starting from
healthcare workers (HCWs).

Therefore, it is important
to create strong advisory and
coordination mechanism at
State and district-level to guide
the process of Covid-19 vaccine
introduction while ensuring
minimal disruption of other
routine healthcare services,
including immunisation,”
Union Health Secretary Rajesh
Bhushan said in a letter written
to the chief secretaries of States
and UTs.

The States and UTs have
already been asked to form
three-tier committees which
would oversee the rollout of the
vaccine and address any hic-
cups, including rumors. Once
the distribution of the vaccine
starts, the district task force
would work on developing
“robust communication plan-
ning at all levels to address
rumour-mongering as well as
vaccine eagerness”, said an offi-
cial from the Union Health
Ministry.

The three-tier committees
would comprise the state steer-
ing committee, state task force,
and district task force in each
state and UT.

The state steering com-
mittee would be headed by the

chief secretary, the state task
force would be headed by the
principal secretary (health),
while the district task force
would be led by the district
magistrate, according to the
official.

The committees should
meet at a minimum frequency
of once a month, once a fort-
night, and once a week, respec-
tively, he said.

The Centre has also laid
down a list of activities for the
committees for both the
preparatory phase and the
phase that follows vaccine roll-
out. For example, during the
preparatory phase, state steer-
ing committees will have to
review issues such as cold-
chain preparedness (to ensure
proper transfer of vaccines),
operational planning, and com-
munication planning.

They will also have to
devise strategies for state-spe-
cific challenges that may arise,
in terms of geographical ter-
rain, network connectivity,
access to hard-to-reach areas
etc, besides exploring the avail-
ability of corporate social
responsibility (CSR) funds for
vaccine-related activities.

Once the vaccine is avail-
able, the committee’s duties
will include tracking social
media for misinformation,
ensuring active involvement
of stakeholders, and undertak-
ing regular reviews of vaccine
coverage.

The preparatory-phase
responsibilities of the state task
force include identifying “vac-
cinators across government
and private sectors so as to
minimise disruption of routine

immunisation services while
introducing Covid-19 vaccine”.
They will also have to plan and
map sessions for the vaccina-
tion of healthcare workers.

Besides, they will have to

identify and deploy a work
force across departments to
verify beneficiaries, manage
crowd and for an overall coor-
dination at session sites, said
the official.
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There seems to be no respite
for the coronavirus infect-

ed patients even after they
have been declared Covid-
negative. The virulent virus
which is known for causing
respiratory distress and adverse
impacts on organs besides
mental health can also leave the
patients with skin-related dis-
eases as has been found by the
scientists.

They said that they have
found that some patients with
Covid-19 have persistent skin-
related symptoms long after
their initial infection has
cleared.

The findings were pre-
sented at the 29th Congress of
the European Academy of
Dermatology and Venereology
which was conducted online
from 29th to 31st October
2020.

The investigators at
Massachusetts General
Hospital (MGH) pointed to
another burden experienced
by so-called “long haulers”
who get better but don’t seem
to fully recover from Covid-19.

The skin is potentially a
visible window into inflamma-
tion that could be going on in
the body. For the analysis,
researchers established an
international registry for
Covid-19 skin manifestations
in April 2020, in collaboration
with the International League
of Dermatological Societies
and the American Academy of
Dermatology.

Clinicians were contacted
in June and August to update
COVID-19 laboratory test
results and the duration of
patients’ COVID-19 skin symp-
toms. The team defined long
haulers as anyone with skin
symptoms of Covid-19 that
persisted for at least 60 days.

The team evaluated almost
1,000 cases of patients with skin
manifestations of the disease.

According to the study,
rash-like morbilliform and
urticaria eruptions lasted a
median of seven days and four
days, respectively, for patients
with lab-confirmed COVID-
19, with a maximum duration
of 28 days.

Papulosquamous erup-
tions, which are scaly papules
and plaques, lasted a median of
20 days in lab-confirmed cases,
with one confirmed long hauler
eruption lasting 70 days.

The findings also revealed
Pernio/chilblains, or redness
and swelling of the feet and
hands, commonly known as
“COVID toes,” lasted a medi-
an of 15 days in patients with
suspected COVID-19 and 10
days in lab-confirmed cases.

In view of these findings,
researchers have suggested that
clinicians taking care of patients
with Covid-19 must evaluate
any skin symptoms.
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Lok Sabha Speaker Om Birla,
who is leading an Indian

Parliamentary Delegation to
the 206th Session of the
Governing Council of the
Inter-Parliamentary Union
(IPU) from 1 to 4 November
2020, participated in a virtual
Session on Sunday. Poonamben
Hematbhai Maadam, Member
of Parliament, Lok Sabha and
Swapan Dasgupta, Member of
Parliament, Rajya Sabha also
participated in the Virtual
Session.  

A total of 144 of
Parliaments are participating in
the Session. The main Agenda
item of the Virtual Session
pertains to the election of the
new President of IPU for the
term 2020-23. The process of
election to the post of IPU
President commenced.  

The Governing Council is
the main policy-making body
of the IPU which is inter-alia
mandated to elect the new
President of IPU.
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The ties between India and
China have come under

“severe stress” and the agree-
ments inked by both sides over
the last few years must be
respected “scrupulously” in
their “entirety” to restore nor-
malcy in relations, External
Affairs Minister S Jaishankar
said on Saturday in the midst
of the eastern Ladakh border
row.

The external affairs minis-
ter, delivering the Sardar Patel
Memorial lecture, also made it
clear that any attempt to uni-
laterally change the status quo
of the Line of Actual Control
(LAC) is “unacceptable” to
India.

During the lecture aired on
All India Radio, Jaishankar
also referred to cross-border
terrorism and said India has to
be uncompromising in com-
bating it.

“As far as China is con-
cerned, ties were stable for
three decades as the two
nations addressed inherited
challenges and new circum-
stances

“Peace and tranquillity in
the border areas provided the
basis for expanded cooperation
in other domains. But as the
pandemic unfolded, the rela-
tionship has come under severe
stress,” the minister said.

“To restore normalcy,
agreements between the two
countries must be respected
scrupulously in their entirety.
Where the Line of Actual
Control is concerned, any
attempt to unilaterally change
the status quo is unaccept-
able,” he added.

“The relationship cannot
be immune to changes in the
assumptions that underpinned
it,” he said.

India has been maintain-
ing that the agreements inked
between the two countries
since 1993 for management of
the frontier must be respect-
ed and effectively implement-
ed, saying peace and tranquil-
ity along the LAC is the basis
for the overall development of
the ties.

“Large civilisational states
re-emerging in close proxim-
ity will not have naturally
easy ties.

“Their interests are best
served by a sustained engage-
ment based on mutual respect
and mutual sensitivity,” he
said.

India and China are
locked in an over five-month-
long bitter border standoff in
eastern Ladakh that has sig-
nificantly strained their ties.
Both sides held a series of
diplomatic and military talks
to resolve the row. However,
no breakthrough has been
achieved to end the standoff.

Talking about the strategy
on national security,
Jaishankar said advocating
sweeping solutions without
laying the groundwork may be
dramatic politics, and men-
tioned about creation of bor-
der infrastructure along the
northern border.

Breaking down silos and
ensuring a more integrated
governance process is just as
important to performance. It
has been a major priority in
the last six years, especially in
national security, he said.

�
��	�����
��� ,45�+46!7

While the fierce battle is
going between NDA and

RJD-led Mahagathbandhan in
Bihar Assembly polls and
bypolls in other States, the
Election Commission (EC)
notices have largely landed at
the doors of politicians in
Madhya Pradesh.

In a latest development, the
poll body has issued notice to
Congress leader Acharya
Pramod Krishnam for making
objectionable remarks against
Madhya Pradesh Chief
Minister Shivraj Singh
Chouhan during a rally at
Jaura, Morena on October 27.
He has been asked to reply
within 48 hours of receiving the
notice. Besides, EC barred
Madhya Pradesh minister
Imarti Devi from campaigning
anywhere in Madhya Pradesh
for one day on November 1.

Earlier, the EC has
removed former MP Chief
Minister Kamal Nath from the
list of Congress’s star cam-
paigners for “completely disre-
garding” and advised him to
not use inappropriate words in
public utterances for repeated
violation of model code of
conduct. Nath has moved the

Supreme Court against the
poll body order. 

Nath had called Shivraj
Chouhan “nautanki ke kalakar”
and stated that “Your God is
mafia through which you
established identity of Madhya
Pradesh...your God is a
‘milawat-khor’ (adulterator)”.
The EC also issued notice to
BJP candidate from Dandotiya
assembly seat in Madhya
Pradesh for making objection-
able and threatening remarks
against Nath on Friday.

In another case of violation
of model code of conduct, the
Commission ordered senior
BJP leader Kailash Vijayvargiya
for his remarks against former
MP CMs Digvijay Singh and
Kamal Nath — in which he had
called then ‘Chunnu-Munnu ‘

and ‘gaddar’ — in violation of
model code and advised him
not to use such words in his
public utterances during MCC
period.

The poll body also warned
BJP candidate Vishahulal Singh
for making comments on
Congress candidate’s wife dur-
ing poll campaigning in
Anupur constituency.
Similarly, the poll body has
barred MP minister Mohan
Yadav from campaigning ,
including holding public rallies,
giving media interviews, taking
out roadshows for one day on
October 31. Notice also issued
to state minister Usha Thakur
for making controversial
remarks about madrasas at a
press conference on October 27
in Indore for violation of MCC. 
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Banks, financial and non-
banking financial institu-

tions have been asked to take
“necessary actions” to credit
into the accounts of eligible
borrowers by November 5 the
difference between compound
and simple interest collected on
loans of up to Rs 2 crore dur-
ing the moratorium scheme,
RBI has told the Supreme
Court. 

The Reserve Bank of India
(RBI), in an affidavit filed
through Assistant General
Manager Prasanta Kumar Das,
referred to the October 23
additional response of the
Ministry of Finance and said
the federal bank has also acted
in pursuance of that by issuing
a notification to banks and FIs
recently on refund of extra
money to the borrowers. 

The central government
had earlier told the apex court
that the lenders have been
asked to credit into the
accounts of eligible borrowers
the difference between com-
pound and simple interest col-
lected on loans of up to Rs 2
crore during the RBI’s loan
moratorium scheme by
November 5. 

“All Primary (Urban)
Cooperative Banks/State
Cooperative Banks/District

Central Cooperative Banks, All
All India Financial Institutions
and All Non-Banking Financial
Companies (including Housing
Finance Companies) to be guid-
ed by the provisions of the
scheme and take necessary
actions within the stipulated
timeline therein,” the RBI said in
its recent affidavit. 

The top court is scheduled
to hear a batch of PILs including
the one filed by Gajendra
Sharma on October 3 relating to
charging of interest on interest by
banks on EMIs which have not
been paid by borrowers after
availing the loan moratorium
scheme of RBI during March 1
to August 31.

“I say... Ministry of Finance,
Department of Financial Services

in view of the unprecedented and
extreme COVID-19 situation
vide its letter ... Has approved a
‘scheme for grant of ex-gratia
payment of difference between
compound interest and simple
interest for six months to bor-
rowers in specified loan accounts
(01.03.2020 to 31.08.2020)’ along
with operational guidelines and
mechanism for such grant,” the
RBI official said. 

The affidavit, which also
contained the decision of the
Government and the subse-
quent RBI’s circular as annex-
ures, said that all banks, FIs, and
housing finance firms have been
asked to pass on the benefits of
the Centre’s decision to eligible
borrowers. 

Earlier, the Centre has said

that the eligible borrowers will
be benefitted by November 5 by
the lenders after the apex court
had come down heavily on it,
saying that nothing has been
done on ground to pass on the
benefits. 

The Ministry of Finance has
said that after crediting this
amount, the lending institu-
tions would claim reimburse-
ment from the central govern-
ment.The Government had said
that the ministry has issued a
scheme as per which lending
institutions would credit this
amount in the accounts of bor-
rowers for the 6-month loan
moratorium period which was
announced following the
COVID-19 pandemic situation.

On October 14, the apex
court had observed that the
Centre should implement “as
soon as possible” the interest
waiver on loans of up to Rs 2
crore under the RBI’s moratori-
um scheme and had said that the
common man’s Diwali is in the
government’s hands.

The Centre had earlier told
the court that going any further
than the fiscal policy decisions
already taken, such as waiver of
compound interest charged on
loans of up to �2 crore for mora-
torium period, may be “detri-
mental” to the overall econom-
ic scenario, the national econo-
my and banks may not take
“inevitable financial constraints”.
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Vice President M Venkaiah
Naidu and Prime Minister

Narendra Modi greeted the
people of states such as Madhya
Pradesh, Karnataka, Haryana,
Chhattisgarh, Kerala and
Andhra Pradesh on their
respective statehood or foun-
dation days on Sunday.

Taking to Twitter, the Vice
President  extended greetings
and warm wishes to the people
of Andhra Pradesh, Karnataka,
Haryana, Chhattisgarh,
Madhya Pradesh, Punjab and
Kerala, and Union Territories

of Andaman and Nicobar,
Lakshadweep and Puducherry
on their formation days.

“These states and the
Union territories represent
India’s rich cultural and geo-
graphical diversity,” Naidu said. 

“They have enriched the
nation through their natural
and human resources. I wish
the people of these states & UTs
a happy, healthy and prosper-
ous future,” he said.

Prime Minister Modi also
made a series of tweets wishing
the people of various states that
are marking their statehood or
formation days on Sunday.

“Karnataka Rajyotsava
greetings to my sisters and

brothers of Karnataka. Powered
by the strength and skills of the
people of the state, Karnataka
is scaling new heights of
progress,” Modi said. 

“I pray for the happiness

and good health of the people
of Karnataka,” he said.

Wishing the people of
Andhra Pradesh, he said the
state is synonymous with hard-
work and compassion. 

“People belonging to AP
have gone on to excel in sever-
al fields. On AP’s Formation
Day, my greetings to the people
of the state and best wishes for
their developmental aspira-
tions,” he said.

The prime minister also
extended Kerala Piravi day
wishes to the people of Kerala,
saying they have always made
indelible contributions to India’s
growth. 

“Kerala’s natural beauty has
made it among the most popu-
lar destinations, drawing people
from all over the world. Praying
for Kerala’s continuous
progress,” he said.

The prime minister also

extended greetings to the peo-
ple of Madhya Pradesh on their
statehood day. 

“The state is making
remarkable progress in key sec-
tors and is making a long-last-
ing contribution in realising our
dream of an Aatmanirbhar
Bharat,” he said.

While conveying his greet-
ings to the people of
Chhattisgarh on their state-
hood day, Modi said he wishes
that this region, which has been
the centre of diverse cultures
since ancient times, continues to
move forward on the path of
progress and prosperity.

Wishing the people of
Haryana, the prime minister
said Haryana holds an impor-
tant place in Indian history.

“May this symbol of pros-
perity and progress continue to
make new records of progress,”
he said. 
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Aplea has been filed in the
Supreme Court challeng-

ing validity of some provi-
sions of a 1991 law which pro-
hibited filing of a lawsuit to
reclaim a place of worship or
seek a change in its character
from what prevailed on August
15, 1947.

The plea seeks setting aside
of sections 2, 3, 4 of the Places
of Worship (Special
Provisions) Act 1991 on
grounds including that they
take away the right of judicial
remedy to reclaim a place of
worship by any person or a
religious group.

The law had made only

one exception which was the
dispute pertaining to the Ram
Janmbhoomi-Babri masjid at
Ayodhya. 

The fresh plea, filed by BJP
leader and lawyer Ashwini
Upadhyay, through advocate
Ashwani Dubey assumes sig-
nificance as there has been
ongoing demand by some
Hindu groups to reclaim reli-
gious places at Mathura and
Kashi, which are prohibited
under the 1991 law.

The provisions not only
offend the right of equality and
life but also violate the princi-
ples of secularism, which is an
integral part of the Preamble
and the basic structure of the
Constitution, it said.
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India has taken a small step for
farmers but a big leap for free
market through the three
farm laws. Wooing the US
“agri-dollar”, we have liber-

alised by opening the farm-gate for
business, yet shackled farmers and
their families under archaic land
ceiling laws. Can an agrarian free
market be pillared on limited land,
plagued by soil degradation and
shrinking water resources? 

In a socialist mood, India imple-
mented land ceiling laws to dera-
cinate the zamindars and the land-
ed elite. An entire class of people
was destroyed overnight and from
its ashes grew a new rural elite. As
land ceiling laws differed from State
to State, we saw a diversity of com-
binations and also unique systems
of parity between irrigated multi-
ple crop land owners versus grove
land or un-irrigated land owners.
For example, land holdings in
Barmer, Rajasthan and Patna are
very different in size. Policy-mak-
ers relied on production-based
value to set these ceiling limits. For
most States, the ceiling ratio of dry
land to irrigated land is 3:1. Apart
from the individual limits, there are
family ceiling limits to curtail land
ownership collectively. In 2020, we
still follow the same system.

Of course, there have been
minor tweaks in each State, but
overall these laws hamper the
growth of agriculture in rural India
and confine farm families in a neg-
ative ownership trap. As with each
generation, the average land hold-
ing of individuals reduces. Adding
to their woes, the farm incomes
have dropped significantly, too, due
to higher inputs costs and low sale
price, making agriculture less viable
each year. The only alternative left
for a progressive farmer is either to
get out of farming or wait for the
next generation, as contract farm-
ing has not been successful for most
of his kind.

The result is that the Indian farm
size is very small (86 per cent own
under two hectares), and is decreas-
ing further as the average size of
operational holding has declined to
1.08 hectares in 2015-16 as com-
pared to 1.15 hectares in 2010-11
as per the Agricultural Census
2015-16. The Economic Survey of
India understood this problem
and twice recommended the
Government to increase land ceil-
ing limits. But little has happened.
Recently, the Karnataka
Government tried to increase the

land ceiling limits but amid
protests rescinded this step. 

Nevertheless, even if the land
ceiling stays, can there be a con-
sensus between States and farm-
ers for the benefit of the latter,
soil and water conservation and
the free market? India is already
producing enough grains, veg-
etables and so on but losing
more critical resources — water
and top soil. 

Due to the push for industri-
alising agriculture, from Punjab
to Tamil Nadu, we have wit-
nessed soil degradation leading
to desertification, salination and
top soil erosion. With 30 per
cent of India’s land degraded, the
Narendra Modi Government
stressed on soil health cards. The
deleterious effects paddy has had
on water is alarming. Noam
Chomsky recently predicted
that India and Pakistan may be
on the brink of war over water
resources. We are already wit-
nessing water wars in southern
States and the “Laturisation”
(Latur in Maharashtra was the
epicentre of a water crisis caused
by bad agricultural practices)
will only increase unless we stop
exploitative practices. Soon, our
eco-system and free market will
collapse. So, States must study
the soil conservation pro-
gramme of the US, which was
implemented to reverse soil
degradation in the mid-west or
the Dust Bowl. The Government
paid farmers subsidies for soil
conservation or allowing the
land to be fallow. 

Under extreme fiscal pressure,
one doesn’t expect the Modi

Government to give more sub-
sidies but to declare soil degra-
dation and water depletion as
the nation’s top nemesis. But the
question is how can the
Government implement a soil
conservation programme and
also keep farmers happy? 

The answer: Incentivise farm-
ers for agro-ecological planta-
tions and agro-forestry by relax-
ing land ceiling limits for them.
Most of the State Acts already
have a separate provision for
grove land or orchards. By
adding a sub-clause,
Governments can ensure that
plantations increase rapidly,
without the use of chemicals and
fertilisers. Each State can choose
native varieties and non-water-
guzzling trees for plantation or
agro-forestry. 

This policy change will have
many benefits. Both soil and
water will be conserved and
farmers’ incomes will be boost-
ed while adding new products
for the free market. The return
of organic matter and biodiver-
sity will guarantee farmland
productivity for the future too.
Organic fruits get the top dollar.
The Agricultural and Processed
Food Products Export
Development Authority
(APEDA) predicts that by 2030,
India will be exporting $50 bil-
lion worth of organic produce,
but the cherry would be addi-
tional carbon credits that farm-
ers can earn. If 10 per cent of
arable land converts to organic
grove land or mixed orchards,
we will meet our climate targets
sooner and also improve the air

and water of our villages and
cities. Each hectare of organic
land can store 80,000 litres of
water. We need a Central poli-
cy to bolster this drive. 

By making an exception for
the agro-ecological plantations,
legislators can boost the organ-
ic market and also help heal the
soil. Additionally, farmers may
take over wasteland or degrad-
ed lands, beyond the ceiling lim-
its, and restore them into
orchards or groves. These zones
or farms will be carbon sinks
and produce more nutrition
per acre, and as the farmers will
care for these lands, the
Government’s financial burden
to restore wastelands will also
lessen. 

As per the policy in the US,
bigger farms are better for busi-
ness. Farmers of Mexico, Brazil
and Argentina, all thought they
could resist, but have failed. The
fallout of the World Trade
Organisation and the recent
farm-gate liberalisation will be
“bigger farms and lesser farm-
ers” in India, too. But we, as a
nation, still have a choice to steer
the bigger farms towards agro-
ecology or allow industrial farms
to take over rural India. If we
swerve towards healing the
Earth, India may set a precedent
in the world where nature and
the agrarian economy grow
together. The Modi Government
needs to bring out a fourth
Ordinance to free the land for
healing the Earth. 

(The writer is Director for
policy and outreach, National
Seed Association of India)
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Sir — The National Centre for
Disease Control has warned that
Delhi is likely to report around
15,000 COVID cases daily this
winter due to the prevalence of
respiratory illnesses that worsen
the symptoms of the disease. So,
while people are busy debating
if it was right for the US President
Donald Trump to call India’s air
“filthy”, we have a more serious
matter to deal with. Last month,
as hundreds of Ravana effigies
and firecrackers were burnt in
the Capital on the occasion of
Dussehra, the concentration of
pollutants (PM2.5, PM10) dou-
bled at five monitoring stations
— Patparganj, India Gate,
Dwarka, Najafgarh and Mundka.
Hence, the Government needs to
start with putting a blanket ban
on firecrackers this Diwali as it
will certainly play a major role in
deteriorating the air quality in
Delhi. 

We must also transition to
clean fuel for combustion in
industries across the Delhi-
National Capital Region and
restrict the use of coal as it is a
key contributor to pollution in
the region.

Avani Jain
Ujjain

�����������������
Sir — As per our Finance
Ministry, COVID is a chapter of
the past and all is set for econom-
ic growth. And according to the
Union Health Minister, Dr Harsh
Vardhan, the Coronavirus vac-
cine is expected to be available in
India by early next year from
more than one source. However,
given all the tall promises the BJP

has been making, especially of
distributing free vaccines in
Bihar during its election cam-
paign, announcements from the
two Ministries are rather ques-
tionable. For the ground situation
is still worrisome. The
Maharashtra Government has
extended the existing lockdown
restrictions to November 30
amid the spike in cases. This will
not affect the current relaxations

and the activities allowed till now
will continue. But places of wor-
ship, cinema halls and theatres
are yet to be opened in the State.
Given the contrasting claims by
the Centre and the State scenar-
ios, people end up getting con-
fused. Besides, we don’t know if
the vaccine works for people
across age and genetic groups.

Krishnan Ramaniam
Mumbai

����������������
Sir — The Annual State of
Education Report (ASER) 2020
survey findings have further
strengthened our belief that there
is a huge disparity in education
and the pandemic has made it all
the more visible. It is not surpris-
ing that digital education is lim-
ited mainly to urban children
only. According to ASER, only
about one-third of rural students
have access to online learning;
only 11 per cent have access to
live online classes. Broadband
connectivity in rural areas is a
huge problem and until and
unless that gap is bridged, we will
not see any improvement in
rural education. Till the time a
viable vaccine is found, resump-
tion of classes is still a far way off.
However, in the interim, all
stakeholders need to come
together to minimise both the
loss of learning and the emotion-
al turmoil that comes from being
left behind. These young students
are our future and we cannot
afford to neglect them during
such trying times.

Bal Govind
Noida
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COVID-19 has caused unprecedented disrup-
tions globally and inflicted the greatest pain
on those who had already been rendered

most vulnerable, spurring unknown hardship
and growing unease among low-income families
and micro-businesses. It has uncovered existing
inequities and created new ones. A Universal Basic
Income (UBI) has been strongly advocated by econ-
omists, industry captains and policy-makers across
all dialogical hues. It is perhaps the only way to stave
off large-scale hunger, destitution and social unrest
in troubled times. Human development theorist
Denis Goulet argues that the concept of develop-
ment is best expressed in the phrase, “the human
ascent” and in the ascent of all men in their quin-
tessence of humanity, including the economic, bio-
logical, psychological, social, cultural spiritual
and transcendental dimension. 

The idea of a UBI has made recurrent appear-
ances in history — starting with Thomas Paine in
the 18 century. It is premised on the idea that the
Government would pay a flat fee to every adult cit-
izen, regardless of his/her engagement in skill-build-
ing activities or the paid labour market, as a par-
tial or complete substitute for existing social secu-
rity and welfare programmes. UBI is gaining trac-
tion as governments look to revamp their social
safety nets. India is the most serious new aspirant. 

In a UBI system, the Government gives citi-
zens a regular infusion of free cash with no strings
attached. These efforts intend to provide a lifeboat
to help low-income families and micro-business-
es survive any crisis, like the current pandemic and
importantly, to continue to cope with daily emer-
gencies as normal economic life stutters through
the slowdown. India makes a compelling case for
UBI as it already invests heavily in social protec-
tion programmes but the outcomes leave much to
be desired. It spends about two per cent of its GDP
on core social protection and welfare schemes. This
translates into an investment of �� lakh crore in
more than 10,000 schemes. The  annual budgets
for some of India’s key flagship welfare schemes
amount to �3,79,100 crore per year.  These include
MGNREGS, PM Kisan, the National Social
Assistance Programme, and so on. Despite the
humongous scale and noble intent of these welfare
schemes, accessing them remains a challenge for
beneficiaries as their coverage varies widely in enrol-
ment and delivery. 

A survey conducted by Dalberg in April, cov-
ering Below Poverty Line (BPL) families across 10
States, revealed that coverage is not universal. The
gaps varied according to the scheme: Public
Distribution System (PDS) was 15 per cent, Jan
Dhan 43 per cent, Social Pension 56 per cent and
PM Kisan was 66 per cent. The delivery of bene-
fits is low and the percentage of eligible households
that received their PDS entitlements was 55 per cent,
Social Pension 34 per cent, PM Kisan 30 per cent
and Jan Dhan was 28 per cent. These gaps are large-
ly on account of eligibility challenges, lack of aware-
ness among beneficiaries and onerous administra-
tive procedures.  

A basic income, coupled with some imagina-
tive implementation, can help surmount these chal-
lenges.  It can have a deeper impact on the vari-
ous development programmes. Non-eligibility for
the Atma Nirbhar package on account of absence
of Jan Dhan accounts spurred people to actively

increase enrolment in the scheme and
3.05 crore new accounts were added in
the period following the imposition of the
lockdown, increasing the base by rough-
ly 10 per cent.

Securing food, health and basic
income can strengthen initiatives direct-
ed at water and food security, healthcare,
nutrition and sanitation.  UBI can help
connect beneficiaries to a wider portfo-
lio of entitlements and catalyse a deep-
er and more sustained impact on their
lives. In addition to complementing
existing programmes, social protection,
too, makes a compelling case for returns
on philanthropic capital.

UBI is a broad, non-targetted peri-
odic cash payment, unconditionally
delivered to all, rich or poor, on an indi-
vidual basis. The idea is to ensure that
every person in society has the means to
live with a modicum of freedom and dig-
nity, independent of one’s capacity to earn
or the availability of employment. Cash
transfers are not tied to the recipients’
behaviour, and they are free to spend the
money as they wish. In contrast, an exam-
ple of a conditional, in-kind transfer in
India would be the Mid-Day Meal
Scheme (MDMS), where the meal, an in-
kind transfer, is conditional upon attend-
ing school. 

A UBI guarantees that people will not
be impoverished, will not go hungry, and
will be protected from job loss due to
automation while cutting the need for
many other forms of social security. A
basic monthly income can also replace a
string of welfare subsidies for the poor
that India currently has in place. Getting
a guaranteed, regular infusion of cash can
certainly make people happier and less

stressed (even if that cash isn’t enough to
cover all their needs). Yet most countries
aren’t doing it.

The philosopher, Michel Foucault,
exploring the ideological foundations of
neo-liberalism in lectures at the Collège
de France in 1978-79, argued that neo-
liberal logic regards the economy as a
game in which the State makes the rules
and guarantees their application. A guar-
anteed income “should make it impos-
sible for one of the participants in the eco-
nomic game to lose all he has and so be
unable to continue playing.” Nobody
should have anything to lose; the State
establishes a safety net for everyone. The
UBI system is based on the need to help
those who are poor, without enquiring
whose fault it is that they are poor and
differs from traditional social policies in
that it makes no distinction between the
“deserving” and “undeserving” poor.

The basic objective of UBI is to
reduce inequalities on account of distri-
bution of wealth and other assets.
Disparity of income arises from inequal-
ities in human capital (levels of literacy,
skills health and so on), inequalities in
opportunities (in education, jobs and so
on), and disparity in living conditions.

The four main goals of UBI are secu-
rity and social protection (for the young,
old, disabled and women); development
and economic growth to give poor peo-
ple the security they need to invest in
higher risk/return options (like new
crops, or upgrading their livelihoods);
breaking inter-generational poverty
(though better nourishment and educa-
tion for children) and rights and equity
(narrowing income inequality and pro-
moting the status of girls and women).

Unconditional cash transfers to citizens
are considered one of the fairest, most
cost-effective and impactful ways to
alleviate poverty and stimulate econom-
ic growth. 

Instead of relying on an expensive
and complex aid industry and by bypass-
ing NGOs and governments, cash trans-
fers given directly to poor families will
enable them to decide on the most effec-
tive ways for them to escape poverty.   

UBI can significantly reduce losses
to corrupt intermediaries and the digi-
tal payment mode leaves no scope for
middlemen to sponge funds. But it may
not simply   overhaul the sometimes cor-
rupt decision-making process that deter-
mines who is eligible for benefits in the
first place.

The late French philosopher, Charles
Pguy, in his classic essay on poverty, says,
“The duty of tearing the destitute from
their destitution and the duty of distrib-
uting goods equitably are not of the same
order. The first is an urgent duty; the sec-
ond is a duty of convenience. When all
men are provided with the necessities,
what do we care about the distribution
of luxury?”  Envy should not be the
motive for equalisation of wealth. We
need to have a more nuanced under-
standing of the issue.

The great American President,
Franklin Roosevelt, gave us a wonderful
mantra way back in 1937. It is more rel-
evant today than ever before: “The test
of our progress is not whether we add
more to the abundance of those who have
too much; it is whether we provide
enough for those who have too little.’’  

(The writer is a well-known develop-
ment professional)
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As protest rallies of the recently-
formed Pakistan Democratic
Movement (PDM) gain

momentum, many observers are quick
to point out that even though the PDM
is only the latest in a long line of
Opposition movements hoping for
regime change through street agitation,
it has a unique distinction of being
founded on an anti-establishment nar-
rative underlined by a prominent
Punjabi politician. That politician is for-
mer Prime Minister (PM) Nawaz
Sharif, whose party’s stronghold is
central and northern Punjab. 

Nawaz was controversially
removed as PM by the courts in 2017,
and his party, the PML-N, has been at
the receiving end of an unabashed
crackdown against political opponents
unleashed by the current PTI

Government of PM Imran Khan. State
and Government institutions have
been used to browbeat the Opposition
and the media into submission, some-
times in the name of “eradicating cor-
ruption”, sometimes to “curb immoral-
ity” and sometimes for the purpose of
“flushing out traitors.” But all this has
been happening during a time when the
country’s economy is under severe
duress, threatening the livelihoods and
survival of millions of people.

The Government’s demeanour
constantly shifts from being boastful to
apathetic to disoriented to being boast-
ful again. This, in fact, denotes a
regime that is in flux even two years
after coming to power. And here
begins Sharif ’s and, subsequently,
PDM’s narrative. The 11-party alliance
insists that Khan was brought in by the
military establishment through a bla-
tantly rigged election as a “puppet” who
could be easily controlled, compared to
the “stubborn” Nawaz or anyone from
the PPP, a party with a long history of
antagonistic relations with the military
establishment.

During a fiery speech at the PDM’s
first rally in Gujranwala, Nawaz did not
hold back in directly attacking certain
top-ranked personnel within the mil-

itary establishment for continuing the
institution’s chequered history of polit-
ical interference, manipulation, loading
and off-loading elected Governments
and making a mockery of those who
voted for these regimes. He also accused
the institution of instigating non-
Punjabi leaders to revolt after demon-
ising them as traitors. During the
PDM’s second rally in Karachi, Sharif ’s
daughter mocked Khan by insisting that
the alliance’s battle was with “larger
forces” instead of little fish like him.

These sentiments were being artic-
ulated by a mainstream Punjabi politi-
cian and not by Baloch, Pashtun or
Sindhi nationalist entities, who, histor-
ically, have held similar views. What’s
more, Nawaz was packaged by the
establishment to counter the erstwhile
popularity of the Sindhi Bhuttos in the
Punjab before he began to tear himself
away from the orbit of his benefactors,
especially after his second Government
was toppled in a 1999 military coup.
Indeed, the narrative being put forward
by Nawaz and PML-N is unique
because it is coming from a party whose
main votebank lies in the Punjab. It has
now begun to find traction in main-
stream Punjabi segments. Yet, this
narrative, in the context of it coming

from a popular Punjabi politician, is not
sudden or new. One of its most inter-
esting aspects is rooted in an obscure
and oft-ignored intellectual pursuit
which is often defined as Punjabi
nationalism. This is not the populist
Punjabi nationalism of the 1990s, or of
the jingoistic “jaag Punjabi jaag” (wake
up Punjabi) variety which, ironically,
was first used in mainstream politics by
the PML to portray Benazir Bhutto and
her PPP as a Sindhi — and thus anti-
Punjabi — party. Nawaz now seems to
have gone the other way and/or towards
the other side of Punjabi nationalism,
which was first constructed by intellec-
tuals from the Left. According to cul-
tural historian Alyssa Ayres, Punjabi
nationalism largely emerged in the
1980s. Part of it was a reaction to the
emergence of the Seraiki language
movement, that looked to separate the
Seraiki-speaking areas of the Punjab
from the rest of the province. Till the
late 1960s, Seraiki was considered to be
a dialect of Punjabi, but Seraiki nation-
alists disagree. Punjabi intellectuals
lamented that to become the dominant
ethnic group in the country, the
Punjabis had to let go of their culture
and adopt “alien languages” (English
and Urdu) to escape economic margin-

alisation. Just as the purveyors of
Sindhi, Baloch and Pakhtun national-
ism of yore had, ideologues and advo-
cates of this strand of Punjabi nation-
alism, too, emerged from progressive
backgrounds.

They did not attack the non-
Punjabi ethnicities for denouncing
Punjabis. Instead, they turned their
anger towards the Punjabi elite and
accused them of neglecting the Punjabi
language and forgetting their culture to
maintain their influence and power, to
first appease the British, and then the
State-backed promoters of Urdu. 

Hanif Ramay, one of the founding
members of the PPP and Chief Minister
of Punjab during the ZA Bhutto regime
in the 1970s, says that the Punjabis
turned against the Bengalis to safeguard
the interests of those who had imposed
Urdu upon them. Ramay also claims
that had the Punjabis continued to
respect and love their own language,
they would’ve better understood the
sentiments of East Pakistan’s Bengalis.

Author Syed Farani describes Urdu
as “a man-eating language” that made
Punjabis kill fellow Punjabis and then
people of other non-Urdu ethnic
groups. There is every likelihood that
Nawaz is well aware of this brand of

“Punjabiyat”, which is unafraid to cas-
tigate the hegemonic follies of Pakistan’s
Punjabi-centric establishment to prove
that Punjabi, as a culture, was margin-
alised to fit a political and cultural par-
adigm that was outside of “real
Punjabiyat” — which is closer to the
cultures of the country’s other ethnic
groups.

Poet Fakhar Zaman bemoans that
Punjabis have become aliens on their
own soil. He, too, saw Punjabi culture
as being closer to non-Punjabi ethnic
groups than to the one he believed was
imposed upon them by a mixture of
hegemonic majoritarian arrogance and
the fear of losing this hegemony, and
which made them demonise and
repress other ethnic communities.

This nationalism’s scholars con-
stantly evoke tales associated with var-
ious Punjabi Sufi saints and anti-colo-
nial heroes to emphasise the point that
Punjabi culture is spiritual (instead of
orthodox) and chivalrous (instead of
hegemonic or exploitative). This is
where Nawaz is now coming from in
his bid to not only offer his large Punjabi
votebank a new existential narrative, but
to also add a more universal, and multi-
ethnic dimension to the PML-N.

(Courtesy: Dawn)
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The goods and services tax
(GST) collected in October

rose to �1.05 lakh crore, cross-
ing the �1 lakh crore mark for
the first time since February
this year, reflecting a pick-up in
economic activity and demand.

The finance ministry in a
statement said on Sunday that
the total number of GSTR-3B
returns filed till October 31,
2020 is 80 lakh.

The gross GST revenue
collected in October 2020 is
�1,05,155 crore, of which
CGST is �19,193 crore, SGST
is �5,411 crore, IGST is �
52,540 crore (including �
23,375 crore collected on
import of goods) and cess is
�8,011 crore (including �932
crore collected on import of
goods), the ministry said. The
revenues for the month are 10
per cent higher than �95,379
crore collected in the same
month last year. 

The GST collections fell
from the psychologically
important �1 lakh crore mark
as the lockdown imposed to

contain the COVID-19 spread
dented economic activity.

“The (tax collection) trend
shows that it did decline for the
past few months but it is not
only on the path of recovery
but is also picking up. 

In the month of
September, GST collection was
4 per cent higher than what was
there in the corresponding
period last year. 

In the month of October, it
has risen by 10 per cent year on
year with a collection of above
Rs 1.05 lakh crore,” Finance
Secretary Ajay Bhushan Pandey
told PTI.

GST revenue in February
was �1.05 lakh crore, March
�97,597 crore, April �32,172
crore, May �62,151 crore,
June � 90,917 crore, July
�87,422 crore, August �86,449
crore and September �95,480
crore. 

GST revenue had topped
�1 lakh crore in 8 out of 12
months of 2019-20 fiscal.

Deloitte Senior Director M
S Mani said the numbers indi-
cate the definitive revival of
consumption and festival

spends across the economy. 
“Continuance of this

trend will help in narrowing
the fiscal deficit for FY21
and will go a long way in
reviving business confidence
across sectors as the impact of
the unlockdown process
across states gets translated
into GST collection figures,”
Mani said. 

PwC India Partner and
Leader Pratik Jain said given
the surge in number of returns
filed and the fact that there is
clear uptake in demand due to
revival of economy as well as
upcoming festive season, it’s
not surprising that collection in
October has exceeded Rs 1 lakh
crore.  

“Given the festivities, col-
lections in November could
also be robust. We would need
to see if this trend continues
after November as well,” Jain
added. 

EY Tax Partner Abhishek
Jain said that some potential
reasons for this surge could be
the splurged demand on
account of the festivities and
input tax credit/other similar
reconciliations which were
due for businesses in
September.
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Ficci president Sangita Reddy
on Sunday said India’s strat-

egy of dealing with the Covid-
19 crisis has paid off and the
country’s economy is set to
bounce back and emerge
stronger.

She said it was time to
take bold actions and push the
growth agenda vigorously.

“The dilemma for govern-
ments across the world was cre-
ating a balance between pro-
tecting lives and livelihoods.
India took the path of a strict
lockdown to ramp up health
infrastructure and focused on
human lives. This strategy has
paid off,” Reddy said.

She observed that science
evolved to give better cures,
medical infrastructure was cre-
ated, supplies like PPEs ramped
up and our death rate has
been contained.

“It’s clearly time for bold
actions on the livelihood front.
The recent monetary policy

assures that the government
and the regulator will do every-
thing it takes to keep the econ-
omy afloat. Let us start push-
ing our growth agenda vigor-
ously,” said Reddy.

“As we can see the initial
green shoots of recovery have
begun,” she added.

Reddy noted that the PMI
for manufacturing and ser-
vices has recovered to 56.8
and 49.8, respectively in
September 2020.

Besides, there has been a
pick-up in e-way bill volumes,
improvement in revenue earn-
ing freight traffic of major
commodities, positive growth
in exports and most signifi-
cantly increase in the
September GST collections to
almost pre-COVID-19 level.

“These incremental trends
are heartening and need to be
sustained, and further initia-
tives like the consumption
vouchers must continue to
remain focused on demand
generation,” Reddy said.

The Ficci president assert-
ed that India’s inherent eco-
nomic strengths and resilience
remain intact. “Given the pro-
gressive policies introduced by

government, major infrastruc-
ture development plans in
place, large consumer market,
all point towards significant
headroom for growth,” Reddy
said.

She highlighted the
vibrancy of Indian entrepre-
neurs who are always able to
spot an opportunity and move
proactively, the capabilities and
diligence of its working class,
the commitment of its farmers
and energy of its youthful pop-
ulation that seeks a better
future, expressing confidence
that the country is capable to
bounce back and emerge
stronger from this crisis.

“The number of
new reported cases has fallen
below 50,000. This  indicates
that the rate of spread of infec-
tion is being contained. 

Our recovery rate and case
fatality ratio are much better
compared to similar ratios for
many other countries,” the
Ficci president stated.

She said although our
health data points to a health-
ier destiny, yet we must con-
tinue to educate on prevention
and stay vigilant while gearing
up for the vaccine.
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Foreign portfolio investors
(FPIs) turned net buyers in

October in Indian markets by
putting in �22,033 crore as par-
ticipant sentiment was driven
by resumption of economic
activities and robust quarterly
corporate results among others.

In Sept, FPIs were net
sellers at �3,419 crore. As per
depositories data, overseas
investors invested a net �19,541
crore into equities and �2,492
crore into debt during Oct 1-
30. Total investment on a net
basis stood at �22,033 crore in
Oct. “Availability of surplus
liquidity in the global markets
has been ensuring the flow of
foreign money in Indian equi-
ties,” said Himanshu Srivastava,
Associate Director - Manager
Research, Morningstar India. 

Besides, opening of the
economy, resumption of busi-
ness activities and better-than-
expected quarterly results
helped in keeping investor
interest intact, he added.
Globally, the scenario continues
to evolve and there are multi-
ple factors which would dictate
the direction of foreign flows
going  ahead, Srivastava said.
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The Reserve Bank will eval-
uate the impact of multi-

media public awareness cam-
paign ‘RBI Kehta Hai’, which
was launched in 14 languages
to educate the public about safe
banking and financial practices.

‘RBI Kehta Hai’ was the
first even 360 degree cam-
paign initiated by the central
bank using all mass media,
including media such as tele-
vision, radio, newspapers,
hoardings, web banners, gifs,

social media and SMS.
In order to evaluate the

impact of the public awareness
campaign, the RBI has invited
Expression of Interest (EoI)
from eligible companies and
other entities which have suc-
cessfully completed at least
five similar projects.

The RBI had launched the
multi-media campaign with a
view to create awareness
among common man about
good practices, regulations and
initiatives in banking and
financial sector.

As part of the campaign,
messages have been launched
on basic savings bank deposit
accounts, customer liability in
unauthorised electronic bank-
ing transactions, safe digital
banking practices, banking
facilities for senior citizens,
banking ombudsman scheme,
and cyber security, among oth-
ers.

As per the EoI document,
the selected firm will have to
propose a methodology for
conducting comprehensive sci-
entific outcome analysis of the

impact of public awareness
campaigns, and conduct an
in-depth analysis of the effec-
tiveness of the media plat-
forms used, besides other
objectives.

The document further
said companies, NGOs, volun-
tary agencies or public trusts
participating in the EoI should
have a turnover of at least Rs 2
crore from “Impact
Evaluation/Surveys Business”
in each of the last three finan-
cial years -- 2017-18, 2018-19
and 2019-20.
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Investors pulled out over
�7,200 crore from equity-ori-

ented mutual funds during the
July-September quarter this
year as expensive valuation
diverted them towards profit-
booking. In comparison, such
schemes had witnessed a hefty
inflow of �23,874 crore in the
same quarter last fiscal, data
from the Association of Mutual
Funds in India showed.
Although, the asset base of
equity mutual funds (MFs)
slightly increased to �7.64 lakh

crore by the end of Sept 2020
from �7.24 lakh crore as of Sept
2019. As per the data, outflows
from equity and equity-linked
schemes were at Rs 7,214 crore
in the three months ended
September, while such schemes
saw inflows to the tune of Rs
11,710 crore in the June quar-
ter and Rs 30,703 crore in the
March quarter. Of Rs 7,214
crore outflows, the schemes
witnessed a pull out of Rs
2,480 crore in July, which was
the first withdrawal in four
years, Rs 4,000 crore in August
and Rs 734 crore in September.
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Aweek after a Singapore
arbitration court directed a

temporary stay on Future
Retail’s buyout by RIL-led
Reliance Retail Ventures Ltd
(RRVL), Future urged the
Indian exchanges, the BSE and
the NSE, to process its appli-
cation for the deal with
Reliance Retail, as the arbitra-
tor’s order does not restrict
market regulator SEBI or the
exchanges from considering
the scheme and approving the
scheme.

In a regulatory filing,
Future Retail Ltd (FRL) said
that arbitrator’s order accepted
Amazon’s contention that two
separate shareholder agree-
ments, one between Amazon
and FRL’s promoters (to which
FRL is not a party) and anoth-
er between FRL and its pro-
moter (to which Amazon is not
a party) constitute one single
integrated transaction and that
by such a composite transac-
tion, Amazon has an interest in
and rights against FRL.

“This contention raised by
Amazon is entirely miscon-
ceived,” it said.

Future said that, at best,
Amazon’s claims are a con-

tractual dispute between
Amazon and the promoters of
FRL, and Amazon has already
initiated arbitration for the
same.

Future said that SEBI and
the stock exchanges should
consider the scheme indepen-
dently on its merits, and as per
SEBI regulations.

According to the company,
a contractual dispute between
the promoters of FRL and
Amazon cannot restrict or
interfere with the authority of
the SEBI and the stock
exchanges to approve the
scheme involving the listed
entity. The emergency arbitra-
tor’s order cannot and does not
in any manner restrict the
SEBI or the stock exchanges
from considering and approv-
ing the scheme.

“FRL therefore respectful-
ly prays that BSE and NSE
should continue to process our
application for issuance of
observation letter/no-objec-
tion letter permitting the cap-
tioned Scheme to be filed
before the NCLT,” it said.

On Amazon’s contention of
integrated agreement, Future
Retail said that if the two sep-
arate agreements were treated
as a single integrated transac-

tion by which Amazon
obtained an interest in and
rights against FRL, then in
2019, when the agreements
were executed, there would
have been a change in control
of FRL in favour of Amazon,
requiring it to make an open
offer to FRL’s public share-
holders in terms of the SEBI
(Substantial Acquisition of
Shares and Takeovers)
Regulations, 2011.

“No such open offer was
made, thereby suggesting that
there was no intent of Amazon
to consider the two agree-
ments as a single integrated
transaction at that point of
time,” it said. It noted that given
that the order is premised on
violation of SEBI Regulations it
cannot and ought not to be
accorded any sanctity by the
SEBI, the NSE and the BSE.

It further asked the
exchanges not the to take cog-
nizance of Amazon’s recent
letter, along with the emer-
gency arbitrator’s order, as the
FRL has complied with all the
requirements of obtaining the
requisite approval from Future
Coupons Private Ltd, as was
required in the Shareholders
Agreement executed by FRL
with its Promoters.
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Hit by pandemic-related
cuts in ad spend, Googles

digital media revenues fell by 7
per cent in Q2 2020 to $38.3
billion, causing its market share
to fall from 29 per cent in Q1
2020 to 26.3 per cent in Q2 --
its lowest share of the global
digital media market in the past
six years.

According to a report by
market research firm Strategy
Analytics, the major factor was
the decline in travel and leisure
advertising, in which Google is
particularly strong, as a result
of behavioral changes brought
about by the Covid-19 pan-
demic.

Facebook remained the
world’s number two player,
with a 12.8 per cent share in
Q2, while Apple remained in
third place, in spite of a decline
in market share to 9 per cent.

Alibaba, the world’s fourth
largest digital media company,
was helped by a resurgent
Chinese economy and saw its
share rise to 8.4 per cent in Q2.

The overall global digital
media revenues saw modest
quarterly growth of 2.8 per cent
in Q2 2020, as the global econ-
omy slowly began to recover
from the initial impact of the
Covid-19 pandemic, and Q2
revenues of $145.7 billion were
also nearly 12 per cent higher
than a year earlier.
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Maintaining the high
momentum, Indian

Railways’ freight loading and
earnings in October 2020
crossed last year’s figures for the
same month despite Covid-19
pandemic.

In October, Railways
recorded a total load of 108.16
million tonnes, which is 15 per
cent higher compared with
last year’s figure of 93.75 mil-
lion tonnes, the Ministry of
Railways said in a statement on
Sunday. During this period, the
statement said, Railways earned
Rs 10,405.12 crore from freight
loading, which is Rs 868.90
crore (9 per cent) higher com-
pared with last year’s earnings
of Rs 9,536.22 crore.

The 108.16 million tonnes
of ferried load included 46.97
million tonnes of coal, 14.68
million tonnes of iron ore,
5.03 million tonnes of food-
grain, 5.93 million tonnes of
fertilisers, and 6.62 million
tonnes of cement (excluding
clinker). A number of conces-
sions and discounts are offered
by Railways to make freight
movement on rails very attrac-
tive. Improvement in freight
movement will be institution-
alised and incorporated in the
upcoming zero-based time
table, the Ministry said.

To attract new business
and incentivise existing clients,
Railways Ministry has held
meetings with top leaders in
iron and steel, cement, power,
coal, automobiles sectors and
logistics service providers.
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Traders body, CAIT has
compared Amazon with

East India Company in the
colonial era which acquired
Indian states one by one and
monopolized Indian business.

“The recent statement
made by Indian origin Future
Retail group to go for liquida-
tion as a consequence of a
acquisition battle of Amazon
reminds us the colonial era
when East India Company ini-
tiated the process of killing
Indian business ecosystem in
the same manner by acquiring
Indian States one by one and
controlled & monopolised
Indian business,” said Praveen
Khandelwal, Secretary General
of the Confederation of All
India Traders (CAIT) today
while commenting upon the
statement of Future Retail.

It is an alarming bell for the
Indian government and con-
glomerates of Corporate India
and has exposed sinister
designs of Foreign funded
MNCs to control Indian retail
trade-added, said Khandelwal.

He further said that
Amazon itself is facing probe in
India on various charges of

gross violation of FDI policy of
the Government and is trying
hard not to face the legal sys-
tem of the Country but is
invoking jurisdiction of a for-
eign panel for its own issues.

CAIT National President
B.C. Bhartia said that at a time
when existence of an Indian
Company is at stake, CAIT
stands in solidarity with Future
Retail since its an Indian
Company and we will spare no
efforts in lending assistance of
7 crore traders to any Indian
Company in its battle against
any Foreign Company.

However, Bhartia ques-
tioned the silence of Industry
bodies like FICCI and CII who
always claim to be the advo-
cates for industry and com-
merce in India.

Both said CAIT may have
several differences with Indian
origin companies like Future
Retail and to resolve such issues,
the CAIT will always seek inter-
vention of the Govt and court
of law being an internal matter
of the country. “However, if any
Foreign Company will try to
invade the Indian business sys-
tem through any means, the
CAIT will stoutly oppose and
foil any such move,” they added.
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Wall Street’s major averages
pulled back considerably

in the week as investors wor-
ried that soaring COVID-19
infections could slow down
economic recovery.

For the week ending
Friday, the Dow fell 6.5 per
cent, the S&P 500 5.6 per cent
and the Nasdaq 5.5 per cent.
The major averages had their
worst one-week performance
since March, Xinhua news
agency reported on Saturday.

The S&P US Listed China
50 index, which is designed to
track the performance of the 50
largest Chinese companies list-
ed on US exchanges by total
market cap, logged a weekly
rise of 0.06 per cent.

The moves came as the
pandemic rages on and some
European countries began to
implement new restrictions.

“COVID-19 cases and hos-

pitalizations are surging across
the United States and Europe.
The stock market appears to be
taking note,” analysts at Zacks
Investment Management, said
in a note Saturday.

The daily new cases have
regularly surpassed 80,000
recently in the United States.
The country has reported more
than 9.1 million in total infec-
tions with the death toll sur-
passing 230,000 as of Saturday
afternoon, showed a tally by
Johns Hopkins University.

“The threat of another
economic lockdown is low, but
cities with spiralling hospital-
ization rates may need to pur-
sue more targeted restrictions
and closures. The stock market
is likely to respond adversely to
any planned economic restric-
tions,” Zacks analysts added.

In addition to surging
COVID-19 cases, investors
were keeping a watchful eye on
the upcoming election and

what the results could mean for
the markets.

“Elections have conse-
quences, but the defeat of the
pandemic and subsequent eco-
nomic recovery will continue to
be one of the main market dri-
vers in any election outcome,”
said analysts at UBS.

On the data front, US eco-
nomic activity in the third
quarter grew at an annual rate
of 33.1 per cent after a sharp
contraction in the previous
quarter, the US Commerce
Department reported
Thursday. The reading exceed-
ed the 32 per cent estimate
from economists surveyed by
Dow Jones.The rebound came
after the economy plunged at a
revised annual rate of 31.4 per
cent in the second quarter
amid mounting COVID-19
fallout, which has been the
largest decline since the US
government began keeping
records in 1947.
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Prices of petrol and diesel
continued to remain

unchanged on Sunday on the
back of weak crude oil prices.
In the national capital, petrol
was sold for �81.06 per litre.

Prices in the other key
cities of Mumbai, Chennai and
Kolkata were �87.74, �84.14,
�82.59 per litre, respectively.

Prices of both petrol and
diesel have been unchanged for
over a month now. Diesel
prices in Delhi, Mumbai,
Chennai and Kolkata on
Sunday were at �70.46, �76.86,
�75.95 and �73.99 per litre,
respectively. Oil marketing
companies (OMC) have kept
the prices of both the key
transport fuel unchanged large-
ly due to the subdued crude oil
price globally.The Brent crude
is currently just below the $38
per barrel mark.

However, consumers can
cheer as OMCs may actually
bring down the retail prices of
petrol and diesel in the coming
week and provide relief to
them ahead of Diwali.

Oil sector experts said that
with global oil prices under
pressure from slowing demand
in the second wave of the
Covid-19 pandemic sweeping
through several countries in the
West, crude prices have fallen
in recent days and could fall
further. 

If the trend holds, there
could be positive gains for
auto fuel consumers in India by
way of a fall in the retail prices
of petrol and diesel.
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Charges on deposits and
withdrawals of funds by

some banks will not be applic-
able to the Jan Dhan accounts
and basic savings bank
accounts.

Banking sources said ICICI
Bank is not levying charges on
the basic savings bank deposit
account (BSBA) and Jan Dhan
accounts.

Several major banks (SBI,
BOB, PNB) have also not levied
charges on Jan Dhan accounts
and sources say some media
reports to this effect are false.

Bank of Baroda is also not
levying charges on debit in the
Jan Dhan Accounts. The bank
has, as on date, not levied any
charges for any debit to such
accounts. 
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Butler (US): President Donald
Trump is mounting one final
test of whether the massive
crowds that often show up at
his signature rallies will trans-
late into votes as he finishes the
final 48 hours of his re-election
campaign with a dizzying
onslaught of events in the bat-
tleground states that could
decide the race.

The president will hold
five rallies in five states on
Sunday alone. He’ll hold seven
more on Monday to close out
the final full day of the cam-
paign.

Down in the polls and at a
cash disadvantage to his
Democratic rival, Joe Biden,
Trump is turning to rallies to
help keep his message in front
of voters. But it’s unclear
whether they will broaden his
appeal beyond those already
likely to vote for him. And the
packed — often unmasked —
crowds risk deepening the pan-
demic at a time when coron-
avirus cases are surging across
the U.S.

But Trump, still relishing
his late-stage upset in the 2016
campaign, sees his showman-
ship as a central element of his
outsider appeal that he hopes
will resonate again this year.

“Let me ask you, is there a
better place to be anytime,
anywhere than a Trump rally?”
Trump asked a massive crowd
Saturday in Butler,
Pennsylvania, that responded
in roaring approval.

With more than 91 million
votes already cast, Trump and
Biden are out of time to reshape

the race. Instead, they’re focus-
ing on their base and making
sure that any potential sup-
porters have either already
voted or plan to do so in per-
son on Tuesday.

For Biden, that means pay-
ing close attention to Black vot-
ers who are a critical part of the
coalition he needs to build to

win. His team is confident in
Biden’s standing with women,
college-educated voters and
those who live in the suburbs.

But some Democrats
worry that voters of color may
not be excited about Biden and
won’t show up in force to sup-
port him, which could be dev-
astating in fiercely contested

battleground states like
Pennsylvania and Michigan.

The challenge is exacer-
bated by the Democratic push
this year to encourage voting by
mail to prevent people waiting
in long lines during a pan-
demic. But that runs counter to
the tradition of some Black vot-
ers who prefer to vote in per-
son on Election Day.

“Most Black voters in
Philly have been skeptical of
mail-in voting,” said Joe Hill, a
veteran Democratic operative-
turned-lobbyist from the city.
“A lot of us have gotten our bal-
lots already,” Hill said, but
added, “Election Day has
always been everything in
Philadelphia.” Biden will spend
much of Sunday in
Philadelphia encouraging vot-
ers to turn out. He’ll participate
in a “souls to the polls” event
that’s aimed at encouraging
Black church congregations to
organize and vote.

He held his first in-person
campaign events with former
President Barack Obama on
Saturday in the predominant-
ly Black cities of Detroit and
Flint, Michigan. Obama will
also campaign for Biden on
Monday in Georgia and in
South Florida, another area of

potential concern if Latino
voters sit out the election.

As the largest city in a state
that could decide the presi-
dency, Philadelphia has always
held special significance for
Biden. Just 30 miles from his
longtime home in Wilmington,
Delaware, Biden planted his
campaign headquarters in
Philadelphia before the pan-
demic forced most of his staff
to work remotely.

The city gets intense focus
because it’s such a deep trove of
Democratic votes, especially
non-white voters.

Democrat Hillary Clinton
lost Pennsylvania by almost
45,000 votes four years ago
even as she fell just 4,800 votes
shy of Obama’s Philadelphia
County total in 2012. Clinton’s
bigger problem was that she
lost ground to Trump in other
parts of the state beyond
Philadelphia and its suburbs.

According to an analysis by
University of Florida professor
Michael McDonald, a nonpar-
tisan political data expert,
almost 2.3 million Pennsylvania
voters had returned absentee
ballots as of Friday out of
almost 3.1 million requested.
That’s a statewide return rate of
74.2 per cent. AP
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Washington: Senate
Republicans are fighting to
save their majority, a final
election push against the
onslaught of challengers in
states once off limits to
Democrats but now hotbeds
of a potential backlash to
President Donald Trump and
his allies on Capitol Hill.

Fuelling the campaigns
are the Trump administra-
tion’s handling of the COVID-
19 crisis, shifting regional
demographics and, in some
areas, simply the chance to
turn the page on the divisive
political climate.

Control of the Senate can
make or break a presidency.
With it, a reelected Trump
could confirm his nominees
and ensure a backstop against
legislation from House
Speaker Nancy Pelosi, D-
Calif. 

Without it, Joe Biden
would face a potential wall of

opposition to his agenda if the
Democratic nominee won the
White House.

In North Carolina, for
example, the match-up
between GOP Sen. Thom
Tillis and Democratic chal-
lenger Cal Cunningham,
among the most expensive in
the nation, is close.

“At some point, you put it
in the hands of voters,” said
Dallas Woodhouse, a former
executive director of the state’s
Republican Party.

Republican incumbents
are straining for survival from
New England to the Deep
South, in the heartland and
the West and even Alaska. 

Overpowered in fundrais-
ing and stuck in Washington
until just last week to confirm
Trump’s Supreme Court nom-
inee, they are fanning out
some alongside Trump for
last-ditch, home-state tours to
shore up votes. AP
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New York: About 18 election
rallies by Donald Trump are
estimated to have led to more
than 30,000 confirmed cases of
coronavirus and likely claimed
over 700 lives, a new study by
Stanford University researchers
said, stressing that the com-
munities where the US
President’s rallies took place
“paid a high price in terms of
disease and death.”

In the study titled ‘The
Effects of Large Group
Meetings on the Spread of
COVID-19: The Case of
Trump Rallies’, researchers con-
cluded 18 rallies by Trump held

between June 20 and
September 22 “ultimately
resulted in more than 30,000
incremental confirmed cases of
COVID-19” and “likely led to
more than 700 deaths”, which
may not necessarily have been
among attendees.

“Our analysis strongly
supports the warnings and
recommendations of public
health officials concerning the
risk of COVID-19 transmis-
sion at large group gatherings,
particularly when the degree
of compliance with guidelines
concerning the use of masks
and social distancing is low.

The communities in which
Trump rallies took place paid
a high price in terms of disease
and death,” the researchers
said.

Reacting to a Twitter post
on the study, Democratic
Presidential nominee Joe Biden
said “President Trump doesn’t
care about you. He doesn’t
even care about his own sup-
porters.”

The study, released on
Friday, noted that more than
8.7 million Americans have
contracted COVID-19, result-
ing in more than 225,000
deaths. PTI
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Washington: The US must
make an abrupt change in pub-
lic health practices as it could
surpass 100,000 new coron-
avirus cases a day and rising
deaths in the coming weeks, the
country’s top infectious disease
expert has warned Americans
just days ahead of the presi-
dential election.

The warning from Dr
Anthony Fauci came as
President Donald Trump, him-
self a COVID-19 survivor, has
been downplaying the rising
cases in a number of states and

dangerously holding huge rallies
with few of his supporters wear-
ing masks and no social dis-
tancing. Fauci told The
Washington Post that the nation
is “in for a whole lot of hurt.”

He spoke as the US set a
new daily record on Friday with
more than new 98,000 cases. As
hospitalisations increase, deaths
are also ticking up, with more
than 1,000 reported on
Wednesday and Thursday,
bringing the total to over
230,000 since the start of the
pandemic, the report said. PTI 
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Donald Trump is focused on
feeding his ego and has not
shown any interest in helping
anyone except himself, where-
as his Democratic rival Joe
Biden cares about the coron-
avirus pandemic and keeping
“your family safe”, Barack
Obama has said.

Making a last pitch on
Saturday to get his former
vice-president and Democratic
presidential candidate Biden
elected as the next occupant of
the White House, Obama, dur-
ing rallies in Michigan, blast-
ed Trump for his policies and

rhetoric.
He said Trump in the last

four years had not shown any
interest in helping any of his
countrymen except himself.

“President Trump is
focused on feeding his ego,
while the Democratic presi-
dential candidate Biden
focused on decency and empa-
thy,” said Obama, who was the
44th US president.

“He hasn’t shown any inter-
est in doing the work or help-
ing anybody but himself or his
friends or treating the presi-
dency as anything more than a
reality show to give him the

attention that he craves. But
unfortunately, the rest of us
have to live with the conse-
quences,” he said.

Obama was joined by
Biden at both the Flint and
Detroit rallies in Michigan, a
battleground State.

“I can tell you that the pres-
idency doesn’t change who
you are. It shows who are you.
It reveals who you are. And for
eight years, Joe was the last one
in the room when I made a big
decision,” he said.

Obama praised the 77-
year-old Biden and said, “Biden
is my brother.  PTI 
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Lyon (France): French police
interrogated one suspect and
searched for others on Sunday
after a Greek Orthodox priest
was shot and critically wound-
ed while closing the door to his
church in the French city of
Lyon.

Investigators are trying to
determine whether a man
arrested Saturday night was the
gunman behind the attack, or
has information about it,
according to a police official. 

The priest remains in crit-
ical condition after being shot
with a hunting rifle, said the
official, who was not autho-
rized to be publicly named
according to police policy.

The motive for Saturday’s
shooting remains unclear. Anti-
terrorism prosecutors are not
investigating the case, and the
Lyon prosecutor opened an
attempted murder investiga-
tion.

The attack came as France
is under high security alert after
the killing of three people at a
Nice church on Thursday, amid
global tensions over cartoons of
the Muslim Prophet
Muhammad published in a

French newspaper. The French
prime minister has promised
more protection for religious
sites.

It also came amid tensions
within the Greek Orthodox
community in Lyon. The priest,
a Greek citizen, had had a long-
running legal dispute with a
former monk who was con-
victed of defamation, according
to French media reports.

The Greek Orthodox Holy
Diocese of France identified the
victim as Father Nikolaos
Kakavelakis, and said he was

scheduled to return soon to
Greece after his time working
at the Lyon church. “We pray
for a speedy recovery and
unequivocally condemn all
forms of violence,” it said.

Antoine Callot, the pastor
at another Greek Orthodox
church in Lyon, told The
Associated Press that the
Greek Orthodox community
in Lyon has not received any
threats, but said he immedi-
ately asked police for security
protection at his church after
the shooting.  AP

���������!��!��������	���������
#��	�:���*���
���

Paris: The pressure rises with
each gruesome attack. After
three in five weeks, France’s
Muslims are feeling squeezed.

A spotlight of suspicion
was trained on them again
even before the latest acts of
extremist violence, including
two beheadings. 

President Emmanuel
Macron has forged ahead with
his effort to rid Islam in France
of extremists, part of a project
he labels “separatism,” a term

that makes Muslims wince.
Amid intensifying rhetoric

and fresh attacks by outsiders,
including the killings of three
people Thursday at a Catholic
church in Nice, Muslims in
France have kept their heads
down and chins up. But deep
down, some are squirming,
feeling they are being held
responsible. “It’s worrisome for
Muslims,” said Hicham
Benaissa, a sociologist who
specialises in Islam in the work-

place. Within his network, he
said, some “talk about leaving
France. The situation is tense.
There is fear.” 

Islam is the second religion
in France, which has the largest
Muslim population in Western
Europe. But the country’s esti-
mated 5 million Muslims have
walked a delicate line in search
of full acceptance in what for
many is their nation of birth. 

Discrimination casts a
shadow over some and is an

outright barrier to mainstream
life for others.

France’s cherished value of
secularism, which is meant to
ensure religious freedom, has in
recent years been used by the
state to reign in customs prac-
ticed by some Muslims. 

The president’s proposed
law may mean further tinker-
ing with the 1905 secularism
law born out of a conflict with
the powerful Roman Catholic
clergy. AP
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Yerevan (Armenia): Fighting
over the separatist territory of
Nagorno-Karabakh entered
sixth week on Sunday, with
Armenian and Azerbaijani
forces blaming each other for
new attacks.

Nagorno-Karabakh offi-
cials accused Azerabaijan of
targeting the town of Martuni
with military aviation and
several other areas with mis-
si le strikes overnight.
Azerbaijani forces continued
shelling the region’s civilian
settlements in the morning,
the Nagorno-Karabakh mili-
tary said.

Azerbaijan’s Defense
Ministry, in turn, accused
Armenian forces of firing at the
positions of the Azerbaijani
army on the Armenia-
Azerbaijan state border. The
ministry also said Armenian
forces were shelling settlements
in the regions of Terter and
Aghjabedi.

Nagorno-Karabakh lies
within Azerbaijan but has been
under the control of ethnic
Armenian forces backed by
Armenia since a war there
ended in 1994. 

The latest outburst of hos-
tilities began Sept 27 and left
hundreds — if not thousands
— dead, marking the worst
escalation of the decades-old
conflict between the two ex-
Soviet nations in over quarter
century.

According to Nagorno-
Karabakh officials, 1,166 of
their troops and 45 civilians
have been killed. Azerbaijani
authorities haven’t disclosed
their military losses, but say the
fighting has killed at least 91
civilians and wounded 400.
Russian President Vladimir
Putin has said, according to
Moscow’s information, the
actual death toll was signifi-
cantly higher and nearing
5,000.  AP
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China on Sunday started
the world’s biggest exercise

of population count, conduct-
ed once in a decade, to docu-
ment demographic changes in
the most populous country.

About seven million census
takers began door-to-door sur-
vey for the seventh census in
the country to account for
China’s population stated to be
1.37 billion in the last census
exercise ten years ago.  

Carrying out the census is
critical to understand the pop-
ulation size, structure and dis-
tribution, Ning Jizhe, deputy
head of the National
Development and Reform
Commission, said during a
video conference to promote
the national census.

The census collects 
data, including name, ID 
number, gender, marital 
status, education, and profes-
sion of Chinese citizens, state-
run Xinhua news agency
reported.  PTI 
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Izmir (Turkey): Rescue work-
ers extricated a 70-year-old
man from a collapsed building
in western Turkey on Sunday,
some 34 hours after a strong
earthquake in the Aegean Sea
struck Turkey and Greece,
killing at least 53 people and
injuring more than 900.

It was the latest series of
remarkable rescues after the
Friday afternoon earthquake,
which was centered in the
Aegean northeast of the Greek
island of Samos. Search-and-
rescue teams were working in
nine buildings Sunday in the
Turkish city of Izmir as day
broke.

Turkish Vice President
Fuat Oktay raised the death toll
in Izmir, the country’s third-
largest city, to 51 as rescuers
pulled more bodies out of top-
pled buildings. 

Two teenagers were killed
Friday on Samos and at least 19
others were injured.

There was some debate
over the magnitude of the
earthquake.

The US Geological Survey
rated it 7.0, while the Istanbul’s
Kandilli Institute put it at 6.9
and Turkey’s Disaster and
Emergency Management
Presidency (AFAD) said it
measured 6.6.

The quake triggered a
small tsunami in the Seferihisar
district of Izmir, drowning one
elderly woman, and on Samos.
The tremors were felt across
western Turkey, including in
Istanbul, as well as in the Greek
capital of Athens. Hundreds of

aftershocks followed.
Turkey’s disaster agency said

nearly 900 people were injured
in Turkey alone. Ahmet Citim,
70, was pulled out from the rub-
ble shortly after midnight
Sunday and was hospitalized.
Health Minister Fahrettin Koca
tweeted that he said: “I never lost
my hope.” Turkey has a mix of
older buildings and lightly reg-
ulated cheap new construction,
which can lead to serious dam-
age and deaths when earth-
quakes hit.  AP
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Lahore: The Pakistan govern-
ment is mulling over register-
ing a treason case against a
senior Opposition leader for his
controversial statement that
the country handed over cap-
tured Indian Air Force pilot
Abhinandan Varthaman to
India under pressure, a top
minister has said.

Pakistan Muslim League-
Nawaz (PML-N) leader Sardar
Ayaz Sadiq on Wednesday said
that “legs were shaking and
forehead perspiring” at a meet-
ing of Pakistan’s top leaders,
including Army chief General
Qamar Javed Bajwa, wherein
Foreign Minister Shah
Mahmood Qureshi pleaded to
release Wing Commander
Abhinandan, saying if he was
not released, India would attack
Pakistan.

“Legs were shaking and
forehead perspiring, and the
foreign minister (Qureshi) told
us, ‘For God’s sake, let him
(Varthaman) go back now
because India is attacking

Pakistan at 9 PM in the night’,”
Sadiq said, recalling the meet-
ing which was also attended by
parliamentary leaders, includ-
ing those from Pakistan People’s
Party (PPP) and PML-N, and
added that “India was not plan-
ning to attack...They just want-
ed to kneel before India and
send back Abhinandan.”

Responding to Sadiq’s
remarks, Pakistan Interior
Minister Ejaz Shah told
reporters that the government
was pondering over registering
a treason case against Sadiq as
police have received a number
of complaints against him.

He said those toeing the
line of India should better go to
Amritsar.

Posters of Sadiq have also
appeared in Lahore, dubbing
him a “traitor”.

A number of posters and
banners with pictures of Wing
Commander Abhinandan and
Sadiq were displayed in the con-
stituency of the former National
Assembly Speaker. PTI 
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A by-the-book political aide falls for a big-hearted Air Force pilot while

looking to shut down his tropical base and its airborne Christmas tradition.
Starring Kat Graham, Alexander Ludwig and Virginia Madsen, the film releases
on November 5 on Netflix.
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A couple facing fertility issues finds their marriage

tested on a vacation to a Sardinian resort — and the family
next door only adds to the tension. Starring Lavinia
Wilson, Elyas M’Barek and Anna Unterberger, the film
releases on November 11 on Netflix. 
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Over the course of a world tour, this unguarded doc-

umentary follows Shawn Mendes as he opens up about his
stardom, relationships and musical future. The film
releases on November 23 on Netflix.

Dust Storm 1983: Rajasthan in India.
Anyone who reads and loves pho-
tography knows this iconic image

has stood on its own terms against a vast
universe of work across the globe. Steve
McCurry of Magnum and National
Geographic fame needs no introduction
whatsoever. But all of us who love the
power of a single frame to tell a story will
remember that McCurry had once stat-
ed: “A picture can express a universal
humanism or simply reveal a delicate and
poignant truth by exposing a slice of life
that might otherwise pass unnoticed.” He
does this and more in his new book —
In Search of Elsewhere: Unseen Images —
which will be launched at Sundaram
Tagore Gallery Madison Avenue, NYC. 

Interestingly, it brings together some
of the award-winning photographer’s
most iconic works alongside a selection
of never-seen-before images that provide

new perspectives on many of the locations
McCurry is best known for, including
Cambodia, Croatia, Pakistan and
Ethiopia.

McCurry has travelled the globe for

his photographic projects, covering areas
of international and civil conflict and doc-
umenting ancient traditions, vanishing
cultures and contemporary culture. His
exquisite use of colour and unwavering

commitment to retain the human element
has made his images timelessly captivat-
ing. McCurry’s work has been the subject
of numerous museum shows and books,
including his latest book, which is a col-
lection of previously unpublished prints
spanning his thirty-year career.

From Dust Storm in Rajasthan, Blue
Series in Jaipur to stunning images in
Kabul and China et al, each image is a
story within a story. The people belong
to all walks of life. They are common
place workers or labourers who jostle for
space on his frames. This legendary image
has its own story. Taken at the hottest time
of the year in Rajasthan, India, Steve was
being driven in a taxi when suddenly a
wall of dust just blew in from nowhere
with an incredible roar.

Object of hope 
“It was quite frightening,” he remem-

bers. “These women were off on the side
of the road huddled together protecting
themselves. I saw them out the car win-
dow and thought this is going to be an
incredible situation. I ran across the field,
thinking my cameras were going to be
ruined and made maybe a dozen pictures.
It was very exciting. In a situation like this
sometimes you’re not really thinking,
you’re just reacting. Your brain is on auto-
matic pilot and you just shoot away,” says
he.

The book combines stunning pho-
tographs of India and other countries, its
people, monuments, landscapes, sea-
sons, and cities. Talking about his rela-
tionship with his camera, McCurry says,
“For those who were desperate, my cam-
era became an object of hope...
Throughout my year-long coverage of the
monsoon world, my strongest conviction

was that I was involved in the fundamen-
tals of life.”

For him, the photograph is an unde-
niably powerful medium. Free from the
constraints of language and harnessing
the unique qualities of a single moment
frozen in time. In this suite, we see a com-
bination of portraits that express his
curiosity and commitment to capturing
unexpected moments across many lands. 

In chaotic times of our contemporary
society, so over-inundated with imagery,
it is easy to overlook the power of a sin-
gle frame to change the way we look at the
world. McCurry’s lone flower seller in
Kashmir is as evocative as the stilt fisher-
men in Sri Lanka or the silhouette of
camels against the rising smoke of oil wells.
His works capture enchanting terrain in
landscapes, historical sites and the life of
ordinary people in major cities and rural
areas, representative of diverse regions of
India and other places. In a strange and
quixotic way the book illustrates the con-
nections between ancient and contempo-
rary India.

McCurry has been coming to India
for more than 30 years, knows it intimate-
ly, understands its charms and has seen
it change over three decades. These
magnificent photographs, some justly
famous, many new and revelatory, reveal
the beauty of the country and highlight
its extraordinary contradictions.

Ultimately it is the two Rajasthani
women walking up the staircase of the
Chand Baori step well that speaks about
the past and the present. And McCurry’s
words swing into view: “If you wait, peo-
ple will forget your camera and the soul
will drift up into view.” And so be it.

(The iconic images will also be part of
an exhibition running till December 18.)

What is life without humour?
In the midst of the pan-

demic, the comedy pill would
seem like an essential element in
our survival kit. With comedy
clubs, theatres and studios shut
during the lockdown, there was
a vacuum of live shows, open
mics and gigs. Many comedians
started performing online but that
does not work for all. With
unlock happening, the stand-up
comedy industry is slowly trying
to set up a revival of sorts. The
new normal will, of course, call
for new ground rules. Comedians
are, of course, willing to adhere
to every protocol. 

“I am ready to perform any-
where. It’s not like I haven’t per-
formed outdoors. Many corporate
shows happen outdoors only
where the family gathers. Even
private shows, weddings, parties
and festival performances happen
outdoors,” popular comedian
Anubhav Singh Bassi says. Of
course, things are different at an
open air gig. “The sound system
and other equipment need to be
sorted, lest it’ll be equally fun. Yes,
since the audience will be seated
at a distance, the laughter will
have a lesser impact being on
stage,” Bassi notes.

The new normal may enable

the restarting of shows, but Bassi
knows getting back normal
crowds will take time. “It will take
a lot of time to draw the crowds.
Families with kids would recon-
sider attending gatherings at the
moment but youngsters who live
alone or with their parents might
be willing to attend. It will be dif-

ficult but we are not aiming at key
crowded shows. I hope the shows
sell out and we are able to do live
shows again,” he says.

Comedian Jaspreet Singh,
who is scheduled to perform in
Delhi and Chandigarh soon, also
agrees it will take a while for the
audience to come out in large

numbers to live gigs as stand-up
comedy shows. “I look forward to
performing live in small rooms
with proper social distancing
guidelines in place because I am
concerned for myself as well as
my audience. I feel it will take
time for the audience to start
coming out in the kind of num-
bers as they used to but we have
to make a start somewhere,”
Singh contends.

“For now I feel it is more
because no one knows the entire-
ty of COVID-19. It is still like a
mystery and hence, (there is a)
fear of the unknown. Things will
get better, but for now even if I get
a double digit audience at my live
shows, it is a great start,” he adds.

Open mics, Singh says,
should take time to re-establish.
“Headliner gigs might start off but
open mics will struggle more I
guess. The reason being it is
already tough to get the audience
to an open mic as there is no pop-
ular face on the poster. So, if peo-

ple are choosy about going out
then they would prefer a show
over a mic any day,” he shares. 

Delhi-based improv artist
and comedy producer Baneet
Chhabra fears that the audience
might become selective. “People
will now become selective. They
won’t go to random places and
attend random shows. They will
choose which shows are worth
attending. As a brand, we support
a lot of local artistes. We do a lot
of shows with artistes who are not
so popular. We used to have a
decent crowd. But now I think
things won’t be the same. People
will not experiment much now.
They would most probably like to
attend shows of the big names
only,” Baneet says.

He also highlights how pro-
duction cost would go up due to
COVID-19 fear. “We already ran
on a limited setup with a limit-
ed staff, and now taking precau-
tions is not mandatory but a
responsibility. It’s a fearful situ-
ation where costs could go high-
er with all the sanitisation and
precautionary facilities needed.
There is the fear of getting infect-
ed with the virus and how to
make things work without letting
other things being affected,” he
adds.

City-based comedian Milind
Kapoor has already started per-
forming outdoors post lock-
down, and he says it is a totally
different experience. “Everything
is changed, but it’s good to be
back. It’s a different experience to
work amid the pandemic. I
recently performed at a cafe in
Noida where we made sure to fol-
low proper precautions. There
were temperature checks, one
couldn’t enter without a mask.
Also, we were changing foams on
mic for every performer. We are
now planning to start more gigs,
including poetry and musical
sessions,” Milind adds.

He tried performing online
during the lockdown but the
outcome wasn’t satisfactory. “I
had performed online during the
lockdown but I stopped when I
saw a drastic fall in the audience.
People do not want to watch a
non-popular comedian on a dig-
ital platform after a point of
time. Like others, comedians also
suffered a lot during the lock-
down. Corporate shows offered a
meagre amount, but we could not
do anything about it. One hope
things become better and we get
to tickle the funny bones of a live
audience once again,” Milind
ends on an optimistic note.
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We live in a contradictory world where on
one hand a group of people show a lot
of interest in building a value-based soci-

ety as they feel that the present malaise is due to
deterioration in the societal moral standards. While
on the other, there’s a section that talks of scien-
tific, technological, economic or rural development.
The paradigm that these people have is more or
less often in serious contradiction to the norms of
moral development. Not only that, these four areas
of development are often in clash with other para-
meters of devel-
opment. For
example, the
industrial devel-
opment aims at
producing and
marketing more
and more cars,
scooters, jeeps,
trucks, etc.
without caring
about its effect
on the environ-
ment, people’s
health and their
habits and
lifestyles. They
do not realise
that a large
addition of motor vehicles every year would also
lead to more pollution, thereby adversely affect-
ing people’s health. So, this kind of development
is inimical to the interest of the people. We should
hence think of other alternatives of this develop-
ment model.

Similarly, those people who are concerned with
social welfare, open more charitable hospitals and
add more beds without caring as to why more and
more diseases are spreading and the number of
patients visiting hospitals, is increasing. Again, the
cities are now expanding and the villages are being
modernised. As a result, the agricultural fields are
being converted into residential, commercial or
industrial buildings. Of course this is a part of
development but people do not realise that this has
its own share of disadvantages. People migrate to
mega cities for jobs and travel on a daily basis. This
results in a loss of lot of energy, time and money.
Even the government has to spend money on pro-
viding the required means of transport. All this also
causes grave noise pollution. Instead of this, self-
sufficient cities of moderate size, would have been
better but nowadays people feel proud of high-rise
buildings and great cities, for these are considered
as signs of development.

Not many realise this fact that majority of our
problems come from high growth-rate of popu-
lation as well. As population goes on increasing
enormously, more and more vehicles for transport,
houses for residential accommodation, hospitals
for treatment, etc. are required. This nullifies all
development. People think that a country which
has many hospitals, doctors, courts, judges, etc. is
a developed country but do not realise that a devel-
oped country in real terms, is one where people
commit very little or no crime and where a very
large number of people are healthy. So, there is need
for a proper paradigm in which the constituting
elements are not in conflict with one another.
Presently, the society is based on a paradigm which
reeks with inner contradiction. Hence, humankind
now needs a model that is simple, inspiring, uplift-
ing and without any inner conflicts or contradic-
tion. It is the model of a value-based society in
which all kind of development is at its peak and
is in harmony with development of other aspects.
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Himachal Pradesh, the scenic
Himalayan state in Northern
India, is known across the world

for its natural beauty, adventurous treks
and fascinating cultures and traditions.
The state also flaunts a rich heritage that
includes a wide variety of arts and crafts
that dates back to second century B.C.
Over the years, while some of these art and
craft forms have flourished, there are some
almost on the verge of extinction. For
instance, while folk dances like ‘Nati’ have
earned international fame, crafts like
Pahari miniature paintings, Chamba
Rumaal and even some ancient scripts
have been struggling hard to stay alive. 

It is in this backdrop that an idea was
mooted some years ago to revive the dying
art and craft forms through the ancient
Guru-Shishya Parampara (tradition). The
scheme that was launched by Ministry of
Culture, Government of India is being exe-
cuted by the Himachal Academy of Arts,
Culture and Languages in this hilly state.
The academy identifies the master
craftsperson or artists who have been
taught these antique art forms by their
ancestors. 

These identified experts (Gurus) are
then presented to a committee that
processes, evaluates and recommends
their candidature. Each expert is expect-
ed to train five to eight shishyas. A small
scholarship is also provided to the pupil
and an honorarium to the Guru as per the
norms fixed by the Ministry. 

Ghimber Ram is one of the craftsmen
who donned the cap of a Guru in 2018 and
nurtured five shishyas. He taught them the
art of making traditional musical instru-
ments and masks of gods in brass and
Ashtadhatu (eight metals). His ancestors
used to make traditional ornaments for
women. Ghimber diversified this art and
started making masks. His two sons — Vir

Singh and Tek Singh, have chosen to take
forward this art. In tune with the present-
day requirements, they are also sculpting
modern pieces besides the traditional art
pieces. “I have trained more than 20 young
men from my village apart from the five
pupils I took under this scheme,” shared
Ghimber. 

Dinesh Kumari, a retired crafts
teacher, was also selected as a Guru by the
academy to teach the students the art of
embroidery of the famous Chamba
Rumaal. It was from her grandmother,
Tulsi Devi that she had absorbed this
unique style of needle work called dorukha
(two way). The patterns and designs look
the same from the front and back of the
embroidered cloth. “Earlier, during my
grandmother’s time, the cloth or fabric on
which the embroidery was done were
woven by the artists themselves. This art
form does not only have unique embroi-
dery style but has distinctive patterns as
well. 

The designs for embroidery are taken
from folklore and mythologies.
Ramayana, Mahabharata, Samundra
Manthan, the game of Chausar and sev-
eral such episodes from different mytholo-
gies serve as inspiration to artists,” shared
Dinesh who sketches these designs her-
self. 

Her commitment to the art form is

commendable. Before her retirement,
she would often avail special leaves from
school to take her work to exhibitions
across the country. It was at one such exhi-
bitions that she was approached by the
academy to be a part of the initiative after
her retirement to which she had happily
agreed. 

Another craft that is finding it hard
to survive is the wood carving for mak-
ing idols used in wooden temple architec-
ture. Inder Singh had learnt it from his
elders, he says. Apart from creating the
idols for temples, he has also been
involved in wooden carvings for Madhars
or the Kothis where the deities stay.
From tiny creations to idols as big as four
feet, Inder excels in creating marvels from
wood. One of his sons is also following the
family tradition. Inder says that while
under the scheme, he has trained five
young men, he has also been teaching this
painstaking craft to many young people
in his village Jehra in Balichowki tehsil of
Mandi district. 

Similarly, Dhaniram ‘Khushdil’ has
trained several youths in the miniature
paintings, a few of them are part of uni-
versity faculties and have also been
assigned the role of a Guru under the
scheme. “The Pahari miniature Chitrakala
has the impressions of Mughal Shaili or
style,” says Dhaniram who is also chosen

as a Guru. “The artists of miniature paint-
ing were out of work during the rule of
Aurangzeb who detested arts and music.
These artists went to the mountains in
Himachal and Garhwal (now
Uttarakhand) where they sustained these
artforms. Over the time, their art was
influenced by the culture of these regions
and gained popularity as Pahari miniature
paintings. They received the patronage of
the kings of these regions some of whom
perhaps were Krishan Bhakts. This is the
reason that the Kangra paintings are
marked by episodes of Radha-Krishan’s
Ras Leela and other life events,” he
explained.

Another form of Pahari miniature
painting facing survival issues is Mandi
Kalam. These miniature paintings had
flourished till they received royal support
but became vulnerable in the eighteenth
century.  This art has also been included
for revival under the Guru-Shishya
Parampara. 

After shifting from the genre of oil
painting to miniature painting, Rajesh
Kumar was selected as a Guru last year.
Other than training the assigned five stu-
dents under this scheme, he has gone a
step ahead and taken the responsibility of
teaching 5 more — only women candi-
dates. “These women students are taking
a lot of interest but the pandemic has put

some constraints. Nevertheless, I am try-
ing to train the students in this art
through online platforms. The miniature
paintings are drawn with tiny handmade
brushes that have to be brought from
Rajasthan. Also, the colours used are quite
costly,” shared Rajesh while explaining the
challenges of the assigned task. 

Like Rajesh, other Gurus, especial-
ly those involved in miniature paintings
feel that one year is too small a time
period for teaching these time-consum-
ing art and craft forms. They believe
that extending the time frame will help
students learn the nuances of these
forms effectively. The Director of the
academy, Dr Karan Singh says that
while this demand can be looked into,
there are many other art and craft
forms that need to be included in the
scheme. 

Yet another point all these Gurus
made was the need for the state to take
measures for marketing these tradition-
al arts and craft products. Considering
the annual footfall of tourists in the
state, there were suggestions that
exhibiting and selling these products at
tourist resorts spread across Himachal
Pradesh could be a practical solution.
After all, an art can only survive if the
artists are able to sustain themselves. 

K1���*�������!���

India’s rural communities
remain underserved when it

comes to information and edu-
cation about sexual health, birth
control, issues pertaining to
adolescence, teen pregnancies,
menstrual needs and more.
However, an informative and
entertaining show, Main Kuch
Bhi Kar Sakti Hoon (MKBKSH)
has played a significant role in
normalising taboo conversa-
tions in Bairia village in the
Kanpur Dehat district of Uttar
Pradesh.

This change is remarkable
because even in educated, urban
families, talking about subjects
like reproduction and sex is
quite unheard of. Parents in
Bairia are however taking the
lead to initiate such difficult con-
versations. The series has also
inspired young girls in Bihar’s
Nawada district to create a san-
itary pad bank and
Bundelkhand’s 23-year-old
Ladkunwar Kushwaha to break
social stereotypes to pursue her
college education.

Poonam Muttreja, Executive
Director of Population
Foundation of India, that pro-

duced this entertainment educa-
tion show is happy that the
organisation’s attempt to bring
potentially life changing content
to India’s rural communities is
successfully working.  She says,
“Adolescence is a time of change
and very often young people
turn to either their peers or the
internet for information. Due to
lack of resources, many young
people are unable to access cor-

rect and non-judgmental infor-
mation about their health and
wellbeing. Instead, they are fed
on an unhealthy diet of whatev-
er is served online.  I am happy
about the initiative as a healthy
discussion related to sexual
activities within the family can
go a long way in encouraging the
next generation to make impor-
tant decisions about their repro-
ductive and sexual health,

including contraception and
planning their families.”

A 16-year-old, Priya Singh
from Bairia village says, “After
watching the serial, my mother
has started talking very openly
about these things.” Her moth-
er, 34-year-old Suman Singh,
who exemplifies the attitudinal
change, explains why this was
necessary. Says she, “My hus-
band and I had hidden a con-
dom packet at home and our
daughter found it. I realised
that if I don’t tell her, she will ask
somebody else about the ques-
tions that were on her mind. I
needed to be honest and frank.
So I told her that this was a con-

traceptive that prevents pregnan-
cy as well as sexually transmit-
ted diseases.”

It wasn’t always like this in
their home though, “Earlier, I
would hide such things from
them. After watching the show,
there was a complete shift in my
attitude. Earlier my husband too
wanted our girls to study only till
class five or eight but now he
stops me from discussing their
early marriage,” says she. Her
husband, Pradeep Singh (38)
adds, “I know now that a small
family is a happy family. The
larger the family, the more prob-
lems it has to deal with.”

Influenced by Dr Sneha

Mathur, the protagonist of the
series, a Sneha Group has also
been formed where women as
well as girls discuss issues like
family planning, hygiene and
sanitation. The women in the
group say in unison, “Yes, we talk
openly about family planning,
menstruation, hygiene and sani-
tation. We don’t hide anything
from our children. Now our girls
are learning a great deal about
menstruation. Earlier they would-
n’t share anything. We learnt so
much about sanitation from the
serial. We now know that a toilet
at home is important for conve-
nience as well as for preventing
diseases. We are taking forward
the message of the series, ‘Build
a toilet and close the door to dis-
eases.”’

The creator of the show,
film and theatre director Feroz
Abbas Khan says, “Content can
just be entertaining or it can
drive home an important mes-
sage without sounding conde-
scending. It is important to
respect our audiences, to appeal
to their intelligence and to satis-
fy their thirst for information
they otherwise have no access to.
Through the series, we have
tried to normalise conversations
that are usually not discussed
openly. And I am very encour-
aged that we have managed to
break the taboos to the extent
that parents in far-flung rural
areas are now discussing family
planning with their kids.”
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Delhi Capitals and Royal Challengers
Bangalore are both expected to go all out

against each other on Monday to arrest their
rapid slide in the IPL and, more importantly,
secure a top-two finish in the points table.

DC and RCB go into the virtual quarter-
final, having lost four and three games on the
trot respectively, showing that things can
change rather quickly in the highly-competi-
tive IPL.

At stake is a top-two finish which provides
a couple of attempts to make it to the final. The
loser of Monday’s game could still end up mak-
ing the play-offs but it
will be then at the
mercy of other teams.

DC, who were
bossing most teams
in the first half of the
tournament, has had a
dramatic fall from
grace with their last
win coming two
weeks ago. Their bats-
men have come a
cropper since then
and the bowling does-
n’t look as potent as it
was in the first half.

Problems started
with DC unable to
find a stable combina-
tion at the openers’
slot. Both Prithvi
Shaw and Ajikya
Rahane have been
paired up with
Shikhar Dhawan but
either of them has not
provided the much needed consistency.

In fact, Dhawan, who was flying high with
back-to-back hundreds, has managed 0, 0, 6 in
the last three games. The Delhi-based team
relies heavily on the big-hitting from Rishabh
Pant in the middle-order but with 274 runs at
a strike-rate of 112.29, he is yet to find his mojo.
mAfter a nine-wicket hammering against
Mumbai Indians on Saturday, skipper Shreyas
Iyer spoke on the need for a fearless approach.

“We’ll have to think about it (changes to
the line-up) and be fearless in our approach.
We’ll keep things simple and will not try to
think much,” he said.

RCB too are smarting from a string of loss-
es, most recently against Sunrisers Hyderabad
on Saturday. The three losses on the trot has
reignited the debate on the team’s dependen-
cy on its star players — Virat Kohli and AB de
Villiers.

Both Kohli and De Villiers didnt fire in the
last two games, resulting in heavy defeats. Josh
Phillipe has shown promise at the top of the
order after replacing Aaron Finch but needs to
convert starts into a substantial outings.

As the weather gets cooler in the UAE, dew
is proving to be a major factor in the game.
Considering the prevailing conditions, teams
are opting to field with dew making batting
much easier in the second half of the game.

����� �@(�+!�@7

Chennai Super Kings crushed
Kings XI Punjab by nine

wickets to end their worst-ever
IPL season here Sunday on a
positive note, with Ruturaj
Gaikwad’s third successive half-
century providing hope for a
bright future.

The result also cut short
KXIP’s campaign in the 13th
season of the lucrative event.

KXIP needed a win in their
final league game to remain in
contention for the play-offs
besides depending on other
results. But CSK had other
ideas.

Bringing his big-hitting
prowess to the fore, Deepak
Hooda lifted a floundering
KXIP to 153 for six with a coun-
terattacking 30-ball 62 after
being invited to bat.

In reply, the returning Faf
du Plessis (48) provided CSK
the impetus at the top with
young Gaikwad playing second
fiddle.

The seasoned South African
hit four boundaries and two
sixes in a first-wicket stand of 82
with Gaikwad in just under 10
overs.

As he looked to put the
match beyond KXIP’s grasp, du
Plessis got out after going for a
premeditated scoop off Chris
Jordan, who, smartly took the
pace off the ball.

The needless shot, notwith-
standing, CSK never looked in
trouble with the duo of Gaikwad
and Ambati Rayudu taking

them home with seven balls to
spare.

Gaikwad remained not out
on 62 off 49 balls after striking
six boundaries and a six, while
Rayudu made a run-a-ball 30.

Earlier, Hooda smashed
four sixes and three fours dur-
ing his entertaining stay in the
middle.

Thanks to Hooda, KXIP
managed 40 runs in the last

three overs after CSK, opting to
field, choked their middle-order
for runs.

Hooda picked his spots
cleverly and also ran well
between the wickets on a day
when his more accomplished
batting colleagues failed to cap-
italise on their starts.

Pacer Lungi Ngidi picked up
three for 39 for CSK.

Returning to the side after

an injury-forced break, Mayank
Agarwal got KXIP off to a
breezy start, collecting two
boundaries off Deepak Chahar’s

first over.
In-form skipper K L Rahul

got into the act with the day’s
first six, over the third man

region before scoring two
boundaries off Shardul Thakur.

In the next over, Agarwal
welcomed Ngidi by driving him
to the long-off boundary, but the
South African had his revenge
in the next delivery as the open-
er edged the ball into the mid-
dle stump.

Three tight overs followed
during which Ngidi bowled
Rahul with a well-disguised full
slower ball at off stump.

After a brisk start by KXIP,
the CSK bowling attack did
extremely well to strangle the
strong opposition batting that
comprised the likes of Chris
Gayle and Nicholas Pooran in
the middle-order.

From 44 for no loss in five
overs, KXIP were struggling at
65 for two at the end of the 10th
over.

Shardul made life more dif-
ficult for Punjab as Pooran’s thin
inside edge was taken by
Mahendra Singh Dhoni.

In the penultimate ball of
the 12th over, leg-spinner Imran
Tahir dealt a body blow to
KXIP as he had Gayle trapped
in front of the wicket. The big-
hitting Jamaican went for a
review but the ball pitched in
line and was clearly going to hit
the stumps.

KXIP, in between, enjoyed a
couple of good overs but CSK
maintained their stranglehold.

Hooda then scored some
useful runs down the order,
including smashing Ngidi for
two sixes, as KXIP ended the
innings on a blazing note. 
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Neto’s goalkeeping
gaffe condemned

Barcelona to a 1-1
draw at 10-man
Alavés on Saturday
as Ronald Koeman's
team dropped points

for a fourth straight
round in the Spanish
league.

Neto gifted Alavés
its goal in the 31st
minute when he let
Luis Rioja poke the
ball from his feet and
roll it home.

Antoine Griezmann got his
first goal of the season as
Barcelona equalized in the 63rd
after the hosts lost Jota Peleteiro
to a second booking.

Barcelona surged forward
looking for a winner, but Alaves
‘keeper Fernando Pacheco kept
out shots from Lionel Messi,
Ansu Fati and Miralem Pjanic to
salvage the point.

After winning the first two
games of the league season,
Barcelona has drawn two and lost
two. That left Barcelona eight
points behind leader Real Madrid
with a game in hand.

Koeman admitted to con-

cerns about the team he is
rebuilding. He took over after
Barcelona ended last season with-
out a title under Quique Setién.

Ansu Fati and Griezmann
had already wasted opportunities
when Neto’s feet let him down

Neto was painfully slow in
getting rid of a pass from Gerard
Pique that the Barcelona goal-
keeper had failed to control.
Instead of clearing the ball out of
his area, Neto turned to try and
dribble the onrushing Rioja, who
stripped it from his feet and
scored in the open goal.

With the hosts clogging up
the area and aggressively mark-

ing Messi, Barcelona failed to
threaten Pacheco before half-
time.

Barcelona immediately
increased the pace of its passing
combinations and made the
defense scramble to resist its
attacks inside the box.

That defense finally cracked
when Jota was sent off after pick-
ing up a second yellow card for
a high kick that almost hit Pique
in the face.

Griezmann scored on the
next attack when Fati pressured
Tomas Piña into an errant pass
that the France forward chipped
over Pacheco.
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Zlatan Ibrahimovic set
up one and scored the

winner to help Serie A
leader AC Milan win 2-1 at
lowly Udinese on Sunday.

Ibrahimovic contin-
ued to roll back the years
with an overhead kick
seven minutes from time
after a Rodrigo De Paul
penalty canceled out
Franck Kessié’s opener.

Milan is now unbeat-
en in 23 matches in all
competitions and moved
four points clear of second-
place Atalanta. Napoli or
Sassuolo can close the gap
to two points if either win
in their head-to-head
meeting later.

Juventus will move to
within four points of Milan
if the nine-time defending
champion wins at newly
promoted Spezia later.
Cristiano Ronaldo should
feature after recovering
from the coronavirus.

In Udine, Milan took
the lead in the 18th minute
with a fantastic team move.
Ismaël Bennacer sent a
long ball over the top that
Ibrahimovic chested down
and held up before laying
it off to Kessié, who blast-
ed it into the top right cor-
ner.

Udinese leveled early
in the second half when
Alessio Romagnoli fouled
Ignacio Pussetto and De
Paul converted the result-
ing penalty.

Just as the match
appeared to be heading
for a draw, Ibrahimovic
reacted quickest in the
area to acrobatically hook
the ball into the back of the
net. 
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Captain Eoin Morgan displayed
his big heart and Pat Cummins

justified his multi-million dollar
price tag while keeping Kolkata
Knight Riders’ slender IPL play-off
hopes alive with a resounding 60-
run victory over Rajasthan Royals
on Sunday.

On a day when it mattered,
Morgan owned the stage with a
power-packed 68 not out off 35
balls with a half a dozen of sixes
apart from five boundaries in
Kolkata Knight Riders’ 191 for 7.

Then it  was the turn of
Cummins (4/29) to produce a dead-
ly opening spell that rattled the
Royals and they could only muster
131 for 9 as another campaign
ended without qualifying for the
play-offs.

Varun Chakravarthy (2/20 in 4
overs) has been buoyed since his

India call-up and produced anoth-
er performance of note as Jos
Buttler (35) and Rahul Tewatia
(31) were the only notable contrib-
utors for Royals.

One of the highlights was a
spectacular airborne take by Dinesh
Karthik to dismiss Royals’ premier
player Ben Stokes off Cummins’
bowling. Karthik had four catches
on the day.

KKR finished the league stage
with 14 points from 14 games with
a net run-rate of -0.214, which cur-
rently puts them in fourth spot in
the table for a day.

Their entry into the play-offs
will now depend on the result of the
matches between Delhi Capitals (-
0.159) and Royal Challengers
Bangalore (-0.145) as well as the

one where Sunrisers Hyderabad
(+0.555) take on defending cham-
pions Mumbai Indians, who have
already qualified. 

In case, SRH wins, KKR's
chances of qualification will hinge
on a real poor defeat for either DC
or RCB in their particular game.

Morgan top-notch knock was
studded with six maximums and
five fours as KKR amassed 59 in last
five overs.

Earlier, Shubman Gill (36) and
Rahul Tripathi (39) shared a 72-run
stand for the second wicket, while
Andre Russell had a 11-ball-25 to
his credit.

For Royals, leg-spinner Rahul
Tewatia (3/25) and Kartik Tyagi
(2/36) were the most successful
bowlers.
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Lewis Hamilton overcame a sluggish start to win
the Emilia Romagna Grand Prix on Sunday for a

record-extending 93rd Formula One victory.
Hamilton beat Mercedes teammate Valtteri

Bottas by 5.7 seconds and rushed over to celebrate
with the team’s engineers and mechanics after the
team clinched another constructors’ title.

Renault driver Daniel Ricciardo placed third for
a second podium of an impressive season.

Hamilton started from second on the grid and was
overtaken by Max Verstappen, who span off track 11
laps from the end after his rear right tire blew, bring-
ing out the safety car and prompting drivers to change
to quicker tires.

Hamilton had missed the first pit window and
came in after the other drivers, but his lead was suf-
ficient enough and he came back out
about two seconds
ahead of Bottas.

The safety car
remained on the
track following
another crash as
George Russell
lost control
and slammed
into the
track barri-
ers. He was
unharmed but upset at his
own error while behind a
safety car.
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Southampton weathered a late
fightback from Aston Villa to

take a 4-3 win in the English
Premier League as Villa suffered
its second loss after a winning start
to the season.

Southampton led 4-0 thanks
to three goals from set pieces and
a powerful long-range strike from
Danny Ings. Villa seemed out of
the game, even after Tyrone
Mings made it 4-1 with a header,
but scored twice more in stoppage
time before running out of time
to earn a draw.

Southampton has won four of
its last five Premier League games
after starting the 2020-21 cam-
paign with three losses. Villa was
the surprise early-season leader
after winning its first four, but that
run was ended in a 3-0 loss to fel-
low promoted team Leeds last

week.
Southampton had a third-

minute goal ruled out by VAR for
offside but Jannik Vestergaard
made up for it with a towering
header from a free kick in the 20th
minute to score the opening goal.
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Mahendra Singh Dhoni on
Sunday said that Chennai

Super Kings’ “core group” of
players is set for overhaul after
the franchise finished out of the
IPL play-off bracket for the first
time in 11 appearances.

A league-stage exit is a first
for the three-time champions
and one IPL’s most successful
franchises.

“We need to slightly
change our core group and
look for the next 10 years,”
Dhoni said after the team’s final
league game.

“At the start of the IPL, we
made a team and it served well.
There comes a time where you
have to shift a bit, hand it over
to the next generation.”

Dhoni, 39, vowed that his
team will come back strongly
in the next season.

“We’ll come back stronger,
that’s what we are known for.”

The World Cup-winning
captain fuelled IPL retirement
rumours by handing over his
signed jerseys to Kolkata
Knight Riders players after his

team's victory on Thursday.
But, at the toss for Sunday’s

game, Dhoni himself con-
firmed that he will be there
next season. “Most definitely”
said Dhoni when asked by for-
mer New Zealand pacer Danny
Morrison if the game against
Kings XI Punjab was his last for
CSK.

“(The jerseys) maybe they
thought I'm retiring," he said at
the presentation ceremony.

Coming back to the cam-
paign, he acknowledged that it
was a very difficult one with the
team losing eight of their 14
matches.

“It was a difficult cam-
paign. We committed a lot of
errors. The last four games
were a template of where we
would like to be. Dhoni accept-
ed that team didn’t play to its
full potential.

“I don’t think we played to
the full potential. If you are lag-
ging too much, it becomes very
difficult to push yourself and
come up with performances.
Very proud the way they played
their cricket. It would have
been very tough 6-7 games.
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